Alma Mater Studiorum - Università di Bologna

DOTTORATO DI RICERCA IN

PSICOLOGIA

Ciclo 34

Settore Concorsuale: 11/E4 - PSICOLOGIA CLINICA E DINAMICA

Settore Scientifico Disciplinare: M-PSI/08 - PSICOLOGIA CLINICA

PSYCHOLOGICAL CHARACTERIZATION OF HYPERTENSIVE PATIENTS: ASSOCIATIONS WITH ADHERENCE TO PHARMACOLOGICAL TREATMENT AND SELF-MANAGEMENT

Presentata da: Marcella Lucente

Coordinatore Dottorato

Elisabetta Crocetti

Supervisore

Jenny Guidi

Co-supervisore

Elena Tomba

Esame finale anno 2022

Table of contents

Chapter 1. Epidemi	iological and clinical characteristics of essential hypertension	3
1.1 Definition	n and prevalence	3
1.2 Blood pre	essure measurement	4
1.3 Cardiovas	scular risk assessment and hypertension-mediated organ damage	6
1.4 Risk and	protective factors	9
1.4.1	Sociodemographic characteristics	10
1.4.2	Clinical and genetic variables	12
1.4.3	Lifestyle habits	13
1.4.4	Psychosocial factors	13
Chapter 2. Treatme	ent adherence in essential hypertension	18
2.1 Treatmen	ts for essential hypertension	18
2.1.1	Antihypertensive medications	19
	2.1.1.1 ACE inhibitors	20
	2.1.1.2 Angiotensin receptor blockers	20
	2.1.1.3 Beta-blockers	21
	2.1.1.4 Calcium channels blockers	21
	2.1.1.5 Diuretics	22
	2.1.1.6 Other	22
	2.1.1.7 Drug combinations	23
2.1.2	Lifestyle modifications	25
	2.1.2.1 Diet	25
	2.1.2.2 Alcohol consumption	27
	2.1.2.3 Physical activity	28
	2.1.2.4 Smoking habits	30
	2.1.2.5 Sleep quality	30

2.1.2.6 Stress management	31
2.2 Associations between psychosocial factors and treatment adherence	31
2.2.1 Psychological distress	32
2.2.2 Abnormal illness behavior	33
2.2.3 Allostatic load/overload	34
2.2.4 Psychological reactance	35
2.2.5 Psychological well-being and quality of life	35
Chapter 3. Experimental studies	37
3.1 Aims and hypotheses	37
3.1.1 Cross-sectional study	37
3.1.2 Longitudinal study	37
3.1.3 Validation study	37
3.2 Participants and procedures	38
3.2.1 Cross-sectional study	38
3.2.2 Longitudinal study	39
3.2.3 Validation study	39
3.3 Assessment	43
3.3.1 Cross-sectional and Longitudinal studies	43
3.3.1.1 The Clinical Interview for Depression	43
3.3.1.2 The Italian version of the semi-structured interview for the Diag	nostic
Criteria for Psychosomatic Research revised	44
3.3.1.3 Structure interview, based on Sidorkiewicz instrument, for the	
assessment of adherence to pharmacological treatment	47
3.3.1.4 The PsychoSocial Index	47
3.3.1.5 The Symptom Questionnaire	49
3.3.1.6 The Mental Pain Questionnaire	49

3.3.1.7 The Euthymia Scale	50
3.3.1.8 The Italian version of the Hong Psychological Reactance Scale	51
3.3.1.9 The GOSPEL questionnaire	51
3.3.2 Validation study	53
3.3.2.1 The Italian version of the Hong Psychological Reactance Scale	53
3.3.2.2 The Mental Pain Questionnaire	53
3.3.2.3 The Euthymia Scale	53
3.3.2.4 The PsychoSocial Index	53
3.4 Statistical analyses	54
3.4.1 Cross-sectional study	54
3.4.2 Longitudinal study	54
3.4.3 Validation study	55
3.5 Results	55
3.5.1 Cross-sectional study	55
3.5.2 Longitudinal study	69
3.5.3 Validation study	76
3.6 Discussion	77
3.6.1 Cross-sectional study	77
3.6.2 Longitudinal study	80
3.6.3 Validation study	82
3.7 Limitations of the studies	83
3.8 Clinical implications and conclusions	84
References	86

Abstract

Introduction: The role of psychosocial factors in the onset and progression of essential hypertension has been object of a large body of literature, yet research findings appear to be rather controversial, particularly in terms of their implications for clinical management.

Aims: We introduced some novel approaches and conducted two studies in order to assess the predictive role of psychosomatic syndromes, affective symptomatology, psychological reactance, psychological distress, well-being and quality of life on adherence to antihypertensive medications, lifestyle behaviors, hypertension severity and absolute cardiovascular risk grading, as well as their temporal stability at 1-year follow-up, in a sample of hypertensive patients. We expected to find a specific psychological characterization of hypertensive patients compared to normotensive controls. In addition, we aimed to validate the Italian version of the Hong Psychological Reactance Scale (HPRS).

Methods: Eighty consecutive outpatients with essential hypertension treated with antihypertensive medications (47.5% females, mean age 55.23 ± 9.48 years, age range 22-69) were compared to 80 normotensive matched controls. Psychosocial variables were assessed using clinical interviews and self-rating questionnaires at baseline and at 1-year follow-up. Cardiac parameters were also collected. As to the validation study of the HPRS, data were provided by 150 individuals from general population (54.7% females, mean age 51.6 ± 13.04 years, age range 18-75).

Results: Hypertensive patients reported significantly higher levels of psychological distress and lower levels of psychological well-being (p < .05) at baseline compared to controls. Among hypertensive patients, allostatic overload (AO) was the most frequently reported psychosomatic syndrome at baseline (42.5%). Further, patients with AO displayed significantly greater levels of psychological distress (p < .05) and lower levels of well-being and quality of life (p < .05) than those without. Regression analyses revealed that hypertensive patients with illness denial were more likely to report poor adherence to pharmacological treatment. Moreover, hypertensive patients with

illness denial and those with higher levels of affective symptomatology were significantly less likely to follow a balanced diet. At 1-year follow-up, hypertensive patients displayed significantly higher levels of psychological well-being (p< .001) as well as significantly lower levels of stress, mental pain and quality of life (p < .05).

Conclusions: These findings suggest the clinical relevance of psychosocial factors and psychosomatic syndromes in the progression and prognosis of hypertension, with important clinical implications for its pharmacological and non-pharmacological management. As to the Italian validation of the HPRS, results support previous research findings, even though a confirmatory factor analysis should be carried out.

Chapter 1. Epidemiological and clinical characteristics of essential hypertension

1.1 Definition and prevalence

According to the most recent guidelines (Williams et al., 2018), hypertension is defined as the level of blood pressure at which treatment benefits outweigh treatment risks. Particularly, hypertension is an asymptomatic condition characterized by systolic blood pressure \geq 140mmHg and/or diastolic blood pressure \geq 90mmHG (Williams et al., 2018). This classification is used for younger (from 16 years), middle-aged adults and older individuals, supporting the definition of hypertension provided in the previous guidelines (**Table 1**) (Mancia et al., 2007, 2013).

 Table 1. Classification of office blood pressure and hypertension grade

Category	Systolic (mmHg)		Diastolic (mmHg)
Optimal	<120	and	<80
Normal	120-129	and/or	80-84
High normal	130-139	and/or	85-89
Grade 1 hypertension	140-159	and/or	90-99
Grade 2 hypertension	160-179	and/or	100-109
Grade 3 hypertension	≥180	and/or	≥110
Isolated systolic hypertension ⁶	≥140	and	<90

Globally, an estimated 1.28 billion adults aged 30-79 years have hypertension (WHO, 2021), but this trend is increasing over time, in particular among elderly individuals (Chow et al., 2013; Prince et al., 2012). It is estimated that the prevalence of individuals with essential hypertension will increase by 20% by 2025 (Kearney et al., 2005). Further, high prevalence rates appear to be consistent among different countries and uncorrelated with some sociodemographic variables, such as income level (Chow et al., 2013).

1.2 Blood pressure measurement

Regarding conventional office blood pressure measurements, the most frequently used instruments include auscultatory or oscillometric semiautomatic or automatic sphygmomanometers (Stergiou et al., 2018). Blood pressure values should be measured in a quiet and comfortable environment using an adequate cuff size – usually with a standard bladder cuff 13cm wide and 35cm long - for both arms circumferences (Williams et al., 2018). Further, measurements should be repeated in order to detect a possible condition of orthostatic hypotension and should be recorded to perform additional measurements if necessary (i.e., if the first two readings differ by <10mmHg, unstable blood pressure values) (Williams et al., 2018).

Out of office blood pressure measurement is performed using either home blood pressure monitoring (HBPM) or ambulatory blood pressure monitoring (ABPM). These strategies provide a larger number of measurements in conditions that seem to be more representative of daily life (**Table 2**).

Table 2. Hypertension definitions according to office, ambulatory, and home blood pressure levels

Category	SBP (mmHg)		DBP (mmHg)
Office BP ^a	≥140	and/or	≥90
Ambulatory BP Daytime (or awake) mean	≥135	and/or	≥85
Night-time (or asleep) mean 24.h mean	≥120 ≥130	and/or and/or	≥70 ≥80
Home BP mean	≥135	and/or	≥85

BP: blood pressure; DBP: diastolic blood pressure; SBP: systolic blood pressure (Williams et al., 2018)

Home blood pressure is defined as the average of all blood pressure readings, adequately performed for at least three days, in the morning and the evening in a quiet environment after five minutes of rest (Parati et al., 2008). HBPM values tend to be lower and to better predict cardiovascular morbidity and mortality in comparison to office blood pressure values (Ward et al., 2012).

ABPM is the average of blood pressure readings over a specific period of time, usually of 24 hours. This strategy is used to record blood pressure values at 15-30 minutes intervals, during the day, night and at 24 hours. Similarly to HBPM, ABPM values are lower than office blood pressure values (Williams et al., 2018) and represent good predictors of hypertension-mediated organ damage (HMOD; Gaborieau et al., 2008) as well as coronary morbid or fatal events and stroke (Fagard et al., 2008; Parati et al., 2016; Piper et al., 2015) compared to office blood pressure. Main advantages and disadvantages of ABPM and HBPM are displayed in **Table 3**.

Since hypertension is mainly an asymptomatic condition, structured screening programs and occasional blood pressure measurements have a central role in its detection. Undertaking these programs could lead to unawareness (Chow et al., 2013; Lindholt & Sogaart, 2017) and greater rates of undetected hypertension (Williams et al., 2018). Therefore, is recommended to take part to screening programs regularly depending on individual blood pressure levels. According to the most recent guidelines for the management of arterial hypertension (Williams et al., 2018), healthy individuals with an optimal blood pressure should monitor its values every five years whereas individuals with normal blood pressure should measure it every three years. Patients with high-normal blood pressure should record it every year since values of 130-139/85-89mmHg tend to progressively increase over time.

	Ta	ab	le	3.	Ad	lvantage	s and	disad	vantages	of	AB	PM	and	HBI	PM
--	----	----	----	----	----	----------	-------	-------	----------	----	----	----	-----	-----	----

ABPM	НВРМ
Advantages • Can identify white-coat and masked hypertension • Stronger prognostic evidence • Night-time readings • Measurement in real-life settings • Additional prognostic BP phenotypes • Abundant information from a single measurement session, including short-term BP variability	Advantages • Can identify white-coat and masked hypertension • Cheap and widely available • Measurement in a home setting, which may be more relaxed than the doctor's office • Patient engagement in BP measurement • Easily repeated and used over longer periods to assess day-to-day BP variability
Disadvantages • Expensive and sometimes limited availability • Can be uncomfortable	Disad vantages • Only static BP is available • Potential for measurement error • No nocturnal readings ^a

ABPM: ambulatory blood pressure monitoring; BP: blood pressure; HBPM: home blood pressure monitoring (Williams et al., 2018)

1.3 Cardiovascular risk assessment and hypertension-mediated organ damage

Elevated blood pressure levels accounts for high rates of disability and mortality (Forouzanfar et al., 2017) and were found to have independent and continuous associations with the incidence of several cardiovascular and renal diseases (Lewington et al., 2002; Lip et al., 2017). The role of blood pressure in relation to the greater risk of cardiovascular events has been widely recognized (Lip et al., 2017; Williams et al., 2018) at all ages (Vishram et al., 2012) and all ethnic groups (Brown et al., 2007; Lawes et al., 2003). Further, according to literature, after the age of 50 years systolic blood pressure seems to be a better predictor of events than diastolic blood pressure (Franklin et al., 1999; Vishram et al., 2012; Williams & Lindholm, 2008), whereas in younger individuals (<50 years) diastolic blood pressure appears to be more frequently related to a greater cardiovascular risk (Franklin et al., 1999).

Cardiovascular risk in hypertensive patients was found to be influenced by several sociodemographic characteristics (i.e., sex, age, psychosocial and socioeconomic factors) as well as biological parameters, such as total and HDL cholesterol, uric acid, BMI and heart rate (Williams et al., 2018). Furthermore, diabetes, early onset menopause, family history of early onset hypertension or premature cardiovascular diseases, represent relevant factors influencing cardiovascular risk in patients with hypertension (Williams et al., 2018).

The total cardiovascular risk is defined as the likelihood of developing a cardiovascular event over a defined period (Williams et al., 2018). One of the most frequently used cardiovascular risk assessment systems is the Systematic COronary Risk Evaluation (SCORE). The SCORE is based on representative European cohort data sets estimating the 10-year risk of a first fatal atherosclerotic event, in relation to age, sex, smoking habits, total cholesterol level and systolic blood pressure levels (Aktas et al., 2004; Williams et al., 2018). The Systematic COronary Risk Evaluation system includes several risk categories (**Table 4**) and appears to be a useful tool in order to prevent and rapidly assess possible future cardiovascular events.

Table 4. SCORE	cardiovascular	risk	categories
----------------	----------------	------	------------

Very high risk	People with any of the following:		
	 Documented CVD, either clinical or unequivocal on imaging. Clinical CVD includes acute myocardial infarction, acute coronary syndrome, coronary or other arterial revascularization, stroke, TIA, aortic aneurysm, and PAD Unequivocal documented CVD on imaging includes significant plaque (i.e. ≥ 50% stenosis) on angiography or ultrasound; it does not include increase in carotid intima-media thickness Diabetes mellitus with target organ damage, e.g. proteinuria or a with a major risk factor such as grade 3 hypertension or hypercholesterolaemia Severe CKD (eGFR < 30 ml/min/1.73 m²) A calculated 10 year SCORE of ≥ 10% 		
High risk	 People with any of the following: Marked elevation of a single risk factor, particularly cholesterol > 8 mmol/L (> 310 mg/dL), e.g. familial hyper-cholesterolaemia or grade 3 hypertension (BP ≥ 180/110 mmHg) Most other people with diabetes mellitus (except some young people with type 1 diabetes mellitus and without major risk factors, who may be at moderate-risk) 		
	Hypertensive LVH		
	Moderate CKD (eGFR 30-59 mL/min/1.73 m ²)		
	A calculated 10 year SCORE of 5-10 %		
Moderate risk	People with: • A calculated 10 year SCORE of ≥ 1 to <5%		
Low risk	People with: • A calculated 10 year SCORE of < 1%		

BP: blood pressure; CKD: chronic kidney disease; CVD: cardiovascular disease; eGFR: estimated glomerular filtration rate; LVH: left ventricular hypertrophy; TIA: transient ischaemic attack; PAD: peripheral artery disease; SCORE: Systematic COronary Risk Evaluation (Williams et al., 2018)

However, the SCORE system only estimates the risk of fatal cardiovascular events and does not include all the HMOD features (Williams et al., 2018). Consequently, the use of SCORE should be followed by the assessment of the hypertension-mediated organ damage which is characterized by a relevant prognostic significance, particularly in hypertension.

HMOD represents the hypertension-induced structural and/or functional changes in major organs caused by elevated values of blood pressure (Williams et al., 2018). It is considered a relevant marker for preclinical and asymptomatic cardiovascular diseases (Devereux & Alderman, 1993) while multiple HMODs appear to increase the risk of several cardiovascular events (Cordero et al., 2011; Cuspidi et al., 2008; Greve et al., 2015; Mancia et al., 2007; Pontremoli et al., 1999; Roman et al., 1995). Furthermore, the presence of HMOD, as well as comorbidities and other

cardiovascular risk factors, may influence the progression of hypertension-associated disease stages (**Table 5**) (Williams et al., 2018).

Table 5. Classification of hypertension stages according to blood pressure levels, presence of

 cardiovascular risk factors, hypertension-mediated organ damage, or comorbidities

Hypertension disease staging					
	Other risk factors, HMOD, ordisease	High normal SBP 130–139 DBP 85–89	Grade 1 SBP 140–159 DBP 90–99	Grade 2 SBP 160–179 DBP 100–109	Grade 3 SBP≥180 or DBP≥110
	No other risk factors	Low risk	Low risk	Moderate risk	High risk
Stage 1 (uncomplicated)	1 or 2 risk factors	Low risk	Moderate risk	Moderate to high risk	High risk
	≥ 3 risk factors	Low to Moderate risk	Moderate to high risk	High Risk	High risk
Stage 2 (asymptomatic disease)	HMOD, CKD grade 3, or diabetes mellitus without organ damage	Moderate to high risk	High risk	High risk	High to very high risk
Stage 3 (established disease)	Established CVD, CKD grade ≥ 4, or diabetes mellitus with organ damage	Very high risk	Very high risk	Very high risk	Very high risk

BP: blood pressure; CKD: chronic kidney disease; DBP: diastolic blood pressure; HMOD: hypertension-mediated organ damage; SBP: systolic blood pressure; SCORE: Systematic Coronary Risk Evaluation (Williams et al., 2018)

HMOD appears to be associated with several cardiovascular, renal and cerebrovascular diseases. Excessive ventricular workload in patients with hypertension can result in hypertrophy, impaired ventricular activity and increased risk of atrial fibrillation and heart failure (Williams et al., 2018). Further, hypertension has been widely studied in relation to chronic kidney disease, representing its second most important cause. Increased blood pressure levels are also associated with brain damage, particularly ischaemic attacks and strokes (Williams et al., 2018).

Therefore, the HMOD assessment seems to be crucial. Screening tests for hypertension-mediated organ damage are usually divided in basic and more detailed tests. Basic screening tests include

ECG, urine albumin-creatinine ratio, blood creatinine, estimated glomerular filtration rate, and fundoscopy. These tests allow to detect possible cardiac abnormalities, such as ventricular hypertrophy and renal diseases (Williams et al., 2018). However, in particular cases, advanced HMOD screening tests, including echocardiography, carotid ultrasounds, Doppler studies, pulse wave velocity, ankle-brachial index, cognitive function tests and brain imaging, are highly recommended.

1.4 Risk and protective factors

A considerable progress has been made in studying epidemiological aspects related to essential hypertension and a number of studies demonstrated the importance of an adequate treatment in order to reduce mortality and disability rates due to high blood pressure (Ettehad et al., 2016; Rapsomaniki et al., 2014; Thomopoulos et al., 2014; Tsai et al., 2017; Yusuf et al., 2004). However, hypertension remains one of the major causes of cardiovascular diseases and mortality rates worldwide (Banegas et al., 2011; Chow et al., 2013; Falaschetti et al., 2014; Tocci et al., 2012; WHO, 2021).

High blood pressure prevalence tends to increase with age in both males and females (Singh et al., 2012). Men generally have higher BP at younger ages, whereas blood pressure values increase per decade is higher in women. Further, by the age of 60 years, women report a higher mean BP levels and greater hypertension prevalence rates than men (Mills et al., 2020).

Risk factors for excessive blood pressure levels should be considered as indicators of the probability that essential hypertension may occur. Nonetheless, risk factors have a prognostic role, influencing both the onset and prognosis of hypertension. Several risk prediction models for hypertension, taking into account anthropometric indexes and lifestyle-related factors, have been developed in several populations (Bozorgmanesh et al., 2011; Chien et al., 2011; Choi et al., 2014; Fava et al., 2013; Li et al., 2019; Lim et al., 2013, 2015; Lu et al., 2015; Otsuka et al., 2015; Niiranen et al., 2016; Parick et al., 2008). For instance, several sociodemographic characteristics,

particularly ethnicity (Dorans et al., 2018), represent significant risk factors for hypertension (WHO, 2021). Further, lifestyle habits, defined as modifiable risk factors, have been shown to have a role in the onset and longitudinal course of essential hypertension (Mills et al., 2020; Williams et al., 2018).

Thus, a rapid and correct identification of risk factors seems to be essential in order to prevent hypertension and its consequences.

1.4.1 Sociodemographic characteristics

Several sociodemographic characteristics have been associated to a diagnosis of hypertension (Liew et al., 2019; Meng et al., 2011; WHO, 2021; Williams et al., 2018).

According to the most recent guidelines for hypertension management (Williams et al., 2018), the prevalence of hypertension increases with age, with rates varying from 60 to 75% for patients with 60 and 75 years, respectively. In a study conducted by Shen and colleagues (2017) on a sample of 4198 adults, age was found to be a risk factor for both hypertension and prehypertension. However, elevated levels of diastolic blood pressure and isolated diastolic hypertension seem to be more common in younger patients (Sundstrom et al., 2015). Further, individuals with less than 50 years have a greater likelihood of detecting secondary hypertension and tend to be more exposed to long-term risk of cardiovascular events and mortality with blood pressure levels greater than 130/80mmHg (Sundstrom et al., 2011; Williams, 2011).

As to gender, there are significant differences in prevalence, awareness, treatment and control rates of hypertension between men and women (Kearney et al., 2005; Wang et al., 2018; Zhang & Moran, 2017). Nevertheless, these gender differences depend on other sociodemographic factors, such as age or ethnicity (Song et al., 2020). Particularly, while hypertension awareness and control rates seem to be higher among Chinese women (Wang et al., 2018; Zhang & Moran, 2017), hypertension incidence among men and women appear to be strictly related to age. As reported by Ramirez and Sullivan (2018), in the USA, hypertension incidence tends to be higher among men

until 45 years. From 46 to 64 years men and women show similar incidence rates, while from 65 years hypertension prevalence seems to be greater among women (Ramirez & Sullivan, 2018).

Regarding ethnicity, hypertension appears to be more prevalent among American (Ferdinand & Townsend, 2012; Whelton et al., 2016) and European (Modesti et al., 2016) Black population, in comparison to non-Black individuals. Further, Shen and colleagues (2017) have found that Han Chinese ethnicity was a risk factor for hypertension in a large sample of workers. However, differences in hypertension prevalence among several ethnic groups should be interpreted with caution, since ethnic groups may differ with regard to socioeconomic status, cardiovascular risk (Agyemang et al., 2014; Kaufman et al., 1997), genetic factors (Ferdinand & Townsend, 2012) and antihypertensive pharmacological treatment (Mehanna et al., 2017).

A high educational level was found to be a protective factor for chronic diseases, including hypertension (Tirapani & Fernandes, 2019). Several studies (Carrillo-Larco et al., 2016; Gupta et al., 2012; Non et al., 2012) have shown that higher educational levels are associated with blood pressure reduction and a lower prevalence of hypertension in different countries. However, opposite results were also reported (Divney et al., 2019; Tareque et al., 2015). Divney and colleagues (2019), using data from the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (NHANES), conducted a large multi-ethnic study with the aim to evaluate hypertension prevalence in relation to acculturation levels, gender and ethnicity. Results showed that, regardless of ethnicity, individuals with a high acculturation level were more likely to report hypertension than individuals with lower acculturation levels (Divney et al., 2019).

As to socioeconomic status, the increasing prevalence of hypertension in adult individuals living in low and middle-income countries (WHO, 2021) as well as the correlation between income and occupational status with risk factors of cardiovascular diseases (Abeyta et al., 2012; Siegel et al., 2013) have been recognized. Several studies have shown that individuals with low socioeconomic status reported a higher risk of mortality due to non-communicable diseases, including high blood pressure (Di Cesare et al., 2013; Tirapani & Fernandes, 2019). Further, several job characteristics, including quick shift intervals (Cho et al., 2020), night work and frequent rotations (Ferguson et al., 2019) and long working hours (Trudel et al., 2020), were found to represent hypertension risk factors.

1.4.2 Clinical and genetic variables

Although hypertension is a heterogeneous disease with a multifactorial aetiology, clinical and genetic variables may play a role in its onset and progression. The available literature suggests that essential hypertension is often in comorbidity with several physical diseases (Baker & Wilcox, 2017; Drawz et al., 2016; Farsang et al., 2016; Laukkanen et al., 2014; Lip et al., 2017; Manolis et al., 2013; Rapsomaniki et al., 2014; Rossignol et al., 2015; Williams et al., 2018; Yusuf et al., 2004). Further, the presence of certain genes has been found to be associated with the course of essential hypertension (Burrello et al., 2017; Dominiczak et al., 2017; Song et al., 2020).

Several physical illnesses may represent risk factors for the development and worsening of essential hypertension. As to cardiovascular diseases, although essential hypertension may represent a major risk factor for numerous cardiac pathologies (Williams et al., 2018), this association seems to be bidirectional. As reported by Safar (2018), increased arterial stiffness has a relevant effect on pulse pressure and cardiovascular risk, particularly in hypertensive patients. Furthermore, the role of arterial stiffness, as well as peripheral resistance, as potential contributors to the development of essential hypertension was previously described (Din-Dzietham et al., 2004; Taherzadeh et al., 2010).

Other risk factors for high blood pressure are represented by metabolic diseases, such as diabetes (Shen et al., 2017), and the elevated concentration of uric acid in the blood (Bjornstad et al., 2019; Shen et al., 2017). Further, as reported by Almagro and colleagues (2020), chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD) is frequently associated with essential hypertension. Particularly, hypertension seems to be the most common concurrent disorder among COPD patients (Finks et al., 2020), whom tend to show increased risk of arterial hypertension (Chen et al., 2015).

As to genetics, a family history of hypertension seems to be frequent in hypertensive patients, with rates of heritability that vary from 35 to 50% (Fagard et al., 1995; Luft, 2001). Further, family history of high blood pressure represents a common risk factor for the development of essential hypertension (Li et al., 2019; Shen et al., 2017; Song et al., 2020). However, although several studies (Warren et al., 2017) have identified 120 loci associated with blood pressure values regulation, these findings only explain the 3.5% of the trait variance. A single gene mutation could fully explain the pathogenesis of hypertension guiding the clinicians to the best treatment options, however these monogenic forms appear to be rare. Song and colleagues (2020) reported that the Methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase (MTHFR), a key enzyme of homocysteine metabolism, has a role in the prognosis of hypertension. Particularly, the polymorphism of the (MTHFR) C677T was found to be an independent risk factor for the severity of hypertension (Song et al., 2020).

Regarding genetic testing, the most recent guidelines (Williams et al., 2018) recommend genetic testing only for patients suspected to have a rare monogenic cause of secondary hypertension or for patients with phaeochromocytoma, whereas routine genetic testing is not recommended.

1.4.3 Lifestyle habits

Lifestyle habits represent behavioral factors that are associated with and may contribute to high blood pressure levels (Mills et al., 2020; Williams et al., 2018).

As to dietary habits, diets and related trends are very heterogeneous across world regions, with clear differences between high- and low-income countries. Several studies have investigated the association between dietary patterns and hypertension. The DASH trial (Appel et al., 1997), demonstrated that a diet rich in fruit, vegetables and including low-fat dairy products with a total and saturated fat content lower than the typical US diet, reduced BP levels in both hypertensive patients and normotensive individuals. Further, also Vegetarian and Mediterranean dietary patterns, characterized by absent or rare meat consumption, moderate fat intake and high vegetables consumption, are associated with BP reduction (Nordmann et al., 2011; Yokoyama et al., 2014). A

frequent problem related to unhealthy diet is a condition of overweight/obesity. The prevalence of obesity has increased rapidly worldwide over the past decades (NCD Risk Factor Collaboration, 2016). The Nurses' Health Study suggests that obesity is responsible for about 40% of hypertension, whereas the Framingham Offspring Study suggested that obesity is responsible for a higher prevalence of hypertension, with differences between males and females (Forman et al., 2009; Garrison et al., 1987). Lelong and colleagues (2019) reported that healthy weight represents a significant strong protective factor for hypertension in a large cohort of European adults. Accordingly, in a cross-sectional study conducted by Shen and collaborators (2017), a condition of overweight/obesity was found to be a risk factor for hypertension. Additional studies demonstrated that factors related to overweight/obesity, such as general adiposity (Andriolo et al., 2019), waist circumference (Meng et al., 2011) and high BMI (Nguyen et al., 2019), increase the risk of reporting high blood pressure values.

The global prevalence of alcohol consumption varies considerably, with lower rates in North Africa and Middle East and higher rates in Central and Eastern Europe (Mills et al., 2020). Numerous studies reported that alcohol consumption is a relevant risk factor for the onset and a worse prognosis of hypertension (Fuchs et al., 2001; Klatsky et al., 1977; Nguyen et al., 2019; Shen et al., 2017). Fuchs et al. (2001) suggested that high levels of consumption of all types of alcoholic beverages were associated with a higher risk of hypertension for several ethnic groups, whereas in a meta-analysis conducted by Xin and colleagues (2001) a reduction in alcohol intake was found to be associated with decreased values in both systolic and diastolic blood pressure.

Regarding physical activity, rates of insufficient physical exercise (defined as less than 150 minutes of moderate-intensity, or 75 minutes of vigorous-intensity physical activity per week, or any equivalent combination of these) seem to be quite high, with differences related to gender, ethnicity and countries (Guthold et al., 2018). Low physical activity levels seem to increase the risk of essential hypertension (Andriolo et al., 2019; Nguyen et al., 2019; Pantell et al., 2019). Furthermore, as reported by randomized controlled trials and meta-analyses (Ishikawa et al., 1999;

Kelley & Kelley, 2000; Whelton et al., 2002), adequate physical activity, particularly aerobic exercise, reduces BP in both hypertensive patients and normotensive individuals.

Finally, according to literature, cigarette smoking has been found to be associated to blood pressure levels increase, especially through the stimulation of the sympathetic nervous system (Baer & Radichevich, 1985; Rhee et al., 2007; Virdis et al., 2010). Several recent studies (Andriolo et al., 2019; Nguyen et al., 2019; Pantell et al., 2019; Song et al., 2020) demonstrated that smoking plays a relevant role in increasing the risk of hypertension development. Nevertheless, the long-term effects on blood pressure values and hypertension appear to be inconclusive (Bowman et al., 2007; Halperin et al., 2008; Virdis et al., 2010), making difficult to assume a direct causal association between smoking and essential hypertension.

1.4.4 Psychosocial factors

As demonstrated by several studies (Cuevas et al., 2017; Yan et al., 2003), psychosocial factors may have a role in the risk of hypertension onset and progression. Both psychological and social factors may act as contributors to the development of essential hypertension, promoting physiological responses as well as the activation of the sympathetic nervous system and the HPA axis (Black & Garbutt, 2002; Spruill, 2010).

Affective symptomatology often co-morbid with chronic medical diseases such as essential hypertension. Particularly, both depression and anxiety were found to be associated to an increased risk of hypertension (Allgulander, 2016; Cuevas et al., 2017; Jonas & Lando, 2000; Meng et al., 2012). As to depression, it seems to contribute to cardiac mortality and morbidity (Carney et al., 2002), and its association with hypertension has been widely recognized. Meng and colleagues (2012) conducted a meta-analysis of prospective studies demonstrating that depressive symptomatology represents an independent risk factor for hypertension, predicting more than 40% increased risk of hypertension incidence. In a prospective longitudinal study, Jackson and collaborators (2016) found that, among middle-aged women, depression was associated to a 30%

increased hypertension, even though lifestyle and socio-economic factors may have confounded this association. Regarding anxiety, it has been considered as a relevant driver of somatic morbidity favoring mortality rates (Allgulander, 2016). Anxiety symptomatology emerged as one of the most important risk factors for cardiovascular diseases (Allgulander, 2016; Frasure-Smith & Lespérance, 2008; Roest et al., 2010). Similarly to findings reporting on depression, a meta-analysis of prospective studies (Pan et al., 2015) demonstrated that anxiety symptomatology represents an independent risk factors for incident hypertension. In a population-based study conducted by Wu and colleagues (2014), Authors reported that patients with anxiety showed a higher prevalence of hypertension in comparison to the general population. Further, results showed that the average incidence of hypertension was higher in patients with anxiety disorders compared to general population, supporting the role of anxiety in the incidence of high blood pressure levels regardless of age and gender (Wu et al., 2014).

Yan et al. (2003) carried out a population-based prospective observational study using data from the Coronary Artery Risk Development in Young Adults (CARDIA) Study. Results displayed that higher levels of two main components of Type A behavior, time urgency/impatience and hostility, were significantly associated to the risk of developing hypertension at 15-years follow-up (Yan et al., 2003).

Regarding the role of psychosocial stress in arterial hypertension, a systematic review and metaanalysis was conducted by Liu and colleagues (2017). Results showed that hypertensive patients reported a higher incidence of psychosocial stress compared to normotensive controls and that chronic psychosocial stress was associated to a greater risk of hypertension. A cross-sectional study carried out by Lu and colleagues (2019) considering a sample of Asian Americans, highlighted the relevance of perceived stress in understanding the clinical course of hypertension. Authors reported that individuals with high levels of perceived stress were more likely to report hypertension in comparison to those with low levels of perceived stress (Lu et al., 2019). Allostatic load (AL), defined as the cumulative effect of experiences in daily life involving ordinary events as well as major challenges (i.e., life events) (McEwen, 1998a, 2007; McEwen & Stellar, 1993), was linked to increased risk for cardiovascular diseases, including coronary heart disease (Gillespie et al., 2019), ischemic heart disease (Sabbah et al., 2008) and peripheral arterial disease (Nelson et al., 2007). Borrell and colleagues (2020) reported that higher levels of allostatic load were associated with higher all-cause and CVD-specific mortality rates among U.S. adults aged 25 years or older.

Social relationships may act as sources of emotional, informational and instrumental support reducing negative effects of stressful experiences and enhancing the individual ability to cope (Cuevas et al., 2017). Social support is also supposed to affect hypertension risk (Cuffee et al., 2014; Spruill, 2010). For instance, a study using National Health Interview Survey data found that emotional support and social integration were independently associated with a decreased risk of hypertension (Gorman & Sivaganesan, 2007). Furthermore, Sneed and Cohen (2014), using data from the Health and Retirement Study, found that negative social interactions were associated with increased risk of hypertension among older adults.

Hypertension symptomatology and accompanying complications appear to significantly decrease patients' quality of life (Carvalho et al., 2013). However, several studies on the association between hypertension and quality of life yielded mixed results (Li et al., 2018; Riley et al., 2019; Snarska et al., 2020). Regarding psychological well-being, it seems to have a protective role on cardiovascular system (Boehm & Kubzansky, 2012; Kubzansky et al., 2018; Trudel-Fitzgerald et al., 2014). Trudel-Fitzgerald and colleagues (2014) conducted a prospective study on the association of psychological well-being and hypertension using data from the Whitehall II cohort. Authors found that emotional vitality was associated with reduced risk of hypertension (Trudel-Fitzgerald et al., 2014).

2.1 Treatments for essential hypertension

According to the most recent guidelines (Williams et al., 2018), the major treatment strategies to lower blood pressure levels include pharmacological treatment and lifestyle interventions. A further emerging strategy is represented by the device-based therapy, even though its effectiveness must be proven (Williams et al., 2018). Most hypertensive patients require pharmacological treatment, but additional lifestyle modifications may certainly lower blood pressure values as well as cardiovascular risk (Mancia et al., 2013; Piepoli et al., 2016; Williams et al., 2018). Particularly, several meta-analyses (Brunstrom & Carlberg, 2018; Ettehad et al., 2016; Thomopoulos et al., 2014) have reported that a reduction of 10mmHg in systolic blood pressure or 5mmHg in diastolic blood pressure is associated with a significant reduction in all-cause mortality and major cardiovascular events including stroke, coronary events and heart failure.

Further, treatments for essential hypertension have a role in the reduction of chronic kidney disease development. Blood pressure reduction appears to have a protective effect on kidney functions, even though this seems to be limited to patients with comorbid diabetes (Lv et al., 2013). All patients with grade 2 or 3 hypertension should receive both pharmacological treatment and lifestyle interventions (Kjeldsen al., 2014; Williams et al., 2018). et As to patients with grade 1 hypertension, a number of meta-analyses (Brunstrom & Carlberg, 2018; Sundtrsom et al., 2015; Thomopoulos et al., 2014) have shown a significant treatment-induced reductions in both mortality and cardiovascular events. Findings from the Heart Outcomes Prevention Evaluation (HOPE)-3 trial (Lonn et al., 2016) supported these data, showing a significant association between SBP and major cardiovascular events reduction due to hypertensive medications in patients with grade 1 hypertension at intermediate cardiovascular risk. Therefore, the most recent guidelines (Williams et al., 2018) recommend drug treatment accompanied by lifestyle advices in patients with grade 1 hypertension at low-moderate cardiovascular risk.

As previously recommended (Mancia et al., 2013), individuals with high-normal blood pressure levels and low/moderate cardiovascular risk should not be treated with antihypertensive medications. As reported in several RCTs and meta-analyses (Brunstrom & Carlberg, 2018; Lonn et al., 2016; Thomopoulos et al., 2014, 2017), in patients at low/moderate cardiovascular risk and with baseline blood pressure levels at normal range, BP-lowering pharmacological treatment has shown no effects on cardiovascular outcomes. Therefore, patients with high-normal blood pressure levels and low/moderate cardiovascular risk should follow lifestyle advices in order to reduce risk of cardiovascular issues.

Earlier treatments for patients with systolic or diastolic blood pressure values more than 140/90mmHg with a low-moderate cardiovascular risk may prevent HMOD and residual risk due to treatment failure (Williams et al., 2018). Thus, preventing the development of high cardiovascular risk with earlier intervention appear to be an effective strategy (Williams et al., 2018). The first aim of blood pressure lowering medications should be to lower blood pressure values to < 140/90mmHg in all patients. If the pharmacological treatment is well tolerated, BP values should be targeted to 130/80mmHg (Williams et al., 2018). However, systolic blood pressure levels should not be targeted to less than 120mmHg, since the risk of damage seems to increase outweighing the benefits (Bohm et al., 2017).

2.1.1 Antihypertensive medications

In order to achieve an optimal blood pressure control, most patients require pharmacological treatment in addition to lifestyle modifications. The five major drug classes recommended for the treatment of hypertension include angiotensin-converting enzyme (ACE) inhibitors, angiotensin receptor blockers (ARBs), beta-blockers, calcium channel blockers and diuretics. Recent meta-analyses (Emdin et al., 2015; Ettehad et al., 2016; Thomopoulos et al., 2015a, 2017) supported the role of these pharmacological classes in reducing blood pressure, cardiovascular events risk, morbidity and mortality. However, for each class of medications there are compelling or possible

contraindications as well as differences in persistence and discontinuation rates (Corrao et al., 2008; Thomopoulos et al., 2016).

2.1.1.1 ACE inhibitors

Angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitors represent one of the most widely prescribed classes of antihypertensive medications with proven effectiveness on blood pressure control, major cardiovascular events and mortality (Ettehad et al., 2016; Stapff & Hilderbrand, 2019; Thomopoulos et al., 2015a). Further, ACE inhibitors may reduce albuminuria and may delay the progression of both CKD (Thomopoulos et al., 2017) and HMOD (Thomopoulos et al., 2015a). Angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitors may also reduce the incidence of atrial fibrillation (Thomopoulos et al., 2015a) and are particularly indicated for patients with complications due to hypertension, such as myocardial infarction and heart failure with reduced ejection fraction (Williams et al., 2018).

2.1.1.2 Angiotensin receptor blockers

Similarly to ACE inhibitors, angiotensin receptor blockers (ARBs) are one of the most used and effective classes of drugs prescribed to lower blood pressure levels (Ettehad et al., 2016; Williams et al., 2018). This class of antihypertensive medications is associated with significantly lower discontinuation rates due to side effects in comparison to all other antihypertensive therapies (Kronish et al., 2011). ARBs and ACE inhibitors should not be combined due to the lack of added benefits on cardiovascular outcomes and to increased risk of renal adverse events (Fried et al., 2013; ONTARGET investigators, 2008). Angiotensin receptor blockers are also effective in reducing albuminuria, CKD (Thomopoulos et al., 2017), HMOD and atrial fibrillation (Thomopoulos et al., 2015a). Further, this subgroup of renin-angiotensin system blockers should be preferred for individuals of Black African origins since angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitors

may be associated with a small increased risk of angioneurotic oedema in this specific population (Williams et al., 2018).

2.1.1.3 Beta-blockers

As reported by several RCTs and meta-analyses (Thomopoulos et al., 2015b), beta-blockers have been shown to be significantly effective in reducing the risk of stroke, heart failure and other major cardiovascular events in patients with hypertension. This type of antihypertensive medications seems to be particularly useful in treating hypertension in particular circumstances, such as symptomatic angina, postmyocardial infarction and heart failure with reduced ejection fraction (Williams et al., 2018).

However, beta-blockers have shown a less favorable adverse events profile as well as higher discontinuation rates when compared to both ACE inhibitors and ARBs (Corrao et al., 2008). Further, individuals with metabolic syndrome should avoid this pharmacological class due to its association with increased risk of new-onset diabetes (Williams et al., 2018). Classical beta-blockers appear to be less effective than renin-angiotensin system blockers as to left ventricular hypertrophy, carotid intima-media thickness and aortic stiffness prevention (Mancia et al., 2013); however, vasodilating beta-blockers, such as nebivolol, seem to have no side effects in relation to diabetes and sexual function with more favorable effects on aortic stiffness and other cardiovascular events (Ayers et al., 2012; Bakris et al., 2004).

2.1.1.4 Calcium channels blockers

Calcium channels blockers are widely prescribed for treating hypertension. This heterogeneous class of agents have shown to be effective on blood pressure levels, major cardiovascular events and mortality rates (Ettehad et al., 2016; Thomopoulos et al., 2015a). Further, calcium channels blockers appear to have a great effect on stroke reduction, even though they may be less effective for the prevention of heart failure with reduced ejection fraction (Ettehad et al., 2016; Thomopoulos

et al., 2015a). When compared to beta-blockers, calcium channels blockers have shown to be more effective in decreasing the progression of several clinical conditions, such as left ventricular hypertrophy, proteinuria and atherosclerosis (Mancia et al., 2013).

2.1.1.5 Diuretics

Diuretics (i.e., thiazide and thiazide-like diuretics) represent a class of antihypertensive drugs with reported effectiveness in preventing cardiovascular morbidities and mortality (Thomopoulos et al., 2015b). Furthermore, diuretics seem to be more effective than other classes of medications for the prevention of heart failure (Thomopoulos et al., 2015a). Several RCTs (Olde Engberink et al., 2015; Roush et al., 2015; Thomopoulos et al., 2015b; Zanchetti & Mancia, 1997), compared the effectiveness rates of classical diuretics (i.e., hydrochlorothiazide) and thiazide-like diuretics (i.e., chlortalidone and indapamide). Findings showed that thiazide-like diuretics are associated with cardiovascular benefits and longer duration of action (Olde Engberink et al., 2015; Roush et al., 2015; 2015b; Zanchetti & 1997). Thomopoulos al., Mancia. et Although the debate about the preference of thiazide-like diuretics over classical diuretics, there is no evidence from direct comparator trials demonstrating the superiority of thiazide-like diuretics on cardiovascular outcomes (Williams et al., 2018). Therefore, the most recent guidelines (Williams et al., 2018) recommend the use of both classical and thiazide-like diuretics.

2.1.1.6 Other

Drugs used for treating high blood pressure when other treatments where not available, are definitely less frequently prescribed mainly due to poor tolerability (Williams et al., 2018). For instance, alpha-blockers have been shown to be effective in the Anglo-Scandinavian Cardiac Outcomes Trial (Chapman et al., 2008) as a third-line strategy. However, in another study (Williams et al., 2015) Authors reported that alpha-blockers were less effective of a specific diuretic drug (i.e., spironolactone) in reducing blood pressure in resistant hypertension. Alpha-blockers may

be useful in specific situations, for instance for the treatment of symptomatic prostatic hypertrophy (Williams et al., 2018).

2.1.1.7 Drug combinations

Despite the amount of RCTs about antihypertensive therapies, just few trials reported data on different two-drug combinations comparisons (Williams et al., 2018). In several studies treatment started with a monotherapy followed by the addition of another medication whereas in others multiple monotherapies were evaluated (ALLHAT Officers and Coordinators for the ALLHAT Collaborative Research Group, 2002). According to literature, diuretics are the pharmacological class of antihypertensive most frequently combined with other antihypertensive drugs, although the studies often included older patients (Beckett et al., 2008; Coope & Warrender, 1986; Dahlof et al., 1991; Lithell et al., 2003; SHEP Cooperative Research Group, 1991). Findings from placebocontrolled studies assessing the efficacy of combined antihypertensive drugs used in at least one active arm show that combinations of diuretics with ACE (Beckett et al., 2008; Patel et al., 2007; Williams et al., 2008), angiotensin receptor blockers (Lithell et al., 2003), calcium channel blockers (Liu et al., 2005) and beta-blockers (Coope & Warrender, 1986; Dahlof et al., 1991; SHEP Cooperative Research Group, 1991) have been associated with significant reductions in cardiovascular events risk, particularly strokes. Similarly, the Systolic Hypertension in China (Wang et al., 2000) and the Systolic Hypertension in Europe (Staessen et al., 1997) research groups reported that older patients with isolated systolic hypertension treated with a combination of ACE inhibitors and calcium channel blockers showed significantly lower rates of cardiovascular events compared to controls. Trials comparing different regimens (i.e., antihypertensive drugs combinations in both active arms) reported no major differences in terms of cardiovascular benefits (ALLHAT Officers and Coordinators for the ALLHAT Collaborative Research Group, 2002; Black et al., 2003; Hansson et al., 2000; Matsuzaki et al., 2011; Ogihara et al., 2015; Pepine et al., 2003; Zanchetti et al., 2007). However, in two studies (Dahlof et al., 2002; McKavanagh et al., 2015)

conducted on hypertensive patients with left ventricular hypertrophy or related risk factors, both ARB-diuretic combination and calcium channel blockers-ACE inhibitors combination were superior to beta-blockers-diuretic combination in reducing the risk of cardiovascular events. In the ASCOT (Dahlof et al., 2005) and ACCOMPLISH (Jamerson et al., 2008) trials, the combination of ACE inhibitors and calcium channel blockers in hypertensive patients with risk factors was more effective in reducing cardiovascular events compared to both beta-blockers and ACE inhibitor combined with diuretics. Further, the study conducted by Dahlof and colleagues (2002) demonstrated that a diuretic combined with an ARB is more effective than a diuretic combined with a beta-blocker in reducing the risk of stroke. The most recent guidelines (Williams et al., 2018) confirm that all the five major antihypertensive medications classes could be combined with one another, with the exception of the ACE inhibitors and angiotensin receptor blockers concomitant use. More specifically, Williams and colleagues (2018) recommend that the pharmacological treatment of hypertension based on drugs combination should preferentially include combinations of ACE inhibitors or angiotensin receptor blockers with calcium channel blockers and/or diuretics. These combinations limit possible side effects and reduce the risk of both hypokalaemia and peripheral oedema (Williams et al., 2018).

The majority of hypertensive patients actually require combination therapy. Starting with combined antihypertensive medications appears to be more effective in lowering blood pressure levels than monotherapy, with low-dose combination therapy representing a better solution than maximal dose monotherapy (Wald et al., 2009). Further, initial treatment with two-drug combinations is associated with more frequent blood pressure control (Egan et al., 2012; Wald et al., 2009) and has been shown to be safe and well tolerated (Wald et al., 2009). These mechanisms may be due to better long-term adherence to prescribed treatment based on drug combinations (Corrao et al., 2010) as well as to reduced discontinuation rates and lower risk of cardiovascular events (Corrao et al., 2010, 2011). Even though approximately two-thirds of patients are able to control blood pressure values with two-drug combinations therapies (Wald et al., 2009), for those who remain the

treatment option is a three-drug combination therapy with an ACE/ARB, calcium channels blocker or a diuretic (Volpe et al., 2012; Weir et al., 2011). Further, Lee and colleagues (2017) reported that a combination of an angiotensin receptor blocker, a calcium channels blocker and a statin may represent an effective therapeutic strategy in patients with both hypertension and dyslipidemia. When blood pressure could not be controlled with a three-drug combination therapy, the patient is classified as having resistant hypertension, excluding secondary causes of hypertension and poor adherence levels (Williams et al., 2018).

2.1.2 Lifestyle modifications

It is widely recognized that healthy lifestyle habits may prevent or delay the onset of hypertension, reducing blood pressure levels and cardiovascular risk (Mancia et al., 2013; Piepoli et al., 2016; Winnicki et al., 2006). Further, lifestyle modifications as nonpharmacological interventions for hypertensive patients allow to reduce antihypertensive medications dosage (Mahmood et al., 2019). As confirmed by the most recent guidelines for the management of arterial hypertension (Williams et al., 2018), adequate lifestyle changes may prevent the need for medications in patients with grade 1 hypertension. Effective lifestyle modifications may also increase the effects of blood pressure lowering treatments, even though they should never delay the initiation of pharmacological therapies in patients with HMOD or in patients at high cardiovascular risk (Williams et al., 2018). Recommended lifestyle habits that have been shown to be effective in lowering blood pressure levels include a healthy diet, moderated alcohol consumption, weight reduction, maintenance of adequate body weight and regular physical activity (Mancia et al., 2013; Williams et al., 2018). Furthermore, smoking cessation, sleep quality and stress management may have a role in preventing high levels of blood pressure (Blumenthal et al., 2002; Lo et al., 2018; Piepoli et al., 2016).

2.1.2.1 Diet

Adopting a healthy diet is an effective strategy in order to prevent the onset of hypertension in individuals with normal blood pressure values and to improve BP control in hypertensive patients (Appel et al., 2006; Chobanian et al., 2003). According to literature, sodium restriction as well as increased potassium intake and high consumption of fruit and vegetables have a relevant role in the management of essential hypertension (Blumenthal et al., 2002; He & Bazzano, 2000; Mahmood et al., 2019; Mancia et al., 2013; Samadian et al., 2016; Shimbo, 2016; Williams et al., 2018). Sodium intake seems to have a causal association with increased blood pressure values and a consumption of > 5g sodium per day tends to increase the prevalence of hypertension and BP levels over time (Elliot et al., 1996). Accordingly, many trials demonstrated that sodium restriction has been shown to have a blood pressure lowering effect (Cappuccio et al., 1997; He et al., 2013; Whelton et al., 1998). A meta-analysis conducted by He and collaborators (2013) revealed that a reduction of 1.75g sodium per day was associated with a reduction of 4.2/2.1mmHg in systolic/diastolic blood pressure, with a greater effect in patients with hypertension. Further, the effect of sodium reduction on BP levels appears to be more pronounced in Black individuals, older patients and patients with diabetes, metabolic syndrome or chronic kidney disease (Suckling et al., 2016). As to the risk of cardiovascular events the role of reduced sodium remains unclear (Bibbins-Domingo et al., 2010; He & MacGregor, 2011; He et al., 2011; Taylor et al., 2011). In a study published by He and colleagues (1999), findings showed a strong and independent associations between high sodium intake and both increased risk of cardiovascular events and all-cause mortality in overweight individuals. Further, some trials and meta-analyses suggest that a moderate consumption of salt in comparison to high is linked to a lower risk of cardiovascular events (Aburto et al., 2013; He & MacGregor, 2011; Taylor et al., 2011). However, several prospective trials reporting an association between high cardiovascular events risk and overall increased risk of mortality, also reported that reducing sodium intake below a certain level was paradoxically associated with increased risk of mortality (Mente al., 2016). et

Increased potassium intake seems to have a protective effect against hypertension and has been associated with blood pressure reduction (Kawano et al., 1998; O'Donnell et al., 2014; Sacks et al., 1998). Whelton et al. (1997) conducted a meta-analysis to evaluate the effects of potassium supplementation on BP levels. Results showed that increased potassium intake was associated with a significant reduction in both systolic and diastolic blood pressure values (Whelton et al., 1997). A regular and balanced consumption of vegetables, legumes, fruit, low-fat dairy products, fish and unsaturated fats with a low consumption of red meat should characterize dietary habits of hypertensive patients (Dickinson et al., 2006; Mente et al., 2009; Sofi et al., 2010). Numerous studies (Dickinson et al., 2006; Estruch et al., 2018; Mente et al., 2009; Sofi et al., 2010) have shown that following the Mediterranean diet – a diet including many of these nutrients – may reduce the risk of cardiovascular events and all-cause mortality. Further, the Mediterranean diet appears to significantly reduce ambulatory blood pressure, blood glucose and lipid levels (Domenech et al., 2014). The Dietary Approaches to Stop Hypertension (DASH) diet has a clear and recognized blood pressure lowering effect reducing both systolic and diastolic BP values (Gay et al., 2016; Ndanuko et al., 2016; Sacks et al., 2001; Saneei et al., 2014; Siervo et al., 2015). The DASH diet is rich in fruit, vegetables and low-fat dairy products and has been shown to be more effective than control diet or diet based only on fruit and vegetables consumption (Appel, 2017; Appel et al., 1997).

Regarding coffee consumption, a systematic review with meta-analysis of prospective cohort studies about long-term coffee consumption and risk of cardiovascular disease highlighted the acute pressor effect of caffeine (Ding et al., 2014). However, the association between caffeine and cardiovascular benefits was also suggested (Ding et al., 2014). Consumption of green or black tea may also have a role in blood pressure values lowering, as pointed out by two systematic reviews (Greyling et al., 2014; Li et al., 2015). Conversely, since consumption of sugar-sweetened soft drinks has been associated with overweight,

metabolic diseases, diabetes and greater cardiovascular risk (Piepoli et al., 2016), in hypertensive patients these beverages are often discouraged (Piepoli et al., 2016; Williams et al., 2018).

2.1.2.2 Alcohol consumption

A number of epidemiological and cross-sectional studies have demonstrated the role of alcohol use and abuse as risk factors for hypertension in several countries (Potter & Beevers, 1984; Shen et al., 2017). As suggested by Loyke (2013), there are five different phases describing the effects of alcohol on blood pressure. In the first phase, alcohol consumption is associated with increased BP levels depending on the amount of alcohol intake. During the second phase, alcohol abstinence reduces systolic and diastolic BP, whereas in phase 3 toxic effects may arise. Later, in phase 4, the individual is at high risk of liver damage which may occur, along with liver disease, in phase 5. The positive linear association between alcohol consumption, blood pressure, hypertension prevalence and cardiovascular diseases risk is well established (Williams et al., 2018). A metaanalysis including more than 50 epidemiological studies suggested that reducing alcohol consumption may benefit cardiovascular health (Holmes et al., 2014). Studies on alcohol detoxification support these findings, reporting BP levels of more than 140/90mmHg in most of individuals admitted for detoxification and a subsequent blood pressure reduction in 70% of them after detoxification (Potter & Beevers, 1984). Mechanisms through which alcohol increase BP seem to be related not to long-term structural alterations but to neural or further physiological changes (Samadian et al., 2016).

As recommended, men with hypertension should limit alcohol consumption to 14 units per week, whereas hypertensive women to 8 units per week, with 1 unit equal to 125ml of wine or 250ml of beer (Williams et al., 2018). Further, binge drinking should be avoided given its strong effect on blood pressure levels (Mancia et al., 2013; Piepoli et al., 2016).

28

2.1.2.3 Physical activity

Physical exercise indices increased levels of blood pressure, particularly systolic blood pressure, followed by short BP values decline. Engaging in regular physical activity, especially aerobic exercises, may have a protective effect on blood pressure and may lower cardiovascular events and mortality (Diaz & Shimbo, 2013; Williams et al., 2018; You et al., 2018). In addition, physical exercise has strong beneficial effects on further parameters including plasma components, particularly in hypertensive patients (Parto et al., 2015). A meta-analysis of RCTs reported that aerobic endurance training as well as dynamic resistance training and isometric training reduce both systolic and diastolic blood pressure in general population, with endurance training having a role also in hypertensive patients (Cornelissen & Smart, 2013). Cohort studies (Leitzmann et al., 2007; Rossi et al., 2012) reported that physical activity with low intensity and duration decreases blood pressure less than moderate- or high-intensity training, even though appears to be associated with 15% decrease mortality rates. As reported by a meta-analysis of RCTs (Börjesson et al., 2016), regular medium-to-high-intensity aerobic exercises lower blood pressure values by a mean of 11/5mmHg with isometric physical activity showing similar results. Therefore, this evidence highlights the need to engage at least 30 minutes of moderate-intensity dynamic aerobic exercises on 5-7 days per week as well as resistance exercises on 2-4 days per week in order to reduce or treat hypertension (Sharman al., 2015: Williams et al., 2018). et The importance of adequate physical activity, especially for hypertensive patients, lies also in its effects on body weight. Excessive weight gain has been associated with high blood pressure values whereas its reduction to an optimal BMI tends to decrease both systolic and diastolic pressure (Hall et al., 2015; Neter et al., 2003). Overweight and obesity, which represent major problems in developed and developing countries (Chobanian et al., 2003), have been linked to increased risk of both cardiovascular events and mortality (Williams et al., 2018). Therefore, weight loss is recommended in overweight/obese patients with essential hypertension. Prospective Studies Collaboration (2009) have reported that mortality rates were lowest for individuals with a BMI of about 22.5/25 kg/m². Maintenance of a healthy body mass index as well as appropriate waist circumference is also recommended for preventing and reducing hypertension (Piepoli et al., 2016). Further, weight loss may improve antihypertensive medications efficacy and cardiovascular health (Williams et al., 2018). An optimal body weight should be achieved through a multidisciplinary approach including not only physical activity but also dietary advices and counselling (Jebb et al., 2011; Piepoli et al., 2016) or, alternatively, to a greater degree, trough anti-obesity drugs and bariatric surgery (Williams et al., 2018).

2.1.2.4 Smoking habits

Smoking represents a major risk factor for several pathologies, including cardiovascular diseases and cancer. The prevalence of smoking rates in Europe is around 20-35%, even though it seems to decline in most countries (Kotseva et al., 2016). Further, passive smoking has been shown to have an ill-health effect (Akpa et al., 2021; Lee et al., 2017; Yarlioglues et al., 2010). Several studies have reported that both normotensive individuals and untreated hypertensive smokers show greater daily blood pressure levels compared to non-smokers (Groppelli et al., 1992; Saladini et al., 2016). However, no long-term effects were detected for office blood pressure, which tends to not decrease by smoking cessation (Primatesta et al., 2001). Thus, the most recent guidelines (Williams et al., 2018) recommend smoking cessation as the most effective lifestyle measure for preventing cardiovascular diseases, such as stroke, myocardial infarction and peripheral artery disease (Lim et al., 2012). History of tobacco use should be evaluated at each patient visit and hypertensive smokers should be advised to interrupt smoking habits (Williams et al., 2018). Physicians' advices may be improved by pharmacological measures, including varenicline or similar nicotine replacement therapies (Cahill et al., 2013), as well as behavioral support (Stead et al., 2016).

2.1.2.5 Sleep quality

Elevated blood pressure levels and low sleep quality due to sleep problems and/or disorders often coexist. Low levels of sleep quality may represent a risk factor for the onset of essential hypertension (Gangwisch et al., 2006; Lo et al., 2017). Palagini and colleagues (2013) reported that experimental sleep deprivation, short sleep duration and persistent insomnia are all associated with increased blood pressure and increase risk of hypertension. The pathophysiological mechanisms underlying these associations may be linked to increased activation of stress system functions (Palagini et al., 2013). Thus, long-term sleep loss or impaired sleep quality may act as neurobiological stressors contributing to somatic diseases (Palagini et al., 2013). A recent meta-analysis (Han et al., 2020) confirmed these data showing that increased blood pressure was associated with obstructive sleep apnea, short and too long sleep duration, with snoring as a risk factor for hypertension. Therefore, keeping a good sleep hygiene may contribute to improve cardiovascular health.

2.1.2.6 Stress management

According to literature, physiological stress is positively associated with elevated blood pressure values and essential hypertension (Blumenthal et al., 2002; Sparrenberger et al., 2009). Further, some evidence (Guidi et al., 2020) report that allostatic overload – a condition that may ensue when environmental challenges exceed the individual ability to cope (Fava et al., 2019; McEwen & Wingfield, 2003) – has been shown to be present in patients with essential hypertension. Thus, stress management strategies with the aim to reduce excessive stress arousal eliciting a relaxation physiological response may be useful. For instance, yoga, combining both breathing and meditation techniques, appears to exert a positive effect in patients with arterial hypertension (Cramer, 2016; Cramer et al., 2018; Tyagi & Cohen, 2014). Furthermore, it seems that also meditation techniques may have a role in decreasing blood pressure levels, particularly in older patients (Park & Han, 2017).
2.2 Associations between psychosocial factors and treatment adherence

Since high blood pressure management requires both long-term pharmacological and nonpharmacological therapies, adherence to prescribed treatment appears to be certainly crucial (Brown & Bussell, 2011; Nakao et al., 2003; Williams et al., 2018) but approximately 50-70% of patients do not follow prescribed treatments (Mant & McManus, 2006). Despite the fact that non-adherence to pharmacological treatment may cause hypertension-related morbidity and mortality as well as unnecessary overprescriptions and disease worsening (Mazzaglia et al., 2009; Ogden et al., 2000), the rate of adherence to anti-hypertensive medications is roughly as high as 50% (WHO, 2003). The role of adherence as to both pharmacological and non-pharmacological antihypertensive treatments is well recognized. Treatment early discontinuation and a suboptimal use of prescribed therapies represent the most common aspects of poor adherence (Williams et al., 2018). Regarding antihypertensive medications, studies considering urine or blood assays have reported low rates of treatment adherence among patients (Williams et al., 2018). Further, several trials on general population have shown that adherence to treatment based on prescription refilling was less than 50% in the half of patients (Corrao et al., 2011). Previous (Mancia et al., 2013) and current (Williams et al., 2018) guidelines suggested the use of combination of two antihypertensive medications in a single pill, since reducing the number of pills to be taken daily seems to increase adherence rates (Corrao et al., 2010; Gupta et al., 2010). Furthermore, persistence of lifestyle modifications, especially dietary habits and physical activity, tend to decrease over time (Williams et al., 2018).

Low adherence levels were associated with both poor blood pressure control (Corrao et al., 2008; Mazzaglia et al., 2009; Schutte et al., 2015) and increased risk of cardiovascular events (Tiffe et al., 2017; Welsh et al., 2019). The multifactorial nature of poor adherence to antihypertensive treatments is recognized. Boundaries to optimal adherence rates have been associated with physicians' attitudes, patients' beliefs and behaviors, complexity and tolerability of

32

pharmacological treatment as well as other clinical and psychosocial factors (Krousel-Wood et al., 2004, 2009; Williams et al., 2018).

2.2.1 Psychological distress

Psychological distress represents one of the recognized factors affecting treatment adherence, especially in the clinical field of cardiovascular diseases. As reported by a recent cross-sectional study (Doubova et al., 2017) hypertension-related distress has been associated with poor adherence to prescribed treatment, especially with physical activity and dietary recommendations. Authors, considering a sample of hypertensive adults, have found that more than 20% reported hypertensionrelated distress, whereas low adherence to both pharmacological treatment and lifestyle recommendations were observed in more than 45% of the sample (Doubova et al., 2017). Depressive symptomatology appears to be frequent in patients with chronic illnesses, including arterial hypertension, and has been associated with adverse health outcomes and hypertension complications (Scalco et al., 2005). Further, high depression levels seem to be significantly negatively correlated to medication adherence in hypertensive patients (Burnier et al., 2020; Demirtürk, & Hacıhasanoğlu Aşılar, 2018). As to anxiety, longitudinal and cross-sectional trials (Johnson, 2019) have reported a positive association between prevalent or incident essential hypertension and comorbid anxiety. Further, anxiety symptoms seem to be a relevant risk factor for cardiovascular diseases (Allgulander, 2016; Frasure-Smith & Lespérance, 2008; Roest et al., 2010) and incident hypertension (Pan et al., 2015). In a longitudinal cohort study, Bautista and colleagues (2012) have been shown that hypertensive patients with comorbid anxiety taking antihypertensive medications were more likely to become nonadherent over time, suggesting the role of affective symptomatology in treatment adherence prevalence. Similarly, hostility and irritability seem to increase the risk of reporting hypertension over time (Yan et al., 2003). Hostility levels have shown to be higher in individuals skipping medications dosage in comparison to those complied with the prescribed drugs schedule (Lee et al., 1992).

2.2.2 Abnormal illness behavior

Illness behavior was defined by Mechanic and Volkart (1960) as "the ways in which given symptoms may be differentially perceived, evaluated, and acted (or not acted) upon by different kinds of persons". Later, Mechanic (1995) specified that illness behavior represents not only the different ways patients respond to body indications, but also how they monitor, define and interpret symptoms and take actions through several sources. The clinical spectrum of illness behavior includes several psychosomatic syndromes, such as hypochondriasis, disease phobia, thanatophobia, health anxiety, persistent somatization, conversion symptoms, anniversary reaction and illness denial (Fava et al., 2017). Illness behavior may be associated with elevated blood pressure levels. In a study conducted by Guidi and colleagues (2020) among patients with essential hypertension almost 30% reported illness denial, the tendency to do not admit the presence or severity of the illness (Fava et al., 2017).

2.2.3 Allostatic load/overload

McEwen & Stellar (1993) introduced the concept of allostatic load referring to the cost of chronic exposure to variable and enhanced neural and neuroendocrine responses due to repeated or chronic stressful environmental challenges. The allostatic load represents the cumulative effect of daily life experiences involving ordinary events as well as life events (McEwen, 1998a, 2007; McEwen & Stellar, 1993). Further, this concept also includes the physiological consequences due to health damaging behaviors. Allostatic overload may ensue when environmental challenges exceed the individual ability to cope (Fava et al., 2019; Guidi et al., 2021; McEwen & Wingfield, 2003). Several situations may contribute to the development of both allostatic load and overload, including the exposure to frequent stressors determining a repeated physiological arousal, the lack of adaptation to repeated stressors, the inability to shut off the subsequent responses after a stressor is terminated and the inability to deal with the stressors because of not sufficient allostatic responses (McEwen, 1998b, 2008). Allostatic load and overload activate several physiological systems

including neuroendocrine and immune systems (McEwen, 1998b, 2007) as well as the HPA axis (Chrousos, 2009; McEwen, 2007). Furthermore, these conditions contribute to a number of alterations in cardiovascular and gastrointestinal systems, endocrine-metabolic balances and sleep 2019: 2009: quality (Agorastos et al.. Chrousos. McEwen. 2007. 2015). Allostatic load and overload seem to be particularly related to cardiovascular health (Borrell et al., 2020; Gillespie et al., 2019; Gostoli et al., 2016; Guidi et al., 2016, 2020; Nelson et al., 2007; Offidani et al., 2013; Porcelli et al., 2012; Sabbah et al., 2008). As previously reported, several studies have shown that allostatic load was associated to increased risk for cardiovascular diseases (Gillespie et al., 2019; Nelson et al., 2007; Sabbah et al., 2008). In a study conducted on outpatients with essential hypertension and coronary heart disease (Porcelli et al., 2012), allostatic overload was associated with disease-related emotional burden, poor psychosocial functioning and high psychopathology rates. In another study (Guidi et al., 2020), hypertensive patients with allostatic overload displayed significantly higher levels of psychological distress and a greater prevalence of psychosomatic syndromes, compared to those without.

2.2.4 Psychological reactance

Psychological reactance was defined as a motivational state that may ensue when individual freedom is threatened, in order to restore the perception of autonomy (Brehm, 1966, 1972; Brehm & Brehm, 1981). Several studies conducted by De las Cuevas and colleagues (2014a, 2017, 2021), have shown that, in psychiatric patients, adherence to prescribed pharmacological treatments was negatively associated with psychological reactance. As to hypertension, Abel and Barksdale (2012), suggested that psychological reactance may contribute to poor adherence levels in hypertensive patients.

2.2.5 Psychological well-being and quality of life

According to literature, psychological well-being seems to be associated with a better cardiovascular health (Boehm & Kubzansky, 2012; Kubzansky et al., 2018, Trudel-Fitzgerald et al., 2014). Psychological well-being tends to consistently protect against several cardiovascular diseases (Boehm & Kubzansky, 2012) and has been shown to be negatively associated with high levels (Hildingh & Baigi, 2010; Trudel-Fitzgerald et blood pressure al.. 2014). As to quality of life, hypertensive patients tend to report low levels of health-related quality of life compared to those without (Riley et al., 2019; Ye et al., 2018) or to those with further comorbidities (Soni et al., 2010). High levels of quality of life among hypertensive patients have been found to be positively associated with adherence to both pharmacological and non-pharmacological prescribed treatments (de Souza et al., 2016; Jneid et al., 2018; Khayyat et al., 2019; Park et al., 2018). A systematic review with meta-analysis conducted by de Souza and colleagues (2016) reported an average significant increase in quality of life levels in hypertensive patients adhering to both pharmacological treatment and lifestyle recommendations.

Chapter 3. Experimental studies

3.1 Aims and hypotheses

3.1.1 Cross-sectional study

Previous research findings (Abel & Barksdale, 2012; Bautista et al., 2012; Burnier et al., 2020; de Souza et al., 2016; Doubova et al., 2017; Guidi et al., 2020; Mocayar-Maron et al., 2019; Porcelli et al., 2012; Riley et al., 2019; Trudel-Fitzgerald et al., 2014) have shown that hypertension longitudinal course and prognosis as well as treatment adherence may be influenced by certain psychosocial factors.

A cross-sectional study was conducted with the purpose to assess the predictive role of a comprehensive assessment of psychosocial factors (i.e., psychosomatic syndromes, affective symptomatology, psychological reactance, psychological distress, psychological well-being and quality of life) on adherence to antihypertensive medications, lifestyle behaviors, hypertension severity and absolute cardiovascular risk grading in a sample of hypertensive patients. Further, we expected to identify subgroups of hypertensive patients characterized by specific psychological profiles.

3.1.2 Longitudinal study

A longitudinal study was carried out in order to evaluate the temporal stability as well as possible variations over time of psychosomatic syndromes, affective symptomatology, psychological reactance, psychological distress, well-being and quality of life, at one-year followup.

3.1.3 Validation study

Since the construct of psychological reactance (Brehm, 1966, 1972; Brehm & Brehm, 1981) was found to be associated with both hypertension clinical course and adherence to

pharmacological treatment (Abel & Barksdale, 2012; De las Cuevas et al., 2014a, 2017), a validation study was carried out in order to validate the Italian version of the most studied measure of trait reactance: the Hong Psychological Reactance Scale (Hong & Page, 1989). According to literature, we expected to find a satisfactory internal consistency reliability and factorial structure of the Italian adaptation of the Hong Psychological Reactance Scale, taking into account previous findings on the original English version of the instrument (Hong, 1992; Hong & Page, 1989; Jonason, 2007; Jonason & Knowles, 2006).

3.2 Participants and procedures

3.2.1 Cross-sectional study

Eighty patients (G*Power version 3.1.9.4, Germany) (42 men, 52.5%; 38 women, 47.5%; mean age 55.23 \pm 9.48 years; age range 22-69 years) affected by essential hypertension were consecutively recruited from the Arterial Hypertension Clinic of Internal Medicine Division at the Bufalini Hospital in Cesena (Italy). All patients were taking antihypertensive medications (i.e., angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitors, angiotensin II receptor antagonists, calcium channel blockers, β -blocking agents, diuretics, statins and drugs combinations).

Participants were included if they have received a diagnosis of essential hypertension by their cardiologist or general practitioner, were adults (18-70 years old) and had a current prescription of at least one antihypertensive medication.

Participants were excluded if they were

- $< 18 \text{ or } \ge 70 \text{ years old};$
- Unable to speak Italian;
- Recognized as having cognitive impairments;
- Unable to provide the informed consent form voluntarily or denied it.

Furthermore, eighty normotensive control subjects, matched for age and gender (35 men, 43.7%; 45 women, 56.2%; mean age 51.78 \pm 10.53; age range 24-69 years), were recruited from general population.

Sociodemographic and clinical characteristics of both hypertensive patients and normotensive controls are reported in **Table 1**. Data on cardiac variables were collected from medical records. Further medical variables considered included current medical or psychiatric illnesses, past hospitalizations and surgeries, allergies and current medications. The most frequently reported medical comorbidities were cancer and diabetes.

Cardiologist and nurses screened eligible hypertensive patients attending the clinic during the entire enrollment period. Written informed consent and personal information treatment consent were obtained from all participants, after the procedures were fully explained. The study was approved by the institutional review boards.

3.2.2 Longitudinal study

Thirty-eight patients (47.5% of total sample; 19 men, 50%; 19 women, 50%; mean age 55.42 ± 9.05 years; age range 33-69 years) have been reassessed after one-year follow-up so far. They were all on antihypertensive medications (i.e., angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitors, angiotensin II receptor antagonists, calcium channel blockers, β -blocking agents, statin and drugs combinations). Written informed consent and personal information treatment consent were reobtained from all participants and longitudinal evaluations were also approved by the institutional review boards.

3.2.3 Validation study

The Italian version of the Hong Psychological Reactance Scale was administered to 30 Italian volunteer subjects, recruited from general population, to test intelligibility of the translated items (Perneger et al., 2015).

Further, one hundred and fifty individuals from general population recruited in the Northern and Central Italy between December 2018 and March 2019 provided data for the validation study. The mean age of the sample was 51.6 (SD: 13.04), ranging from 18 to 75 years. Participants were mostly female (54.7%) and almost 50% reported a high educational status.

 Table 1. Sociodemographic and clinical characteristics of hypertensive patients and controls at baseline

Sociodemographic and clinical variables	Hypertensive patients (n=80)	Normotensive individuals (n=80)		
	(11-00)	(1-00)		
	Mean (SD)	Mean (SD)	t	р
Age (years)	55.23 (9.48)	51.78 (10.93)	2.131	.222
	n (%)	n (%)	χ2	р
Gender			1.227	.268
Male	42 (52.5)	35 (43.7)		
Female	38 (47.5)	45 (56.2)		
Educational status			12.883	.005*
Primary school	2 (2.5)	4 (5)		
Secondary school	29 (36.2)	20 (25)		
High school	45 (56.2)	37 (46.2)		
Degree or more	4 (5)	19 (23.7)		
Marital status			3.089	.543
Not married	16 (20)	21 (26.2)		
Married	57 (71.2)	49 (61.2)		
Divorced/Separated	6 (7.5)	7 (8.7)		

Widowed	1 (1.2)	3 (3.7)		
Occupational status			.027	.869
Employed	51 (63.7)	52 (65)		
Retired/Unemployed	29 (36.2)	28 (35)		
Physical comorbidities	22 (27.5)	16 (20)	1.242	2.65
Psychiatric comorbidities	15 (18.7)	11 (13.7)	.735	.391
Current medications	80 (100)	32 (40)	63.823	< .001*
Current psychotropic medications	18 (22.5)	15 (18.7)	.344	.558
Past hospitalization	57 (71.2)	40 (50)	7.567	.006*
Allergies	14 (17.5)	9 (11.2)	1.296	.260
Smoking	18 (22.5)	28 (35)	3.051	.081
Alcohol consumption	5 (6.2)	23 (28.7)	14.026	<.001*
Substance use	0 (0)	0 (0)		
Adherence level				
High	46 (57.5)			
Good	6 (7.5)			
Moderate	9 (11.2)			
Poor	16 (20)			
Very poor	3 (3.7)			
Discontinuation	0 (0)			
Hypertension grading				
High normal	6 (7.5)			
Grade 1	50 (62.5)			
Grade 2	7 (8.7)			
Grade 3	1 (1.2)			

Isolated systolic hypertension	4 (5)		
Absolute cardiovascular risk			
Low	28 (35)		
Moderate	20 (25)		
High	13 (16.2)		
Very high	3 (3.7)		
Weight status			
Normal weight	29 (36.2)		
Overweight	26 (32.5)		
Obesity	14 (17.5)		
Abdominal obesity	7 (8.7)		
Family history of CVD	13 (16.2)		
	Mean (SD)	Range (min-max)	
Resting heart rate (BPM)	75.36 (11.71)	54-98	
Systolic (mmHg)	139.02 (12.9)	110-170	
Diastolic (mmHg)	83.05 (8.30)	65-100	
	n (%)		
Duration of illness			
12 months or more	64 (80)		
Less than 12 months	14 (17.5)		
Organ damage	20 (25)		
History of CVD	7 (8.7)		
Diabetes			
Type 1	1 (1.2)		
Type 2	3 (3.7)		

Hyperglycemia	5 (6.2)		
Hypercholesterolemia	10 (12.5)		
Hypertriglyceridemia	4 (5)		
	Mean (SD)	Range (min-max)	
Glycaemia	102.09 (23.9)	73-199	
Creatinine	.89 (.18)	.63-1.33	
Total cholesterol	195.27 (33.30)	139-315	
HDL cholesterol	60.3 (24.4)	28-155	
LDL cholesterol	115.87 (31.9)	55-223	
Triglycerides	132.5 (76.4)	42-443	

*p value < .05; CVD: cardiovascular diseases; HDL: high-density lipoprotein; LDL: low-density lipoprotein

3.3 Assessment

3.3.1 Cross-sectional and Longitudinal studies

For each study, data were collected administering clinical interviews and self-rating questionnaires at baseline and at one-year follow-up. Data were collected in person at the Arterial Hypertension Clinic or by phone when needed.

3.3.1.1 The Clinical Interview for Depression

The Clinical Interview for Depression (CID; Guidi et al., 2011; Paykel, 1985) is an observer-rated tool, which has been derived from the Hamilton Rating Scale for Depression (Hamilton, 1967), for assessing a wide range of affective symptoms. The Clinical Interview for Depression covers a broad spectrum of symptom areas, with questions rated on 7-point scales, and three final scales (depression, anxiety and total scales) that could be obtained from patients' scores.

Each anchor point has specification based on severity, frequency and/or quality of symptoms. The instrument is set out as a semi-structured interview with items to be asked and rated in a specified order. Further, initial questions for each item may be modified if needed (Guidi et al., 2011). The Clinical Interview for Depression has been shown to be a valid and reliable instrument in order to rate depressive symptoms comprehensively and appears to be suitable for evaluating affective disorder symptomatology, due to its ability to measure small changes near the normal end of the spectrum (Guidi et al., 2011). Thus, the Clinical Interview for Depression tends to discriminate sensitively between acute or partially remitted patients with affective disorders and healthy subjects as well as different subgroups of patients across several treatment setting and has been extensively used in the medically ill (Guidi et al., 2011).

For the aims of both cross-sectional and longitudinal studies, the short version of the Clinical Interview of Depression (CID-20) was administered. The 20-item CID has been used extensively in clinical trials for repeated assessments and was found to be highly sensitive to clinical changes (Guidi et al., 2011).

3.3.1.2 The Italian version of the semi-structured interview for the Diagnostic Criteria for Psychosomatic Research revised

The Italian version of the semi-structured interview based on the Diagnostic Criteria for Psychosomatic Research revised (DCPR-R-SSI; Fava et al., 2017) is a clinical interview for the assessment of 14 psychosomatic syndromes including:

- Allostatic overload
- Abnormal illness behavior (i.e., hypochondriasis, disease phobia, thanatophobia, health anxiety, illness denial)
- Somatization syndromes (i.e., persistent somatization, functional somatic symptoms secondary to a psychiatric disorder, conversion symptoms, anniversary reactions)

- Irritability
- Demoralization (with and without hopelessness)
- Personality characteristics (i.e., Type A behavior and alexithymia)

As previously described, allostatic overload may ensue when environmental challenges exceed the individual ability to cope (Fava et al., 2019; McEwen & Wingfield, 2003), leading to physiological dysregulations and favoring several illnesses. Fava and colleagues (2017) defined two diagnostic criteria for the diagnosis of allostatic overload. The first indicates the presence of a current identifiable source of distress as a recent life event and/or chronic stressor which exceeds the individual ability to cope. The second criterion associates the stressor to symptoms, significant impairment in social or occupational functioning or significant impairment in environmental mastery (Fava et al., 2017).

The clinical spectrum of illness behavior includes several psychosomatic syndromes. Hypochondriasis refers to the fears of having a serious disease based on misinterpretation of bodily symptoms. Disease phobia represents the persistent and unfounded fear, experienced trough attacks, of suffering from a specific illness despite adequate medical exams and reassurance. Thanatophobia is characterized by at least two attacks in the past 6 months of impending death and/or conviction of dying soon, without a real threatening situation or danger. Further, in thanatophobia there are marked and persistent fear and avoidance of stimuli related to death. The spectrum of illness behavior includes also health anxiety (the presence of worries and attitudes concerning illness and pain, less specific than in hypochondriasis and disease phobia, responding to medical reassurance) and illness denial (the lack of acknowledge about the presence or severity of the illness). As to somatization syndromes, persistent somatization refers to the presence of functional medical symptoms for more than six months causing distress as well as symptoms of autonomic arousal indicating enhanced general sensitivity to pain and discomfort. Patients may also experience functional somatic symptoms secondary to a psychiatric disorder without a diagnosis of organic

illness. Conversion symptoms indicate a symptomatology related to voluntary motor or sensory functions, without physical signs or organic diseases, causing distress and impaired quality of life. In addition, the patient should show ambivalence in reporting of symptoms, histrionic personality characteristics, symptoms worsening due to stress or history of similar symptoms observed in others. Anniversary reactions are experienced when symptoms of autonomic arousal, without organic illness. began the anniversarv of relevant personal event. on а Irritable mood is characterized by brief or prolonged unpleasant episodes of irritability which require an effort of control.

Demoralization is a state related to the perception of being unable to cope with some pressing problems and/or of lack of adequate support from others (helplessness) even though the individual maintains the ability to react. If hopelessness is present, the patient tends to feel of having failed to meet others' expectations and believes that there are no solutions for his/her problems. Finally, personality characteristics include Type A behavior (the tendency to be excessively involved in work or other activity, with a pervasive sense of urgency, motor-expressive features related to time pressure, presence of hostility, cynicism or irritability, speeding up physical and mental activities and/or high desire for achievement and competitiveness) and alexithymia (the inability to describe appropriately emotions or the tendency to describe details instead of feelings, lacking of rich fantasy life and/or unawareness of somatic reactions related to emotions with occasional inappropriate affective behaviors).

The semi-structured interview based on the Diagnostic Criteria for Psychosomatic Research revised is composed by a modular structure, with question referring to the past six or 12 months. The clinical interview has been shown to have a good inter-rater reliability, construct validity, and predictor validity (Galeazzi et al., 2004). The DCPR-R SSI allows to assess conditions often neglected by traditional nosography and may be administered in addition to DSM criteria (Cosci & Fava, 2016). This combination provided a better comprehension of patients' psychological profile across several medical setting (Galeazzi et al., 2004).

3.3.1.3 Structured interview, based on Sidorkiewicz instrument, for the assessment of adherence to pharmacological treatment

A structured interview for the assessment of adherence to pharmacological treatment based on the Sidorkiewicz Adherence tool (Sidorkiewicz et al., 2016) was also administered to hypertensive patients. The instrument developed by Sidorkiewicz and colleagues (2016) has shown an acceptable validity and reliability and may be administered in both hospitals and primary care setting.

According to the instrument structure (Sidorkiewicz et al., 2016), the interview is composed by five questions about drug discontinuation, skipping daily dose, temporary dose interruption, missing dose and schedule delays. Thus, six adherence levels may be detected:

- High drug adherence (No drug holidays, no missing doses and no schedule errors)
- Good drug adherence (No drug holidays and no missing doses; schedule errors \geq 4 hours)
- Moderate drug adherence (No drug holidays; missing doses once or twice a month and/or schedule errors ≥ 12 hours)
- Poor drug adherence (Drug holidays for 2–3 days and/or missing doses \geq 1/week)
- Very poor drug adherence (Systematically skipping a daily dose and/or drug holidays ≥ 6 days)
- Discontinuation (Drug discontinuation)

3.3.1.4 The PsychoSocial Index

The PsychoSocial Index (PSI; Sonino & Fava, 1998; Piolanti et al., 2016) is a self-report questionnaire with questions involving specific responses: most require a yes/no answer, others are rated on a 3-points Likert scale (from "Not at all" to "A great deal"). The final item concerning quality of life has five possible choices (from "Excellent" to "Awful").

The PSI covers an initial domain related to some sociodemographic and clinical data, such as routine information about medical and psychiatric history, subject's family, employment and habits. It provides information on some threats to health, for instance alcohol or drug use (Piolanti et al., 2016).

Further, the PsychoSocial Index includes several clinical dimensions (Piolanti et al., 2016):

- Stress: this section allows to assess perceived and objective stress, life events and chronic stress. It consists of 17 questions with a total score ranging from 0 to 17. The higher the scores the greater the level of stress.
- Well-being: this section evaluates different well-being areas including positive relations with others, environmental mastery and autonomy. The score ranges from 0 to 6.
- Psychological distress: this section encompasses several symptoms addressing sleep disturbances, somatization, irritability, depression and anxiety. The total score ranges from 0 to 45.
- Abnormal illness behavior: this section allows the assessment of hypochondriacal beliefs and bodily preoccupations with a total score ranging from 0 to 9.
- Quality of life: this issue is assessed by a simple direct question, with a score ranging from 0 to 4.

The PsychoSocial Index has been used in various clinical populations showing high sensitivity and discriminating different degrees of psychosocial impairment in different populations (Piolanti et al., 2016).

48

During the cross-sectional and longitudinal study, the Italian version of the PSI (Sonino & Fava, 1998) was administered with particular regard to the following clinical domains: Stress, Psychological distress, Well-being, and Quality of life.

3.3.1.5 The Symptom Questionnaire

The Symptom Questionnaire (SQ; Benasi et al., 2020; Fava et al., 1983; Kellner, 1987), is a 92-item self-rating instrument composed by four total scales: depression, anxiety, somatization and hostility-irritability. Each scale can be subdivided into a subscale of symptoms (depressive symptoms, anxiety symptoms, somatic symptoms and hostility-irritability symptoms) and a subscale of well-being (contentment, relaxation, physical well-being and friendliness). Items require a yes/no or true/false answer. Each scale and subscale can be scored separately, with scores ranging from 0 to 17 for the symptom subscales, from 0 to 6 for the well-being subscales, and from 0 to 23 for the four main scales. For each total scale, higher scores indicate greater psychological distress while higher scores in the well-being subscales indicate lack of well-being. The Symptom Questionnaire has been found to be a sensitive instrument to detect change with a good predictive and concurrent validity (Benasi et al., 2020).

3.3.1.6 The Mental Pain Questionnaire

Mental pain was recently described in the framework of psychosomatic medicine (Fava et al., 2017) as a unitary individual state of psychological and emotional suffering due to behavioral and cognitive processes. The concept of mental pain was also operationalized trough the identification of several indicators, including feeling of pain, feeling of heart brokenness, feeling of loss, feeling that pain is everywhere, feeling that pain is always with the individual, inability to understand the cause of pain, sense of emptiness, loss of meaning of life, helplessness, suicidal behaviors as an escape from the pain (Fava. 2016). The Mental Pain Questionnaire (MPQ; Fava, 2016) is a self-rating 10-item instrument with a yes/no response format with higher scores indicating higher levels of mental pain and developed in the framework of the "measurement-based care", an approach which recommends to administer "easy-to-use" scales for both patients and clinicians (Bech, 2016). The questionnaire was developed according to clinimetric principles (Feinstein, 1982, 1983) and has shown good statistical and clinimetric properties (Svicher et al., 2019), including satisfactory, good discrimination and sensitivity.

3.3.1.7 The Euthymia Scale

A specific definition of euthymia was provided by Fava and Bech (2016). According to the Authors, euthymia is a condition characterized by the absence of affective disorders as well as by the presence of psychological flexibility and stress resistance (Fava & Bech, 2016). Thus, a state of euthymia seems to include several characteristics (Fava & Bech, 2016):

- A lack of mood disorders that may be subsumed under diagnostic rubrics. If the individual reported a history of mood disturbance, he/she should be in full remission; whereas if the subjects experiences mood or anxious symptomatology, the symptoms tend to be short, associated with certain situations and do not have a significant impact on everyday life.
- The individual feels cheerful, calm, active, interested in things and his/her sleep is restorative.
- The subject shows flexibility trough balance and integration of psychic forces. Further, the subject displays actions and feeling guided by a unifying outlook on life as well as resistance to stress (resilience and anxiety or frustration tolerance).

The Euthymia Scale (ES; Fava & Bech, 2016) is a self-report rating questionnaire conceived according to the conceptualization of euthymia provided by Marie Jahoda (1958), who defined it as the individual's balance among psychic forces leading to great levels of resilience and tolerance to frustration, and the 5-item World Health Organization Well-Being Index (WHO-5; Topp et al.,

2015) frequently administered to assess psychological well-being. The questionnaire is composed by 10 items rated on a true/false and yes/no format. The higher the score, the higher the level of euthymia. Fava and Bech (2016) developed the Euthymia Scale focusing on the clinimetric approach (Fava et al., 2012, 2018) which recommends scalability, incremental validity and sensitivity as primary clinimetric parameters for the validation of a scale. Carrozzino and colleagues (2019) tested scalability (ability of each item to measure a specific symptom with symptoms assessed via the scale belonging to an underlying clinical dimension) and incremental validity (which refers to the unique contribution of a rating scale in the assessment and prediction of a specific clinical dimension) (Fava et al., 2012) of the Euthymia Scale. The questionnaire was found to be a valid measure for both psychological flexibility and psychological well-being and appears to be reliable according to clinimetric principles (Carrozzino et al., 2019).

3.3.1.8 The Italian version of the Hong Psychological Reactance Scale

The Italian version of the Hong Psychological Reactance Scale (HPRS; Hong & Faedda, 1996; Hong & Page, 1989) is a 14-item questionnaire aimed to measure the individual tendency to experience psychological reactance, according to the concept defined by Hong and Page (1989). Questions are rated on a 5-points Likert scale (from "Strongly disagree" to "Strongly agree") with higher scores indicating greater levels of psychological reactance.

3.3.1.9 The GOSPEL questionnaire

The GOSPEL is a self-report questionnaire developed by Giannuzzi and colleagues (2005, 2008) aimed to evaluate patients' lifestyle habits in the past six months, including physical activity, dietary habits, stress management as well as family lifestyle and support. Particularly, it provides information on several scales:

- Practiced physical activity: with five items assessing both frequency and type of physical activity on a Likert scale based on four points, two items with a yes/no answer format

evaluating eventual practiced sport and one item assessing the overall self-reported physical activity level on a 4-point Likert scale. The total physical activity score, obtained from the sum of each item score, may range from 0 to 20.

- Dietary habits: ten items evaluate the frequency of consumption, in a week, of specific food and beverages included in the Mediterranean diet (i.e., cooked and raw vegetables, fruit, fish, olive and seed oil, butter, cheese, wine and coffee). Each item is measured on a 4-point Likert scale and the score ranges from 0 to 30. Further, three items assess the frequency of certain behaviors during meals, such as the tendency to regularly consume a complete meal, to eat slowly as well as the perception to consume a meal in a relaxed way. Each item is measured on a 4-point Likert scale with scores ranging from 0 to 9.
- Smoking habits: one item, on a Likert scale based on four points, evaluates the frequency of smoking habits with the eventual number of cigarettes in a day.
- Stress management: seven items measure frequency and type of several stress management behaviors at work or in everyday life. Higher scores indicate inadequate stress management abilities.
- Family lifestyle habits: this section allows to indicate who and how many family members follow inadequate lifestyle habits, including smoking, unbalanced diet, sedentary lifestyle or high stress levels.
- Family support: one item assesses individual perception of family support in choosing healthy lifestyle behaviors. The item is on a 4-point Likert scale and high score indicates more perceived family support.

3.3.2 Validation study

3.3.2.1 The Italian version of the Hong Psychological Reactance Scale

The Italian version of the Hong Psychological Reactance Scale (HPRS; Hong & Faedda, 1996; Hong & Page, 1989) was administered for assessing individual levels of psychological reactance.

3.3.2.2 The Mental Pain Questionnaire

The Mental Pain Questionnaire (MPQ; Fava, 2016) was used to assess mental pain levels.

3.3.2.3 The Euthymia Scale

The Euthymia Scale (Fava & Bech, 2016) a 10-item self-rated scale using a true/false and yes/no format, was also administered to detect individual levels of euthymia.

3.3.2.4 The PsychoSocial Index

The PsychoSocial Index (PSI; Piolanti et al., 2016; Sonino & Fava, 1998) was administered in order to assess stress, psychological distress, well-being and quality of life. During the validation study, the Italian version of the PSI (Piolanti et al., 2016; Sonino & Fava, 1998) was administered with particular regard to the following clinical domains: Stress, Psychological distress, Well-being, and Quality of life.

Cardiovascular variables (including hypertension grading and duration, possible organ damage, blood pressure values, absolute cardiovascular risk, cardiovascular and other comorbidities, glycaemia, creatinine, cholesterol, triglycerides, weight and body mass index) were assessed by the cardiologist at the time of the referral to the Arterial Hypertension Clinic of Internal Medicine Division at the Bufalini Hospital in Cesena according to the guidelines for hypertension management (Williams et al., 2018).

53

3.4 Statistical analyses

3.4.1 Cross-sectional study

Appropriate descriptive statistics were run for sociodemographic and cardiac data as well as for prevalence of psychosomatic syndromes, lifestyle behaviors, and mean scores on psychological variables. Comparisons between hypertensive patients and controls were also performed at baseline, using chi-squared tests and Student's t-tests for independent samples according to the type of variables.

The General Lineal Model, particularly Multivariate Analysis of Variance adjusted for confounding factors, was performed to compare subgroups (i.e., hypertensive patients vs normotensive participants; hypertensive patients with vs without allostatic overload) as to dimensional psychological measures (i.e., the CID anxiety, depression and total scales; the PSI stress, psychological distress, quality of life and well-being scales; the SQ anxiety, depression, somatization and hostility/irritability scales; psychological reactance, euthymia and mental pain). The nonparametric Mann-Whitney U test was used to compare subjects on those variables that did not satisfy the assumptions required to perform the Analysis of Variance (ANOVA). For all tests performed, the significance level was set at 0.05, two tailed.

Further, multiple linear regression, controlled for potential confounders (i.e., age and gender), was performed to identify the predictive role of psychological variables (DCPR-R syndromes, PsychoSocial Index, Symptom Questionnaire and CID-20 scales, psychological reactance) on adherence, lifestyle and cardiac variables (i.e., hypertension grading, absolute cardiovascular risk).

All analyses were conducted using SPSS 25 software (IBM, 2010).

3.4.2 Longitudinal study

Appropriate descriptive statistics were run for sociodemographic and cardiac data at followup, as well as for prevalence of psychosomatic syndromes, lifestyle behaviors, and mean scores on psychological variables. Repeated Measures Analysis of Variance was carried out to compare hypertensive patients' scores on dimensional psychological measures (i.e., the CID anxiety, depression and total scales; the PSI stress, psychological distress and well-being scales; the SQ anxiety, depression, somatization and hostility/irritability scales; psychological reactance, euthymia and mental pain) over time (i.e., at 1year follow-up vs at baseline).

The nonparametric Wilcoxon signed rank test was used to compare subjects when the assumptions required to perform the ANOVA were not satisfied. For all tests performed, the significance level was set at 0.05, two tailed.

All analyses were conducted using SPSS 25 software (IBM, 2010).

3.4.3 Validation study

An exploratory factor analysis was performed to detect the empirical structure of the scale. Factors with eigenvalues equal or greater than 1.0 and factor loading coefficients equal or greater than .30 were considered. Items loading with more than one factor were assigned to factor with greater loading coefficient.

All analyses were conducted using SPSS 25 (IBM, 2010).

3.5 Results

3.5.1 Cross-sectional study

Hypertensive patients vs control subjects. Prevalence of psychosomatic syndromes and lifestyle variables as well as mean scores on dimensional psychological measures are reported in **Tables 2, 3** and **4**. The most frequently reported psychosomatic syndromes were allostatic overload (35.6%), alexithymia (21.2%) and Type A behavior (17.5%).

With regard to dimensional psychological measures (**Table 5**), hypertensive patients showed significantly higher levels of affective symptoms as indicated by the CID anxiety (p < .05), CID depression (p < .001), CID total (p < .001), SQ anxiety (p < .001), SQ depression (p < .001), SQ

somatization (p < .001) and SQ hostility/irritability (p < .05) scales compared to controls. Furthermore, patients displayed significantly higher scores on PSI psychological distress scale (p < .001), greater psychological reactance (p < .001) and mental pain (p < .001) as well as lower scores of PSI well-being (p < .001) and euthymia (p < .001) than control subjects.

Table 2. Prevalence of psychosomatic syndromes and psychological reactance among hypertensive

 patients and controls

Psychosomatic syndromes and	Hypertensive patients	Normotensive controls
psychological reactance	(n=80)	(n=80)
	n (%)	n (%)
DCPR-R		
Allostatic overload	34 (42.5)	23 (28.7)
Health anxiety	11 (13.7)	9 (11.2)
Nosophobia	1 (1.2)	1 (1.2)
Hypochondria	1 (1.2)	2 (2.5)
Thanatophobia	0 (0)	0 (0)
Illness denial	19 (23.7)	7 (8.7)
Somatization	14 (17.5)	11 (13.7)
Conversion symptoms	4 (5)	2 (2.5)
Anniversary reaction	2 (2.5)	1 (1.2)
Somatic symptoms secondary to	3 (3.7)	1 (1.2)
a psychiatric disorder		
Demoralization	15 (18.7)	12 (15)
Demoralization with	1 (1.2)	0 (0)
hopelessness		
Irritable mood	5 (6.2)	6 (7.5)

Type A behavior	11 (13.7)	17 (21.5)
Alexithymia	15 (18.7)	19 (23.7)
Hong Psychological Reactance		
Scale		
Presence of psychological	53 (66.2)	29 (36.2)
reactance		
Absence of psychological	27 (33.7)	51 (63.7)
reactance		

Lifestyle variables	Hypertensive patients	Normotensive controls
	(n=80)	(n=80)
	n (%)	n (%)
GOSPEL		
Global physical activity		
Low	53 (66.2)	30 (37.5)
Moderate	21 (26.5)	39 (48.7)
High	4 (5)	11 (13.7)
Very high	2 (2.5)	0 (0)
Cooked vegetable consumption		
Never or occasionally	6 (7.5)	12 (15)
Twice a week	12 (15)	35 (43.7)
Once a day	39 (48.7)	23 (28.7)
More than once a day	23 (28.7)	10 (12.5)
Raw vegetable consumption		
Never or occasionally	5 (6.2)	13 (16.2)
Twice a week	9 (11.2)	24 (30)
Once a day	42 (52.5)	26 (32.5)
More than once a day	24 (30)	17 (21.2)
Fruit consumption		
Never or occasionally	5 (6.2)	4 (5)
Twice a week	14 (17.5)	16 (20)
Once a day	37 (46.2)	37 (46.2)
More than once a day	24 (30)	23 (28.7)
Fish consumption		

Table 3. Prevalence of lifestyle variables among hypertensive patients and controls

Never or occasionally	15 (18.7)	21 (26.2)
Once a week	30 (37.5)	25 (31.2)
Twice a week	25 (31.2)	33 (41.2)
More than twice a week	10 (12.5)	1 (1.2)
Olive oil consumption		
Never	0 (0)	0 (0)
Sometimes	2 (2.5)	6 (7.5)
Often	3 (3.7)	13 (16.2)
Regularly	75 (93.7)	61 (76.2)
Seed oil consumption		
Never	64 (80)	52 (65)
Sometimes	14 (17.5)	26 (32.5)
Often	1 (1.2)	1 (1.2)
Regularly	1 (1.2)	1 (1.2)
Butter consumption		
Never	60 (7)	52 (65)
Sometimes	19 (23.7)	26 (32.5)
Often	1 (1.2)	2 (2.5)
Regularly	0 (0)	0 (0)
Cheese consumption		
Never	6 (7.5)	6 (7.5)
Sometimes	31 (38.7)	25 (31.2)
Often	39 (48.7)	37 (46.2)
Regularly	4 (5)	12 (15)

Wine consumption

Never or occasionally	43 (53.7)	50 (62.5)
Half l/die or less	37 (46.2)	27 (33.7)
1 l/die or less	0 (0)	3 (3.7)
More than 1 l/die	0 (0)	0 (0)
Coffee consumption		
Never or occasionally	16 (20)	14 (17.5)
1 cup/die	27 (33.7)	21 (26.2)
2-4 cups/die	34 (42.5)	42 (52.5)
5 cups/die or more	3 (3.7)	3 (3.7)

Table 4. Mean scores on dimensional psychological measures among hypertensive patients and

controls

Psychological measures	Hypertensive patients (n=80)	Normotensive controls (n=80)
	Mean (SD)	Mean (SD)
Clinical Interview for Depression		
Anxiety	6.89 (2.43)	5.89 (1.80)
Depression	15.69 (3.92)	13.22 (2.81)
Total	33.12 (7.1)	28.35 (4.79)
Psychosocial Index		
Stress	2.83 (1.75)	3.00 (1.44)
Psychological distress	11.33 (6.14)	5.66 (4.18)
Well-being	4.78 (0.89)	8.15 (1.60)
Quality of life	2.92 (0.72)	2.94 (0.70)
Symptom Questionnaire		
Anxiety	6.76 (4.66)	3.42 (2.68)
Depression	4.17 (3.66)	2.32 (2.35)
Somatization	8.28 (4.22)	3.42 (3.45)
Hostility/Irritability	4.12 (3.68)	2.73 (2.59)
Hong Psychological Reactance	2.36 (0.92)	1.79 (0.95)
Scale		
Euthymia Scale	6.29 (2.31)	8.71 (1.43)
Mental Pain Questionnaire	3.09 (2.39)	1.27 (1.74)

Table 5. Differences between hypertensive patients and controls on dimensional psychological

measures at baseline

Psychological	Hypertensive patients	Normotensive	
measures	(n=80)	$\frac{\text{controls}}{(n-80)}$	
	Mean (SD)	Mean (SD)	p
Clinical Interview for			
Depression			
Anxiety	6.89 (2.43)	5.89 (1.80)	.006**
Depression	15.69 (3.92)	13.22 (2.81)	<.001**
Total	33.12 (7.09)	28.35 (4.79)	<.001**
PsychoSocial Index			
Stress	2.83 (1.75)	3.00 (1.44)	.522
Psychological distress	11.34 (6.14)	5.66 (4.18)	<.001**
Well-being	4.79 (0.89)	8.15 (1.60)	<.001**
Quality of life	2.92 (0.72)	2.93 (0.71)	.912
Symptom Questionnaire			
Anxiety	6.76 (4.66)	3.42 (2.68)	<.001**
Depression	4.17 (3.66)	2.32 (2.35)	<.001**
Somatization	8.28 (4.22)	3.42 (3.45)	<.001**
Hostility/Irritability	4.12 (3.68)	2.73 (2.59)	.013**
Hong Psychological	2.36 (0.92)	1.79 (0.95)	<.001*
Reactance Scale			
Euthymia Scale	6.29 (2.31)	8.71 (1.43)	<.001**
Mental Pain Questionnaire	3.09 (2.39)	1.27 (1.74)	<.001**

* p value < .05 (obtained using the Multivariate Analysis of Variance); ** p value < .05 (obtained using the Mann Whitney U test)

Hypertensive patients with and without allostatic overload. At baseline, thirty-four hypertensive patients (42.5%) displayed allostatic overload according to clinimetric criteria. When comparing patients with and without allostatic overload, significant differences were found as to gender (χ 2=7.020, p < .01) and adherence to pharmacological treatment (χ 2=11.586, p < .05) (**Table 6**).

Hypertensive patients with allostatic overload displayed significantly higher scores on CID depression (p < .001), CID anxiety (p < .001) and CID total scales (p < .001). Significantly higher scores on PSI stress (p < .001) and PSI psychological distress (p < .05) were also reported compared to patients without allostatic overload. Further, the presence of allostatic overload appeared to be associated with significantly higher levels of SQ anxiety, SQ depression, SQ somatization and SQ hostility/irritability (p < .05), as well as with greater mental pain (p < .05), and lower levels of euthymia (p < .05), PSI well-being (p < .001) and PSI quality of life (p < .001) (**Table 7**).

Multiple logistic regression models revealed that hypertensive patients with illness denial were more likely to report poor adherence to pharmacological treatment (χ 2= 156.441, p < .05; OR=1.510, p < .05, 95%CI 2.180-10.458). Further, patients with illness denial were less likely to eat cooked (χ 2= 145.852, p < .001; OR=.005, p < .05, 95%CI 6.60-.421) and raw veggies (χ 2= 130.160, p < .001; OR=.008, p < .05, 95%CI .000-.459), whereas patients with higher levels of affective symptomatology (based on Symptom Questionnaire and Clinical Interview for Depression scores) were less likely to eat cooked veggies (χ 2= 145.852, p < .001; OR=.442, p < .05, 95%CI .199-.981) and fruit (χ 2= 102.505, p < .05; OR=.514, p < .05, 95%CI .268-.986).

Table 6. Differences between hypertensive patients with and without AO as to sociodemographic

 and clinical characteristics

Sociodemographic	Presence of AO	Absence of AO		
and clinical variables	(n=34)	(n=46)		
	Mean (SD)	Mean (SD)	t	р
Age (years)	53.85 (10.70)	56.26 (8.46)	.916	.342
	n (%)	n (%)	χ2	р
Gender			7.020	.008*
Male	12 (35.3)	30 (65.2)		
Female	22 (64.7)	16 (34.8)		
Educational level			5.355	.148
Primary school	2 (5.9)	0 (0)		
Secondary school	15 (44.1)	14 (30.4)		
High school	15 (44.1)	30 (65.2)		
Degree or more	2 (5.9)	2 (4.3)		
Marital status			1.658	.798
Not married	8 (23.5)	8 (17.4)		
Married	24 (70.6)	33 (71.7)		
Divorced/Separated	2 (5.9)	4 (8.7)		
Widow	0 (0)	1 (2.2)		
Occupational status			1.196	.274
Employed	24 (70.6)	27 (58.7)		
Retired/Unemployed	10 (29.4)	19 (41.3)		
Physical	12 (35.3)	10 (21.7)	1.802	.180
comorbidities				

Psychiatric	8 (23.5)	7 (15.2)	.887	.346
comorbidities				
Current psychotropic	8 (23.5)	10 (21.7)	.036	.850
medications				
Past hospitalization	24 (70.6)	33 (71.3)	.013	.910
Allergies	9 (26.5)	5 (10.9)	3.296	.069
Smoking	6 (17.6)	12 (26.1)	.799	.372
Alcohol consumption	2 (5.9)	3 (6.5)	.014	.907
Adherence			11.586	.021*
High	21 (61.8)	25 (54.3)		
Good	0 (0)	6 (13)		
Moderate	1 (2.9)	8 (17.4)		
Poor	10 (29.4)	6 (13)		
Very poor	2 (5.9)	1 (2.2)		
Hypertension grading			8.411	.078
High normal	6 (17.6)	0 (0)		
Grade 1	23 (67.6)	27 (58.7)		
Grade 2	3 (8.8)	4 (8.7)		
Grade 3	0 (0)	1 (2.2)		
Isolated systolic	1 (2.9)	3 (6.5)		
hypertension				
Absolute			2.870	.580
cardiovascular risk				
Low	11 (32.3)	17 (36.9)		
Moderate	10 (29.4)	10 (21.7)		

High	6 (17.6)	7 (15.2)		
Very high	0 (0)	3 (6.5)		
Weight status			1.636	.441
Normal weight	15 (44.1)	14 (30.4)		
Overweight	9 (26.5)	17 (36.9)		
Obesity	6 (17.6)	8 (17.4)		
Abdominal obesity	1 (2.9)	6 (13)	2.143	.143
Family history of	7 (20.6)	6 (13)	.838	.360
CVD				
	Mean (SD)	Mean (SD)	t	р
Resting heart rate	76.90 (11.57)	74.17 (11.83)	.079	.343
(BPM)				
Systolic (mmHg)	138.92 (12.30)	139.10 (13.55)	1.579	.957
Diastolic (mmHg)	82.42 (8.99)	83.51 (7.86)	.931	.602
	n (%)	n (%)	χ2	р
Duration of illness			.304	.581
12 months or more	28 (82.3)	36 (78.2)		
Less than 12	5 (14.7)	9 (19.5)		
months				
Organ damage	9 (26.5)	11 (23.9)	.178	.915
History of CVD	3 (8.8)	4 (8.7)	.003	.956
Diabetes			1.537	.464
Type 1	0 (0)	1 (2.2)		
Type 2	2 (5.8)	1 (2.2)		
Hyperglycemia	1 (2.9)	4 (8.7)	.903	.342

Hypercholesterolemia	2 (5.8)	8 (17.4)	1.577	.209
Hypertriglyceridemia	0 (0)	4 (8.7)	2.810	.094
	Mean (SD)	Mean (SD)	t	р
Glycaemia	99.35 (24.13)	103.70 (24.00)	.002	.523
Creatinine	.86 (.24)	.91 (.14)	7.200	.487
Total cholesterol	185.57 (25.74)	200.78 (36.08)	1.326	.095
HDL cholesterol	57.65 (14.48)	61.93 (28.86)	1.814	.540
LDL cholesterol	115.15 (20.58)	116.23 (36.54)	3.807	.910
Triglyceride	128.21 (85.15)	134.83 (72.40)	.053	.764

*p value < 0.05; AO: allostatic overload; CVD: cardiovascular diseases
Table 7. Differences between hypertensive patients with and without AO on dimensional

psychological measures at baseline

Psychological measures	Presence of AO (n=34)	Absence of AO (n=46)	
	Mean (SD)	Mean (SD)	р
Clinical Interview for depression			
Anxiety	6.35 (2.64)	7.40 (1.97)	<.001**
Depression	17.87 (3.99)	14.30 (3.10)	<.001*
Total	36.63 (5.84)	30.30 (6.13)	<.001*
Psychosocial Index			
Stress	3.63 (1.57)	1.97 (1.16)	<.001**
Psychological distress	13.97 (5.58)	9.59 (5.54)	<.05*
Well-being	4.30 (0.95)	5.24 (0.55)	<.001**
Quality of life	2.50 (0.73)	3.27 (0.51)	<.001**
Symptom Questionnaire			
Anxiety	9.30 (4.32)	5.03 (3.93)	<.001*
Depression	6.07 (4.22)	2.75 (1.92)	<.001**
Somatization	10.07 (3.88)	7.49 (4.17)	<.05*
Hostility/Irritability	5.67 (4.06)	2.97 (2.93)	<.05**
Hong Psychological Reactance Scale	1.77 (0.97)	1.70 (0.91)	.782
Euthymia Scale	5.23 (1.87)	7.16 (2.30)	<.05**
Mental Pain Questionnaire	3.73 (2.32)	2.57 (2.35)	<.05*

AO: allostatic overload; * p value < .05 (obtained using the Multivariate Analysis of Variance); **p value < .05 (obtained using the Mann Whitney U test)

3.5.2 Longitudinal study

Data (n=38) on prevalence of psychosomatic syndromes, lifestyle behaviors, and means scores on dimensional psychological variables are reported in **Tables 8**, **9** and **10**. The most frequently reported psychosomatic syndromes at one year follow-up were allostatic overload (36.8%), persistent somatization (21%) and illness denial (18.4%).

As to dimensional psychological measures at follow-up (**Table 11**), patients showed significantly lower levels of PSI stress (p < .05) and mental pain (p < .05) compared to baseline. They also displayed significantly higher scores in PSI well-being scale (p < .001). However, at follow-up, patients reported significantly lower scores of PSI quality of life (p < .001).

Table 8. Prevalence of psychosomatic syndromes and psychological reactance among hypertensive

 patients assessed at baseline and 1-year follow-up

Psychosomatic syndromes and	Hypertensive patients	Hypertensive patients	
psychological reactance	assessed at baseline	assessed at follow-up	
	(n=38)	(n=38)	
	n (%)	n (%)	
DCPR-R			
Allostatic overload	15 (39.5)	14 (36.8)	
Health anxiety	5 (13.1)	2 (5.3)	
Nosophobia	1 (2.7)	0 (0)	
Hypochondria	0 (0)	1 (2.7)	
Thanatophobia	0 (0)	0 (0)	
Illness denial	9 (23.7)	7 (18.4)	
Somatization	8 (21)	8 (21)	
Conversion symptoms	2 (5.3)	0 (0)	
Anniversary reaction	2 (5.3)	0 (0)	

Somatic symptoms secondary	1 (2.7)	0 (0)
to a psychiatric disorder		
Demoralization	6 (15.8)	6 (15.8)
Demoralization with	0 (0)	0 (0)
hopelessness		
Irritable mood	3 (7.9)	3 (7.9)
Type A behavior	4 (10.5)	3 (7.9)
Alexithymia	10 (26.3)	5 (13.1)
	n (%)	n (%)
Hong Psychological Reactance		
Scale		
Presence of psychological	16 (42.1)	9 (23.7)
reactance		
Absence of psychological	22 (57.9)	29 (76.3)
reactance		

Table 9. Prevalence of lifestyle variables among hypertensive patients assessed at baseline and 1-

year follow-up

Lifestyle variables	Hypertensive patients	Hypertensive patients	
	assessed at baseline	assessed at follow-up	
	(n=38)	(n=38)	
	n (%)	n (%)	
GOSPEL			
Global physical activity			
Low	21 (55.3)	29 (76.3)	
Moderate	13 (34.2)	7 (18.4)	
High	2 (5.3)	2 (5.3)	
Very high	2 (5.3)	0 (0)	
Cooked vegetable consumption			
Never or occasionally	6 (15.8)	0 (0)	
Twice a week	8 (21)	4 (10.5)	
Once a day	16 (42.1)	18 (47.4)	
More than once a day	8 (21)	16 (42.1)	
Raw vegetable consumption			
Never or occasionally	5 (13.1)	0 (0)	
Twice a week	7 (18.4)	5 (13.1)	
Once a day	18 (47.4)	17 (44.7)	
More than once a day	8 (21)	16 (42.1)	
Fruit consumption			
Never or occasionally	4 (10.5)	0 (0)	
Twice a week	9 (23.7)	4 (10.5)	
Once a day	14 (36.8)	18 (47.4)	

More than once a day	11 (29)	16 (42.1)
Fish consumption		
Never or occasionally	11 (29)	4 (10.5)
Once a week	12 (31.6)	18 (47.4)
Twice a week	12 (31.6)	15 (39.5)
More than twice a week	3 (7.9)	1 (2.6)
Olive oil consumption		
Never	0 (0)	0 (0)
Sometimes	1 (2.6)	0 (0)
Often	1 (2.6)	1 (2.6)
Regularly	36 (94.7)	37 (97.4)
Seed oil consumption		
Never	29 (76.3)	31 (81.6)
Sometimes	7 (18.4)	6 (15.8)
Often	1 (2.6)	1 (2.6)
Regularly	1 (2.6)	0 (0)
Butter consumption		
Never	27 (71)	26 (68.4)
Sometimes	11 (28.9)	12 (31.6)
Often	0 (0)	0 (0)
Regularly	0 (0)	0 (0)
Cheese consumption		
Never	3 (7.9)	0 (0)
Sometimes	16 (42.1)	27 (71)
Often	17 (44.7)	11 (28.9)

Regularly	2 (5.3)	0 (0)
Wine consumption		
Never or occasionally	23 (60.5)	26 (68.4)
Half l/die or less	15 (39.5)	12 (31.6)
1 l/die or less	0 (0)	0 (0)
More than 1 l/die	0 (0)	0 (0)
Coffee consumption		
Never or occasionally	11 (28.9)	14 (36.8)
1 cup/die	12 (31.6)	8 (21)
2-4 cups/die	13 (34.2)	16 (42.1)
5 cups/die or more	2 (5.3)	0 (0)

 Table 10. Mean scores on dimensional psychological measures among hypertensive patients

 assessed at baseline and 1-year follow-up

Psychological measures	Hypertensive patients	Hypertensive patients
	assessed at baseline	assessed at follow-up
	(n=38)	(n=38)
	Mean (SD)	Mean (SD)
Clinical Interview for Depression		
Anxiety	7.10 (2.42)	6.42 (2.20)
Depression	14.79 (3.07)	14.86 (4.24)
Total	31.95 (5.84)	32.05 (7.91)
Psychosocial Index		
Stress	2.81 (1.49)	2.24 (1.23)
Psychological distress	11.02 (6.49)	10.62 (6.11)
Well-being	4.59 (.97)	7.35 (1.49)
Quality of life	2.88 (.65)	2.38 (.76)
Symptom Questionnaire		
Anxiety	5.90 (3.99)	7.36 (4.21)
Depression	3.41 (2.88)	3.74 (2.55)
Somatization	8.28 (4.11)	8.69 (4.50)
Hostility/Irritability	3.97 (3.83)	4.49 (3.78)
Euthymia Scale	6.10 (2.12)	6.39 (3.43)
Mental Pain Questionnaire	2.71 (2.37)	1.32 (1.55)

Table 11. Differences among hypertensive patients assessed at baseline at 1-year follow-up on

 dimensional psychological measures

Psychological	Baseline	Follow-up	
measures	assessment	assessment	
	(n=38)	(n=38)	
	Mean (SD)	Mean (SD)	р
Clinical Interview for			
depression			
Anxiety	7.10 (2.42)	6.42 (2.20)	.066
Depression	14.79 (3.07)	14.86 (4.24)	.911
Total	31.95 (5.84)	32.05 (7.91)	.925
Psychosocial Index			
Stress	2.81 (1.49)	2.24 (1.23)	.049**
Psychological distress	11.02 (6.49)	10.62 (6.11)	.710
Well-being	4.59 (.97)	7.35 (1.49)	<.001*
Quality of life	2.88 (.65)	2.38 (.76)	<.001*
Symptom Questionnaire			
Anxiety	5.90 (3.99)	7.36 (4.21)	.060
Depression	3.41 (2.88)	3.74 (2.55)	.419
Somatization	8.28 (4.11)	8.69 (4.50)	.580
Hostility/Irritability	3.97 (3.83)	4.49 (3.78)	.551
Hong Psychological	1.84 (.94)	1.47 (.86)	.080
Reactance Scale			
Euthymia Scale	6.10 (2.12)	6.39 (3.43)	.426
Mental Pain Questionnaire	2.71 (2.37)	1.32 (1.55)	.021**

* p value < .05 (obtained using the Repeated Measures Analysis of Variance); ** p value < .05 (obtained using the Wilcoxon signed rank test)

3.5.3 Validation study

An exploratory factor analysis was performed to test the empirical structure of the Hong Psychological Reactance Scale. Principal components extraction method and an oblique rotation were carried out. The feasibility of factor analysis was confirmed by a KMO coefficient value of .754 and a significant Bartlett's test ($\chi 2(91)=593.5$; p < .001). The pattern matrix (representing the rotated factor structure) showed a four-factor structure (**Table 12**). Internal consistency values for each factor were, respectively, .72, .66, .50 and .65. As convergent validity, the HPRS four-factor structure found was correlated with mental pain (r = .48; p < .01) and psychological distress (r = .45; p < .01). Further, negative correlations with euthymia (r = -.56; p < .01) and well-being (r = .41; p < .01) were also found.

	Factors			
	1	2	3	4
Item 1	,290		,369	,343
Item 2	,541	,459	-,213	-,199
Item 3		,587	,169	,107
Item 4		,374	,339	,132
Item 5	-,345	,288	,201	,747
Item 6	-,121		,914	
Item 7	,250			,673
Item 8	,398		,597	
Item 9		,758	-,160	,436
Item 10	,758			,151
Item 11	,114	,518	,106	-,216
Item 12	,200	-,100	-,205	,835
Item 13	,700		,170	,129
Item 14	,277	-,470	,329	,374

Table 12. Exploratory factor analysis pattern matrix

Oblique rotation (Oblimin with Kaiser Normalization) on Principal Component Extraction.

3.6 Discussion

3.6.1 Cross-sectional study

The aim of this cross-sectional study was to evaluate the predictive role of psychosomatic syndromes, affective symptomatology, psychological reactance, psychological distress, well-being and quality of life on adherence to antihypertensive medications, lifestyle habits, hypertension severity and absolute cardiovascular risk grading in a sample of hypertensive patients compared to normotensive controls. Further, we expected to identify subgroups of patients with essential hypertension characterized by specific psychological profiles.

The present study was characterized by the use of an innovative and comprehensive assessment strategy based on clinimetric tools administered in the setting of cardiovascular diseases and providing new data on the role of psychosocial factors in hypertension.

In our sample, significantly greater psychological distress levels have been found in patients with essential hypertension compared to normotensive individuals, as revealed by both clinical interviews and self-rating scales scores. More specifically, hypertensive patients reported significantly higher levels of depressive and anxiety symptoms as well as somatic complaints and mental pain. These results confirm those reported in a previous study conducted on hypertensive patients assessed with clinimetric instruments (Guidi et al., 2020) and additional studies carried out on cardiovascular patients (Hamieh et al., 2020; Liu et al., 2017; Maatouk et al., 2016; Ojike et al., 2016). Depressive and anxiety symptomatology have been shown to be frequently reported in patients with chronic diseases, including arterial hypertension, and have been associated with adverse health outcomes and cardiovascular issues (Johnson, 2019; Scalco et al., 2005).

Further, in this study, patients with essential hypertension also displayed greater levels of hostility/irritability and psychological reactance when compared to controls. According to Yan and colleagues (2003) hostility appears to be positively associated with high blood pressure incidence and has been shown to represent an independent risk factor for coronary heart disease (Miller et al.,

1996) and all-cause mortality in cardiac setting (Boyle et al., 2005; Siegler et al., 1992). As to psychological reactance, defined as a motivational state aimed to restore the perception of autonomy when individual freedom is threatened (Brehm, 1966, 1972; Brehm & Brehm, 1981), a previous study conducted by Abel and Barksdale (2012) has reported that psychological reactance was found to be present in hypertensive patients and suggested that this construct may have a role in contributing to poor adherence levels in this type of clinical population.

According to literature, psychological well-being appears to promote a better cardiovascular health (Boehm & Kubzansky, 2012; Kubzansky et al., 2018, Trudel-Fitzgerald et al., 2014). Further, as reported by previous studies, psychological well-being has been shown to consistently protect against several cardiovascular issues (Boehm & Kubzansky, 2012) and to be negatively associated with high blood pressure levels (Hildingh & Baigi, 2010; Trudel-Fitzgerald et al., 2014). Similarly, in our study, hypertensive patients also displayed significantly lower levels of self-rated psychological well-being and euthymia than controls, suggesting the protective role of psychological well-being to cardiovascular system (Boehm & Kubzansky, 2012; Kubzansky et al., 2018; Trudel-Fitzgerald et al., 2014).

In the present study, allostatic overload was found to be the most frequently reported psychosomatic syndrome among hypertensive patients (42.5%), supporting its role in the onset and clinical progression of essential hypertension (Mocayar-Maron et al., 2019).

In line with the results of a recent study (Guidi et al., 2020), the presence of allostatic overload among hypertensive patients appeared to be significantly related to higher levels of psychological distress. Particularly, hypertensive patients displaying allostatic overload showed significantly greater levels of depression, anxiety, stress, distress, somatization, hostility/irritability and mental pain, when compared to hypertensive patients without allostatic overload. These findings are in accordance to several previous studies (Gostoli et al., 2016; Guidi et al., 2016; Offidani et al., 2013; Porcelli et al., 2012) conducted in cardiac populations using clinimetric assessment methods. Furthermore, a recent systematic review (Guidi et al., 2021) also pointed out

the link between allostatic load and overload with cardiovascular diseases, including essential hypertension. Thus, results of the present cross-sectional study appear to confirm the role of allostatic overload in the field of cardiovascular health.

Hypertensive patients with allostatic overload in our sample, also displayed lower levels of euthymia, psychological well-being and quality of life, compared to those without allostatic overload. These findings are in line with those reported by Piolanti and collaborators (2019) in a study conducted on primary care patients where allostatic overload was not only the most frequently psychosomatic syndrome reported but has been found to be associated with significantly lower levels of psychological well-being and quality of life.

Regression analysis models revealed that hypertensive patients displaying illness denial, the tendency to do not admit the presence or severity of the illness (Fava et al., 2017), were more likely to report poor adherence levels to pharmacological treatment. This seems to be particularly relevant when considering average adherence rates towards antihypertensive medications. According to the most recent guidelines for the management of arterial hypertension (Williams et al., 2018), studies considering urine or blood assays have reported low rates of treatment adherence in hypertensive patients. Further, approximately 50-70% of patients seem to do not follow the prescribed treatments (Mant & McManus, 2006). A lack of adherence to pharmacological treatment may cause hypertension-related morbidity and mortality as well as unnecessary overprescription and disease worsening (Mazzaglia et al., 2009; Ogden et al., 2000).

Further, in the present study, hypertensive patients reporting illness denial, as well as patients reporting higher scores on Symptom Questionnaire and Clinical Interview for Depression, were less likely to consume and include fruit and vegetables in their usual diet. As reported by previous studies (Appel et al., 2006; Chobanian et al., 2003; Dickinson et al., 2006; Estruch et al., 2018; Mente et al., 2009; Sofi et al., 2010) following a balanced diet may prevent the onset of essential hypertension in healthy individuals and may improve blood pressure values control in hypertensive patients. Dietary habits of patients with arterial hypertension should be characterized by a regular

and balanced consumption of vegetables, legumes, fruit, low-fat dairy products, fish and unsaturated fats (Dickinson et al., 2006; Mente et al., 2009; Sofi et al., 2010). In fact, the Mediterranean diet may reduce the risk of cardiovascular events and all-cause mortality (Dickinson et al., 2006; Estruch et al., 2018; Mente et al., 2009; Sofi et al., 2010) and appears to significantly reduce ambulatory blood pressure, blood glucose and lipid levels (Doménech et al., 2014). The latter results from our study support the association between illness denial and increased risk of reporting poor adherence to pharmacological treatment among hypertensive patients, as well as a significant association between illness denial and affective symptomatology with unbalanced diet. Further, these findings highlight the clinical relevance of the associations between DCPR diagnoses (i.e., allostatic overload and illness denial) and clinical variables confirming those reported in a

recent cross-sectional study (Guidi et al., 2020) and allowing to detect psychosocial factors modifiable by psychosocial interventions tailored to individual needs (Rosemberg et al., 2020). No significant association were found between psychosocial factors (i.e., psychosomatic

syndromes, affective symptomatology, psychological reactance, psychological distress, well-being and quality of life) and hypertension grading or absolute cardiovascular risk. This may be due to the fact that the majority of hypertensive patients (65%) have been reported high adherence levels to prescribed antihypertensive medications as well as acceptable lifestyle habits.

3.6.2 Longitudinal study

A longitudinal study was carried out with the aim to evaluate the temporal stability of psychosomatic syndromes, affective symptomatology, psychological reactance, psychological distress, well-being and quality of life, at one-year follow-up.

In line with the results of the cross-sectional study, allostatic overload was the most frequently reported psychosomatic syndrome among hypertensive patients at one year follow-up, confirming the impact of chronic psychosocial stressors on progression and maintenance of arterial hypertension (Mocayar Maròn et al., 2019). Other psychosomatic syndromes frequently reported among the same clinical sample at one year follow-up were persistent somatization and illness denial, supporting the temporal stability of DCPR diagnoses. These latter syndromes belong to the clinical spectrum of illness behavior (Fava et al., 2017), which may be linked to elevated blood pressure values, as suggested by a recent study conducted on patients with essential hypertension (Guidi et al., 2020).

In the present study, hypertensive patients have been shown significantly lower levels of stress and mental pain as well as significantly higher levels of psychological well-being in comparison to baseline evaluations. High adherence rates to pharmacological prescriptions and healthy lifestyle behaviors may have contributed to this improvement. As reported by Williams and colleagues (2018), high adherence rates to pharmacological treatment appear to be crucial in order to avoid disease worsening or cardiovascular complications. Further, it is also widely recognized that adequate lifestyle habits may have a role in preventing the onset or delaying the clinical progression of hypertension, reducing both blood pressure levels and cardiovascular risk (Mancia et al., 2013; Piepoli et al., 2016; Winnicki et al., 2006) and allowing dosage reductions of antihypertensive medications (Mahmood et al., 2019).

Finally, in our study, hypertensive patients reported significantly lower levels of quality of life at one year follow-up. This finding may be explained considering the effects of the COVID-19 outbreak. In addition to physical health and economic issues, the pandemic as well as the measures taken to control its spread, had and are still having a huge and detrimental impact on many levels, particularly in the field of mental health (Chen et al., 2021; Fiorillo & Gorwood, 2020; Lindert et al., 2021; Sheridan Rains et al., 2021). Periods of mandatory quarantine, lack of social contacts, health concerns as well as uncertainty about the future, may contribute to or exacerbate mental health problems (Chen et al., 2021; Fiorillo & Gorwood, 2020; Lindert et al., 2021). Further, according to literature, the pandemic also affected individual quality of life in both general and clinical population (Chalhub et al., 2021; Ferreira et al., 2021; Hu et al., 2021). As to hypertension, a cross-sectional study conducted by Sekerci and Yildirimturk (2020) reported that hypertensive patients have displayed low scores of quality of life during COVID-19 pandemic, supporting our findings.

3.6.3 Validation study

Psychological reactance represents a clinically useful construct which may help to understand patients' health behaviors and treatment adherence. Indeed, health professionals' persuasive attempts to convince patients to follow the prescribed treatment are not always succeeding.

The aim of this validation study was to identify the factorial structure of the Hong Psychological Reactance Scale in a general population sample, to better understand the nature of psychological reactance (Brehm, 1966, 1972; Brehm & Brehm, 1981) and to provide additional data to factor analyses previously carried out (Brown et al., 2011; De las Cuevas et al., 2014b; Hong, 1992; Hong & Faedda, 1996; Hong & Page, 1989).

The exploratory factor analyses yielded a 4-factor structure, supporting neither the unidimensionality of the scale nor previous models (Brown et al., 2011; De las Cuevas et al., 2014b; Hong, 1992; Hong & Faedda, 1996; Hong & Page, 1989).

Although the number of factors is in line with HPRS structures found in previous validation studies (Brown et al., 2011; Hong, 1992; Hong & Faedda, 1996; Hong & Page, 1989), items loading to each factor are different. Further, as expected, psychological reactance was found to be positively correlated with both mental pain and psychological distress, indicating the more a person is distressed or shows mental pain, the more is likely to be reactant to external influences. According to De las Cuevas and colleagues (2014), psychological reactance may have a role in individuals' beliefs regarding their health status. The Authors (De las Cuevas et al., 2014) suggest that the more individuals show high levels of psychological reactance the less are likely to believe or follow medical advices.

An inverse correlation between psychological reactance and both euthymia and well-being was also detected. These findings confirm those reported by Lara-Cabrera and colleagues (2020), pointing out the role of psychological reactance on individual psychological well-being.

3.7 Limitations of the studies

As to the cross-sectional and longitudinal studies, despite we calculated the sample size needed using the GPower software (G*Power version 3.1.9.4, Germany), a larger sample may be more representative and should be considered in future studies.

Another limitation is related to the age of participants. We included hypertensive patients from 18 to 70 years of age due to possible high rates of comorbidities and medical complications often reported among older patients. Further, due to the pandemic and related preventive measures, some clinical and psychosocial data were collected through videocalls or by phone and this may have negatively affected the assessment phase. In addition, information about lifestyle habits were collected administering self-report questionnaires leading to possible bias. Finally, particularly in the longitudinal study, several physiological and cardiac parameters were not available from medical records and were not included in statistical analyses.

The preliminary results of the Hong Psychological Reactance Scale validation study should be considered with caution. Main limitations are the exploratory nature of analyses and some low internal consistency values. A subsequent confirmatory factor analysis, considering a larger general population sample, should be performed in order to confirm the 4-factor structure of the Italian version of the Hong Psychological Reactance Scale found in our study.

3.8 Clinical implications and conclusions

As to the cross-sectional study, findings highlight the relevance of psychosocial factors and psychosomatic syndromes, particularly allostatic overload and illness denial, in understanding the clinical course and prognosis of hypertension, as well as differences in psychological variables among patients with essential hypertension compared to normotensive controls.

Further, the longitudinal study confirms the temporal stability of several psychosomatic syndromes and pointed out changes in stress and mental pain as well as in psychological well-being and quality of life rates at one-year follow-up, suggesting on one hand the possible beneficial role of adherence to both pharmacological and non-pharmacological treatments and on the other hand the impact of COVID-19 outbreak on quality of life in hypertensive patients.

Regardless findings should be considered with caution due to the limitations previously reported, one of the major strengths of both cross-sectional and longitudinal studies lies in the use of a clinimetric approach for the assessment of several psychosocial variables. Clinimetrics, defined as the science of clinical measurements (Fava et al., 2012; Feinstein, 1982), through sensitive scales, allows to detect psychological symptoms, psychological well-being and related clinically significant changes over time as well as subthreshold symptoms among different clinical and non-clinical populations.

To the best of our knowledge, the HPRS validation study represents the first attempt to validate the Italian version of the Hong Psychological Reactance Scale. Although a confirmatory factor analysis should be carried out to confirm our results, the factorial structure found is in line with findings from previous validation studies. The utility of this self-report instrument lies in its feasible and rapid administration. Further, it may also be particularly useful in order to understand the role of psychological reactance in both clinical and non-clinical populations.

Overall, these studies provide new insights into the clinical relevance of psychosocial factors and psychosomatic syndromes in the field of cardiovascular health, with several important clinical implications for its pharmacological and non-pharmacological management.

References

Abel, W. M., & Barksdale, D. J. (2012). Freedom of choice and adherence to the health regimen for African Americans with hypertension. ANS. *Advances in Nursing Science*, 35(4), E1–E8. https://doi.org/10.1097/ANS.0b013e31826b842f

Abeyta, I. M., Tuitt, N. R., Byers, T. E., & Sauaia, A. (2012). Effect of community affluence on the association between individual socioeconomic status and cardiovascular disease risk factors, Colorado, 2007-2008. *Preventive Chronic Disease*, 9, E115. <u>https://doi.org/10.5888/pcd9.110305</u>

Aburto, N. J., Ziolkovska, A., Hooper, L., Elliott, P., Cappuccio, F. P., & Meerpohl, J. J. (2013). Effect of lower sodium intake on health: Systematic review and meta-analyses. *British Medical Journal (Clinical research ed.)*, 346, f1326. <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.f1326</u>

Agorastos, A., Pervanidou, P., Chrousos, G. P., & Baker, D. G. (2019). Developmental trajectories of early life stress and trauma: A narrative review on neurobiological aspects beyond stress system dysregulation. *Frontiers in Psychiatry*, 10, 118. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyt.2019.00118</u>

Agyemang, C., van Oeffelen, A. A., Norredam, M., Kappelle, L. J., Klijn, C. J., Bots, M. L., Stronks, K., & Vaartjes, I. (2014). Socioeconomic inequalities in stroke incidence among migrant groups: Analysis of nationwide data. *Stroke*, 45, 2397–2403. https://doi.org/10.1161/STROKEAHA.114.005505

Akpa, O. M., Okekunle, A. P., Asowata, J. O., & Adedokun, B. (2021). Passive smoking exposure and the risk of hypertension among non-smoking adults: The 2015-2016 NHANES data. *Clinical Hypertension*, 27(1), 1. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40885-020-00159-7

Aktas, M. K., Ozduran, V., Pothier, C. E., Lang, R., & Lauer, M. S. (2004). Global risk scores and exercise testing for predicting all-cause mortality in a preventive medicine program. *JAMA*, 292, 1462–1468. <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.292.12.1462</u>

Allgulander, C. (2016). Anxiety as a risk factor in cardiovascular disease. *Current Opinion in Psychiatry*, 29(1), 13–17. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/YCO.00000000000217</u>

ALLHAT Officers and Coordinators for the ALLHAT Collaborative Research Group. The Antihypertensive and Lipid-Lowering Treatment to Prevent Heart Attack Trial (2002). Major outcomes in high-risk hypertensive patients randomized to angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitor or calcium channel blocker vs diuretic: The Antihypertensive and Lipid-Lowering Treatment to Prevent Heart Attack Trial (ALLHAT). *JAMA*, 288(23), 2981–2997. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.288.23.2981

Almagro, P., Boixeda, R., Diez-Manglano, J., Gómez-Antúnez, M., López-García, F., & Recio, J. (2020). Insights into Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease as critical risk factor for cardiovascular disease. *International Journal of Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease*, 5, 755-764. <u>https://doi.org/10.2147/COPD.S238214</u>

Andriolo, V., Dietrich, S., Knüppel, S., Bernigau, W., & Boeing, H. (2019). Traditional risk factors for essential hypertension: analysis of their specific combinations in the EPIC-Potsdam cohort. *Scientific Reports*, 9(1), 1501. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-019-38783-5</u>

Appel, L. J. (2017). The effects of dietary factors on blood pressure. *Cardiology Clinics*, 35(2), 197–212. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ccl.2016.12.002</u>

Appel, L. J., Brands, M. W., Daniels, S. R., Karanja, N., Elmer, P. J., Sacks, F. M., & American Heart Association (2006). Dietary approaches to prevent and treat hypertension: A scientific statement from the American Heart Association. *Hypertension (Dallas, Tex.: 1979)*, 47(2), 296–308. <u>https://doi.org/10.1161/01.HYP.0000202568.01167.B6</u>

Appel, L. J., Moore, T. J., Obarzanek, E., Vollmer, W. M., Svetkey, L. P., Sacks, F. M., Bray, G.A., Vogt, T. M., Cutler, J. A., Windhauser, M. M., Lin, P. H., & Karanja, N. (1997). A clinical trialof the effects of dietary patterns on blood pressure. DASH Collaborative Research Group. *The NewEnglandJournal*of*Medicine*, 336(16),https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJM199704173361601

Ayers, K., Byrne, L. M., DeMatteo, A., & Brown, N. J. (2012). Differential effects of nebivolol and metoprolol on insulin sensitivity and plasminogen activator inhibitor in the metabolic syndrome. *Hypertension (Dallas, Tex.: 1979)*, 59(4), 893–898. https://doi.org/10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.111.189589 Baer, L., & Radichevich, I. (1985). Cigarette smoking in hypertensive patients. Blood pressure and endocrine responses. *American Journal of Medicine*, 78, 564–568. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/0002-9343(85)90396-1</u>

Baker, J. G., & Wilcox, R. G. (2017). Beta-Blockers, heart disease and COPD: Current controversies and uncertainties. *Thorax*, 72, 271–276. <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/thoraxjnl-2016-208412</u>

Bakris, G. L., Fonseca, V., Katholi, R. E., McGill, J. B., Messerli, F. H., Phillips, R. A., Raskin, P., Wright, J. T., Jr, Oakes, R., Lukas, M. A., Anderson, K. M., Bell, D. S., & GEMINI Investigators (2004). Metabolic effects of carvedilol vs metoprolol in patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus and hypertension: A randomized controlled trial. *JAMA*, 292(18), 2227–2236. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.292.18.2227

Banegas, J. R., Lopez-Garcia, E., Dallongeville, J., Guallar, E., Halcox, J. P., Borghi, C., Massó-González, E. L., Jiménez, F. J., Perk, J., Steg, P. G., De Backer, G., & Rodríguez-Artalejo, F. (2011). Achievement of treatment goals for primary prevention of cardiovascular disease in clinical practice across Europe: The EURIKA study. *European Heart Journal*, 32, 2143–2152. https://doi.org/10.1093/eurheartj/ehr080

Bautista, L. E., Vera-Cala, L. M., Colombo, C., & Smith, P. (2012). Symptoms of depression and anxiety and adherence to antihypertensive medication. *American Journal of Hypertension*, 25(4), 505–511. <u>https://doi-org.ezproxy.unibo.it/10.1038/ajh.2011.256</u>

Bech, P. (2016). Clinimetric dilemmas in outcome scales for mental disorders. *Psychotherapy and Psychosomatics*, 85 (6), 323–326. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1159/000448810</u>

Beckett, N. S., Peters, R., Fletcher, A. E., Staessen, J. A., Liu, L., Dumitrascu, D., Stoyanovsky, V., Antikainen, R. L., Nikitin, Y., Anderson, C., Belhani, A., Forette, F., Rajkumar, C., Thijs, L., Banya, W., Bulpitt, C. J., & HYVET Study Group (2008). Treatment of hypertension in patients 80 years of age or older. *The New England Journal of Medicine*, 358(18), 1887–1898. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMoa0801369 Benasi, G., Fava, G. A., & Rafanelli, C. (2020). Kellner's Symptom Questionnaire, a highly sensitive patient-reported outcome measure: Systematic review of clinimetric properties. *Psychotherapy and Psychosomatics*, 89(2), 74–89. <u>https://doi.org/10.1159/000506110</u>

Brehm, J. W. (1966). A theory of psychological reactance. New York: Academic Press.

Brehm, J. W. (1972). *Responses to loss of freedom: A theory of psychological reactance*. Morristown, NJ: General Learning Press.

Brehm, J. W., & Brehm, S. S. (1981). *Psychological reactance: A theory of freedom and control.* San Diego, CA: Academic Press.

Bibbins-Domingo, K., Chertow, G. M., Coxson, P. G., Moran, A., Lightwood, J. M., Pletcher, M. J., & Goldman, L. (2010). Projected effect of dietary salt reductions on future cardiovascular disease. *The New England Journal of Medicine*, 362(7), 590–599. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMoa0907355

Bjornstad, P., Laffel, L., Lynch, J., El Ghormli, L., Weinstock, R. S., Tollefsen, S. E., Nadeau, K. J., & TODAY Study Group. (2019). Elevated serum uric acid is associated with greater risk for hypertension and diabetic kidney diseases in obese adolescents with type 2 diabetes: An observational analysis from the Treatment Options for Type 2 Diabetes in Adolescents and Youth (TODAY) study. *Diabetes Care*, 42(6), 1120-1128. https://doi.org/10.2337/dc18-2147

Black, H. R., Elliott, W. J., Grandits, G., Grambsch, P., Lucente, T., White, W. B., Neaton, J. D., Grimm, R. H., Jr, Hansson, L., Lacourciere, Y., Muller, J., Sleight, P., Weber, M. A., Williams, G., Wittes, J., Zanchetti, A., Anders, R. J., & CONVINCE Research Group (2003). Principal results of the Controlled Onset Verapamil Investigation of Cardiovascular End Points (CONVINCE) trial. *JAMA*, 289(16), 2073–2082. <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.289.16.2073</u>

Black, P. H., & Garbutt, L. D. (2002). Stress, inflammation and cardiovascular disease. *Journal of Psychosomatic Research*, 52(1), 1–23. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/s0022-3999(01)00302-6</u>

Blumenthal, J. A., Sherwood, A., Gullette, E. C., Georgiades, A., & Tweedy, D. (2002). Biobehavioral approaches to the treatment of essential hypertension. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 70(3), 569–589.

Boehm, J. K., & Kubzansky, L. D. (2012). The heart's content: the association between positive psychological well-being and cardiovascular health. *Psychological Bulletin*, 138(4), 655–691. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0027448

Böhm, M., Schumacher, H., Teo, K. K., Lonn, E. M., Mahfoud, F., Mann, J., Mancia, G., Redon, J., Schmieder, R. E., Sliwa, K., Weber, M. A., Williams, B., & Yusuf, S. (2017). Achieved blood pressure and cardiovascular outcomes in high-risk patients: Results from ONTARGET and TRANSCEND trials. *Lancet (London, England)*, 389(10085), 2226–2237. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(17)30754-7

Börjesson, M., Onerup, A., Lundqvist, S., & Dahlöf, B. (2016). Physical activity and exercise lower blood pressure in individuals with hypertension: Narrative review of 27 RCTs. *British Journal of Sports Medicine*, 50(6), 356–361. https://doi.org/10.1136/bjsports-2015-09578

Borrell, L. N., Rodríguez-Álvarez, E., & Dallo, F. J. (2020). Racial/ethnic inequities in the associations of allostatic load with all-cause and cardiovascular-specific mortality risk in U.S. adults. *PloS One*, 15(2), e0228336. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0228336</u>

Bowman, T. S., Gaziano, J. M., Buring, J. E., & Sesso, H. D. (2007). A prospective study of cigarette smoking and risk of incident hypertension in women. *Journal of American College of Cardiology*, 50, 2085–2092. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jacc.2007.08.017</u>

Boyle, S. H., Williams, R. B., Mark, D. B., Brummett, B. H., Siegler, I. C., & Barefoot, J. C. (2005). Hostility, age, and mortality in a sample of cardiac patients. *The American Journal of Cardiology*, 96(1), 64–66. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amjcard.2005.02.046</u>

Bozorgmanesh, M., Hadaegh, F., Mehrabi, Y., & Azizi, F. (2011). A point-score system superior to blood pressure measures alone for predicting incident hypertension. *Journal of Hypertension*, 29, 1486-1493. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/HJH.0b013e328348fdb2</u>

Brown, A.R., Finney, S.J., & France, M.K. (2011). Using the bifactor model to assess the dimensionality of the Hong Psychological Reactance Scale. *Educational and Psychological Measurement*, 71(1), 170-85. https://doi.org/10.1177/0013164410387378

Brown, D. W., Giles, W. H., & Greenlund, K. J. (2007). Blood pressure parameters and risk of fatal stroke, NHANES II mortality study. *American Journal of Hypertension*, 20, 338–341. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amjhyper.2006.08.004

Brown, M. T., & Bussell, J. K. (2011). Medication adherence: WHO cares?. *Mayo Clinic Proceedings*, 86(4),304–314. <u>https://doi.org/10.4065/mcp.2010.0575</u>

Brunström, M., & Carlberg, B. (2018). Association of blood pressure lowering with mortality and cardiovascular disease across blood pressure levels: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *JAMA Internal Medicine*, 178(1), 28–36. <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/jamainternmed.2017.6015</u>

Burnier, M., Polychronopoulou, E., & Wuerzner, G. (2020). Hypertension and drug adherence in the elderly. *Frontiers in Cardiovascular Medicine*, 7, 49. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fcvm.2020.00049</u>

Burrello, J., Monticone, S., Buffolo, F., Tetti, M., Veglio, F., Williams, T. A., & Mulatero, P. (2017). Is there a role for genomics in the management of hypertension? *International Journal of Molecular Sciences*, 18, 1131. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms18061131

Cahill, K., Stevens, S., Perera, R., & Lancaster, T. (2013). Pharmacological interventions for smoking cessation: An overview and network meta-analysis. *The Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews*, 2013(5), CD009329. https://doi.org/10.1002/14651858.CD009329.pub2

Cappuccio, F. P., Markandu, N. D., Carney, C., Sagnella, G. A., & MacGregor, G. A. (1997). Double-blind randomised trial of modest salt restriction in older people. *Lancet (London, England)*, 350(9081), 850–854. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(97)02264-2</u>

Carney, R. M., Freedland, K. E., Miller, G. E., & Jaffe, A. S. (2002). Depression as a risk factor for cardiac mortality and morbidity: A review of potential mechanisms. *Journal of Psychosomatic Research*, 53(4), 897–902. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/s0022-3999(02)00311-2</u>

Carrillo-Larco, R. M., Miranda, J. J., Li, X., Cui, C., Xu, X., Ali, M., Alam, D. S., Gaziano, T. A., Gupta, R., Irazola, V., Levitt, N. S., Prabhakaran, D., Rubinstein, A., Steyn, K., Tandon, N., Xavier, D., Wu, Y., & Yan, L. L. (2016). Prevalence of pragmatically defined high CV risk and its correlates in LMIC: A Report from 10 LMIC areas in Africa, Asia, and South America. *Global Heart*, 11, 27-36. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gheart.2015.12.004</u>

Carrozzino, D., Svicher, A., Patierno, C., Berrocal, C., & Cosci, F. (2019). The Euthymia Scale: A clinimetric analysis. *Psychotherapy and Psychosomatics*, 88(2), 119–121. https://doi.org/10.1159/000496230

Carvalho, M. V., Siqueira, L. B., Sousa, A. L., & Jardim, P. C. (2013). The influence of hypertension on quality of life. *Arquivos Brasileiros de Cardiologia*, 100(2), 164–174. https://doi.org/10.5935/abc.20130030

Chalhub, R. Á., Menezes, M. S., Aguiar, C., Santos-Lins, L. S., Netto, E. M., Brites, C., & Lins-Kusterer, L. (2021). Anxiety, health-related quality of life, and symptoms of burnout in frontline physicians during the COVID-19 pandemic. *The Brazilian Journal of Infectious Diseases*, 25(5), 101618. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bjid.2021.101618</u>

Chapman, N., Chang, C. L., Dahlöf, B., Sever, P. S., Wedel, H., Poulter, N. R., & ASCOT Investigators (2008). Effect of doxazosin gastrointestinal therapeutic system as third-line antihypertensive therapy on blood pressure and lipids in the Anglo-Scandinavian Cardiac Outcomes Trial. *Circulation*, 118(1), 42–48. <u>https://doi.org/10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.107.737957</u>

Chen, P. J., Pusica, Y., Sohaei, D., Prassas, I., & Diamandis, E. P. (2021). An overview of mental health during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Diagnosis*, 8(4), 403–412. <u>https://doi-org.ezproxy.unibo.it/10.1515/dx-2021-0046</u>

Chen, W., Thomas, J., Sadatsafavi, M., & FitzGerald, J. M. (2015). Risk of cardiovascular comorbidity in patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: A systematic review and metaanalysis. *Lancet. Respiratory Medicine*, 3(8), 631–639. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S2213-</u> 2600(15)00241-6 Chien, K. L., Hsu, H. C., Su, T. C., Chang, W. T., Sung, F. C., Chen, M. F., & Lee, Y. T. (2011). Prediction models for the risk of new-onset hypertension in ethnic Chinese in Taiwan. *Journal of Human Hypertension*, 25, 294-303. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/jhh.2010.63</u>

Cho, Y. S., Lee, S., Yoon, J. H., Lee, J., Park, J. B., Lee, K. J., & Jeong, I. (2020). Short rest between shifts and risk of hypertension in hospital workers. *Journal of Hypertension*, 38(2), 211-217. https://doi.org/10.1097/HJH.0000000002264

Chobanian, A. V., Bakris, G. L., Black, H. R., Cushman, W. C., Green, L. A., Izzo, J. L., Jr, Jones, D. W., Materson, B. J., Oparil, S., Wright, J. T., Jr, Roccella, E. J., National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute Joint National Committee on Prevention, Detection, Evaluation, and Treatment of High Blood Pressure, & National High Blood Pressure Education Program Coordinating Committee (2003). The seventh report of the Joint National Committee on Prevention, Detection, Evaluation, and Treatment of High Blood Pressure: the JNC 7 report. *JAMA*, 289(19), 2560–2572. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.289.19.2560

Choi, Y. H., Chowdhury, R., & Swaminathan, B. (2014). Prediction of hypertension based on the genetic analysis of longitudinal phenotypes: A comparison of different modeling approaches for the binary trait of hypertension. *BMC Proceedings*, 8(Suppl 1), S78. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/1753-6561-8-S1-S78</u>

Chow, C. K., Teo, K. K., Rangarajan, S., Islam, S., Gupta, R., Avezum, A., Bahonar, A., Chifamba, J., Dagenais, G., Diaz, R., Kazmi, K., Lanas, F., Wei, L., Lopez-Jaramillo, P., Fanghong, L., Ismail, N. H., Puoane, T., Rosengren, A., Szuba, A., Temizhan, A., Wielgosz, A., Yusuf, R., Yusufali, A., McKee, M., Liu, L., Mony, P., Yusuf, M., & PURE (Prospective Urban Rural Epidemiology) Study investigators (2013). Prevalence, awareness, treatment, and control of hypertension in rural and urban communities in high-, middle-, and low-income countries. *JAMA*, 310(9), 959–968. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.2013.184182

Chrousos, G. P. (2009). Stress and disorders of the stress system. *Nature Reviews*. *Endocrinology*, 5(7), 374–381. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/nrendo.2009.106</u>

Coope, J., & Warrender, T. S. (1986). Randomised trial of treatment of hypertension in elderly patients in primary care. *British Medical Journal (Clinical research ed.)*, 293(6555), 1145–1151. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.293.6555.1145

Cordero, A., Morillas, P., Bertomeu-Gonzalez, V., Quiles, J., Mazón, P., Guindo, J., Soria, F., Llácer, A., Lekuona, I., Gonzalez-Juanatey, J. R., Bertomeu, V., & Prevalence of Peripheral Arterial Disease in Patients with Acute Coronary Syndrome Investigators. (2011). Clustering of target organ damage increases mortality after acute coronary syndromes in patients with arterial hypertension. *Journal of Human Hypertension*, 25, 600–607. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/jhh.2010.109</u>

Cornelissen, V. A., & Smart, N. A. (2013). Exercise training for blood pressure: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Journal of the American Heart Association*, 2(1), e004473. https://doi.org/10.1161/JAHA.112.004473

Corrao, G., Parodi, A., Nicotra, F., Zambon, A., Merlino, L., Cesana, G., & Mancia, G. (2011). Better compliance to antihypertensive medications reduces cardiovascular risk. *Journal of Hypertension*, 29(3), 610–618. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/HJH.0b013e328342ca97</u>

Corrao, G., Parodi, A., Zambon, A., Heiman, F., Filippi, A., Cricelli, C., Merlino, L., & Mancia, G. (2010). Reduced discontinuation of antihypertensive treatment by two-drug combination as first step. Evidence from daily life practice. *Journal of Hypertension*, 28(7), 1584–1590. https://doi.org/10.1097/HJH.0b013e328339f9fa

Corrao, G., Zambon, A., Parodi, A., Poluzzi, E., Baldi, I., Merlino, L., Cesana, G., & Mancia, G. (2008). Discontinuation of and changes in drug therapy for hypertension among newly-treated patients: A population-based study in Italy. *Journal of Hypertension*, 26(4), 819–824. https://doi.org/10.1097/HJH.0b013e3282f4edd7

Cosci, F., & Fava, G. A. (2016). The clinical inadequacy of the DSM-5 classification of somatic symptom and related disorders: An alternative trans-diagnostic model. *CNS Spectrums*, 21(4), 310–317. <u>https://doi.org/10.1017/S1092852915000760</u>

Cramer, H. (2016). The efficacy and safety of yoga in managing hypertension. *Experimental and Clinical Endocrinology & Diabetes*, 124(2), 65–70. <u>https://doi-org.ezproxy.unibo.it/10.1055/s-0035-1565062</u>

D., Cramer. Н., Sellin, C., Schumann, & Dobos, G. (2018). Yoga in arterial 833-839. hypertension. Deutsches Arzteblatt International, 115(50), https://doiorg.ezproxy.unibo.it/10.3238/arztebl.2018.0833

Cuevas, A. G., Williams, D. R., & Albert, M. A. (2017). Psychosocial factors and hypertension: A review of the literature. *Cardiology Clinics*, 35(2), 223–230. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ccl.2016.12.004

Cuffee, Y., Ogedegbe, C., Williams, N. J., Ogedegbe, G., & Schoenthaler, A. (2014). Psychosocial risk factors for hypertension: An update of the literature. *Current Hypertension Reports*, 16(10), 483. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11906-014-0483-3</u>

Cuspidi, C., Valerio, C., Sala, C., Esposito, A., Masaidi, M., Negri, F., Zanchetti, A., & Mancia, G. (2008). Prevalence and correlates of multiple organ damage in a never-treated hypertensive population: Role of ambulatory blood pressure. *Blood Pressure Monitoring*, 13, 7–13. https://doi.org/10.1097/MBP.0b013e3282f13f36

Dahlöf, B., Lindholm, L. H., Hansson, L., Scherstén, B., Ekbom, T., & Wester, P. O. (1991). Morbidity and mortality in the Swedish Trial in Old Patients with Hypertension (STOP-Hypertension). *Lancet (London, England)*, 338(8778), 1281–1285. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/0140-6736(91)92589-t</u>

Dahlöf, B., Sever, P. S., Poulter, N. R., Wedel, H., Beevers, D. G., Caulfield, M., Collins, R., Kjeldsen, S. E., Kristinsson, A., McInnes, G. T., Mehlsen, J., Nieminen, M., O'Brien, E., Ostergren, J., & ASCOT Investigators (2005). Prevention of cardiovascular events with an antihypertensive regimen of amlodipine adding perindopril as required versus atenolol adding bendroflumethiazide as required, in the Anglo-Scandinavian Cardiac Outcomes Trial-Blood Pressure Lowering Arm (ASCOT-BPLA): A multicentre randomised controlled trial. *Lancet (London, England)*, 366(9489), 895–906. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(05)67185-1</u>

De Las Cuevas, C., de Leon, J., Peñate, W., & Betancort, M. (2017). Factors influencing adherence to psychopharmacological medications in psychiatric patients: a structural equation modeling approach. *Patient Preference and Adherence*, 11, 681–690. https://doi.org/10.2147/PPA.S133513

De Las Cuevas, C., Motuca, M., Baptista, T., Villasante-Tezanos, G. A., Lazary, J., Pogany, L., & De Leon, J. (2021). Poor adherence to oral psychiatric medication in adults with depression: Psychological reactance may have specific effects in depression. *Neuropsychopharmacologia Hungarica*, 23(4), 374–387.

De las Cuevas, C., Penate, W., Betancort, M., & de Rivera, L. (2014b). Psychological reactance in psychiatric patients: examining the dimensionality and correlates of the Hong Psychological Reactance Scale in a large clinical sample. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 70, 85-91. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2014.06.027

De Las Cuevas, C., Peñate, W., & Sanz, E. J. (2014a). The relationship of psychological reactance, health locus of control and sense of self-efficacy with adherence to treatment in psychiatric outpatients with depression. *BMC Psychiatry*, 14, 324. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12888-014-0324-6</u>

de Souza, A. C., Borges, J. W., & Moreira, T. M. (2016). Quality of life and treatment adherence in hypertensive patients: Systematic review with meta-analysis. *Revista de Saude Publica*, 50, 71. https://doi.org/10.1590/S1518-8787.2016050006415

Demirtürk, E., & Hacıhasanoğlu Aşılar, R. (2018). The effect of depression on adherence to antihypertensive medications in elderly individuals with hypertension. *Journal of Vascular Nursing: Official publication of the Society for Peripheral Vascular Nursing*, 36(3), 129–139. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jvn.2018.06.001

Devereux, R. B., & Alderman, M. H. (1993). Role of preclinical cardiovascular disease in the evolution from risk factor exposure to development of morbid events. *Circulation*, 88, 1444–1455. <u>https://doi.org/10.1161/01.cir.88.4.1444</u>

Di Cesare, M., Khang, Y. H., Asaria, P., Blakely, T., Cowan, M. J., Farzadfar, F., Guerrero, R., Ikeda, N., Kyobutungi, C., Msyamboza, K. P., Oum, S., Lynch, J. W., Marmot, M. G., Ezzati, M.,

& Lancet NCD Action Group. (2013). Inequalities in non-communicable diseases and effective responses. *Lancet*, 381, 585-597. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(12)61851-0

Diaz, K. M., & Shimbo, D. (2013). Physical activity and the prevention of hypertension. *Current Hypertension Reports*, 15(6), 659–668. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11906-013-0386-8</u>

Dickinson, H. O., Mason, J. M., Nicolson, D. J., Campbell, F., Beyer, F. R., Cook, J. V., Williams, B., & Ford, G. A. (2006). Lifestyle interventions to reduce raised blood pressure: A systematic review of randomized controlled trials. *Journal of Hypertension*, 24(2), 215–233. https://doi.org/10.1097/01.hjh.0000199800.72563.26

Din-Dzietham, R., Couper, D., Evans, G., Arnett, D. K., & Jones, D. W. (2004). Arterial stiffness is greater in African Americans than in whites: Evidence from the Forsyth County, North Carolina, ARIC cohort. *American Journal of Hypertension*, 17, 304–313. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amjhyper.2003.12.004

Ding, M., Bhupathiraju, S. N., Satija, A., van Dam, R. M., & Hu, F. B. (2014). Long-term coffee consumption and risk of cardiovascular disease: A systematic review and a dose-response metaanalysis of prospective cohort studies. *Circulation*, 129(6), 643–659. https://doi.org/10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.113.005925

Divney, A. A., Echeverria, S. E., Thorpe, L. E., Trinh-Shevrin, C., & Islam, N. S. (2019). Hypertension prevalence jointly influenced by acculturation and gender in US immigrant groups. *American Journal of Hypertension*, 32(1), 104-111. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/ajh/hpy130</u>

Doménech, M., Roman, P., Lapetra, J., García de la Corte, F. J., Sala-Vila, A., de la Torre, R., Corella, D., Salas-Salvadó, J., Ruiz-Gutiérrez, V., Lamuela-Raventós, R. M., Toledo, E., Estruch, R., Coca, A., & Ros, E. (2014). Mediterranean diet reduces 24-hour ambulatory blood pressure, blood glucose, and lipids: One-year randomized, clinical trial. *Hypertension (Dallas, Tex.: 1979)*, 64(1), 69–76. https://doi.org/10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.113.03353

Dorans, K. S., Mills, K. T., Liu, Y., & He, J. (2018). Trends in prevalence and control of hypertension according to the 2017 American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association

(ACC/AHA) guideline. Journal of the American Heart Association, 7(11), e008888. https://doi.org/10.1161/JAHA.118.008888

Doubova, S. V., Martinez-Vega, I. P., Aguirre-Hernandez, R., & Pérez-Cuevas, R. (2017). Association of hypertension-related distress with lack of self-care among hypertensive patients. *Psychology, Health & Medicine*, 22(1), 51–64. https://doi.org/10.1080/13548506.2016.1239830

Drawz, P. E., Alper, A. B., Anderson, A. H., Brecklin, C. S., Charleston, J., Chen, J., Deo, R., Fischer, M. J., He, J., Hsu, C. Y., Huan, Y., Keane, M. G., Kusek, J. W., Makos, G. K., Miller, E. R., 3rd, Soliman, E. Z., Steigerwalt, S. P., Taliercio, J. J., Townsend, R. R., Weir, M. R., Wright jr, J.T., Xie, D., Rahman, M., & Chronic Renal Insufficiency Cohort Study Investigators. (2016). Chronic renal insufficiency cohort study investigators. Masked hypertension and elevated nighttime blood pressure in CKD: prevalence and association with target organ damage. *Clinical Journal of American Society of Nephrology*, 11, 642–652. <u>https://doi.org/10.2215/CJN.08530815</u>

Egan, B. M., Bandyopadhyay, D., Shaftman, S. R., Wagner, C. S., Zhao, Y., & Yu-Isenberg, K. S. (2012). Initial monotherapy and combination therapy and hypertension control the first year. *Hypertension (Dallas, Tex.: 1979)*, 59(6), 1124–1131. https://doi.org/10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.112.194167

Elliott, P., Stamler, J., Nichols, R., Dyer, A. R., Stamler, R., Kesteloot, H., & Marmot, M. (1996). Intersalt revisited: Further analyses of 24 hour sodium excretion and blood pressure within and across populations. Intersalt Cooperative Research Group. *British Medical Journal (Clinical research ed.)*, 312(7041), 1249–1253. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.312.7041.1249

Emdin, C. A., Rahimi, K., Neal, B., Callender, T., Perkovic, V., & Patel, A. (2015). Blood pressure lowering in type 2 diabetes: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *JAMA*, 313(6), 603–615. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.2014.18574

Estruch, R., Ros, E., Salas-Salvadó, J., Covas, M. I., Corella, D., Arós, F., Gómez-Gracia, E., Ruiz-Gutiérrez, V., Fiol, M., Lapetra, J., Lamuela-Raventos, R. M., Serra-Majem, L., Pintó, X., Basora, J., Muñoz, M. A., Sorlí, J. V., Martínez, J. A., Fitó, M., Gea, A., Hernán, M. A., ... PREDIMED Study Investigators (2018). Primary prevention of cardiovascular disease with a mediterranean diet

supplemented with extra-virgin olive oil or nuts. *The New England Journal of Medicine*, 378(25), e34. <u>https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMoa1800389</u>

Ettehad, D., Emdin, C. A., Kiran, A., Anderson, S. G., Callender, T., Emberson, J., Chalmers, J., Rodgers, A., & Rahimi, K. (2016). Blood pressure lowering for prevention of cardiovascular disease and death: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Lancet*, 387, 957–967. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(15)01225-8

Fagard, R., Brguljan, J., Staessen, J., Thijs, L., Derom, C., Thomis, M., & Vlietinck, R. (1995). Heritability of conventional and ambulatory blood pressures. A study in twins. *Hypertension*, 26, 919–924. <u>https://doi.org/10.1161/01.hyp.26.6.919</u>

Fagard, R. H., Celis, H., Thijs, L., Staessen, J. A., Clement, D. L., De Buyzere, M. L., & De Bacquer, D. A. (2008). Daytime and nighttime blood pressure as predictors of death and cause-specific cardiovascular events in hypertension. *Hypertension*, 51, 55–61. https://doi.org/10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.107.100727

Falaschetti, E., Mindell, J., Knott, C., & Poulter, N. (2014). Hypertension management in England: A serial cross-sectional study from 1994 to 2011. *Lancet*, 383, 1912–1919. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(14)60688-7</u>

Farsang, C. K., Kiss, I., Tykarski, A., & Narkiewicz, K. (2016). Treatment of hypertension in patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD). *European Society of Hypertension Scientific Newsletter*, 17, 62.

Fava, C., Sjögren, M., Montagnana, M., Danese, E., Almgren, P., Engström, G., Nilsson, P., Hedblad, B., Guidi, G. C., Minuz, P., & Melander, O. (2013). Prediction of blood pressure changes over time and incidence of hypertension by a genetic risk score in Swedes. *Hypertension*, 61, 319-326. <u>https://doi.org/10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.112.202655</u>

Fava, G. A. (2016). Well-Being Therapy: Treatment manual and clinical applications. Karger, Basel.

Fava, G. A., & Bech, P. (2016). The concept of euthymia. *Psychotherapy and Psychosomatics*, 85(1), 1–5. https://doi.org/10.1159/000441244

Fava, G. A., Carrozzino, D., Lindberg, L., & Tomba, E. (2018). The Clinimetric Approach To Psychological Assessment: A tribute to Per Bech, MD (1942-2018). *Psychotherapy and Psychosomatics*, 87(6), 321–326. <u>https://doi.org/10.1159/000493746</u>

Fava, G. A., Cosci, F., & Sonino, N. (2017). Current psychosomatic practice. *Psychotherapy and Psychosomatics*, 86(1), 13–30. <u>https://doi.org/10.1159/000448856</u>

Fava, G. A., Kellner, R., Perini, G. I., Fava, M., Michelacci, L., Munari, F., Evangelisti, L. P., Grandi, S., Bernardi, M., & Mastrogiacomo, I. (1983). Italian validation of the Symptom Rating Test (SRT) and Symptom Questionnaire (SQ). *Canadian Journal of Psychiatry*, 28(2), 117–123. https://doi.org/10.1177/070674378302800208

Fava, G. A., McEwen, B. S., Guidi, J., Gostoli, S., Offidani, E., & Sonino, N. (2019). Clinical characterization of allostatic overload. *Psychoneuroendocrinology*, 108, 94–101. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psyneuen.2019.05.028

Fava, G. A., Tomba, E., & Sonino, N. (2012). Clinimetrics: The science of clinical measurements. *International Journal of Clinical Practice*, 66(1), 11–15. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1742-1241.2011.02825.x

Feinstein, A. R. (1982). T. Duckett Jones Memorial Lecture. The Jones criteria and the challenges of clinimetrics. *Circulation*, 66 (1), 1–5. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1161/01.cir. 66.1.1</u>

Feinstein, A. R. (1983). An additional basic science for clinical medicine: IV. The development of clinimetrics. *Annals of Internal Medicine*, 99 (6), 843–848. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10. 7326/0003-4819-99-6-843</u>

Ferdinand, K. C., & Townsend, R. R. (2012). Hypertension in the US Black population: risk factors, complications, and potential impact of central aortic pressure on effective treatment. *Cardiovascular Drugs and Therapy*, 26(2), 157-165. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10557-011-6367-8</u>

Ferguson, J. M., Costello, S., Neophytou, A. M., Balmes, J. R., Bradshaw, P. T., Cullen, M. R., & Eisen, E. A. (2019). Night and rotational work exposure within the last 12 months and risk of incident hypertension. *Scandinavian Journal of Work, Environment & Health*, 45(3), 256–266. https://doi.org/10.5271/sjweh.3788

Ferreira, L. N., Pereira, L. N., da Fé Brás, M., & Ilchuk, K. (2021). Quality of life under the COVID-19 quarantine. *Quality of Life Research*, 30(5), 1389–1405. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11136-020-02724-x</u>

Finks, S. W., Rumbak, M. J., & Self, T. H. (2020). Treating hypertension in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *New England Journal of Medicine*, 382(4), 353–363. <u>https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMra1805377</u>

Fiorillo, A., & Gorwood, P. (2020). The consequences of the COVID-19 pandemic on mental health and implications for clinical practice. *European Psychiatry*, 63(1), e32. <u>https://doi.org/10.1192/j.eurpsy.2020.35</u>

Forman, J. P., Stampfer, M. J., & Curhan, G. C. (2009). Diet and lifestyle risk factors associated with incident hypertension in women. *JAMA*, 302(4), 401–411. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.2009.1060

Forouzanfar, M. H., Liu, P., Roth, G. A., Ng, M., Biryukov, S., Marczak, L., Alexander, L., Estep, K., Hassen Abate, K., Akinyemiju, T. F., Ali, R., Alvis-Guzman, N., Azzopardi, P., Banerjee, A., Bärnighausen, T., Basu, A., Bekele, T., Bennett, D. A., Biadgilign, S., Catalá-López, F., ... Murray, C. J. (2017). Global burden of hypertension and systolic blood pressure of at least 110 to 115mm Hg, 1990–2015. *JAMA*, 317, 65–182. <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.2016.19043</u>

Franklin, S. S., Khan, S. A., Wong, N. D., Larson, M. G., & Levy, D. (1999). Is pulse pressure useful in predicting risk for coronary heart disease? The Framingham Heart Study. *Circulation*, 100, 354–360. <u>https://doi.org/10.1161/01.cir.100.4.354</u>

Frasure-Smith, N., & Lespérance, F. (2008). Depression and anxiety as predictors of 2-year cardiac events in patients with stable coronary artery disease. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 65(1), 62–71. https://doi.org/10.1001/archgenpsychiatry.2007.4

Fried, L. F., Emanuele, N., Zhang, J. H., Brophy, M., Conner, T. A., Duckworth, W., Leehey, D. J., McCullough, P. A., O'Connor, T., Palevsky, P. M., Reilly, R. F., Seliger, S. L., Warren, S. R., Watnick, S., Peduzzi, P., Guarino, P., & VA NEPHRON-D Investigators (2013). Combined angiotensin inhibition for the treatment of diabetic nephropathy. *The New England Journal of Medicine*, 369(20), 1892–1903. <u>https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMoa1303154</u>

Fuchs, F. D., Chambless, L. E., Whelton, P. K., Nieto, F. J., & Heiss, G. (2001). Alcohol consumption and the incidence of hypertension: The atherosclerosis risk in communities study. *Hypertension*, 37(5), 1242–1250. <u>https://doi.org/10.1161/01.hyp.37.5.1242</u>

Gaborieau, V., Delarche, N., & Gosse, P. (2008). Ambulatory blood pressure monitoring versus self-measurement of blood pressure at home: Correlation with target organ damage. *Journal of Hypertension*, 26, 1919–1927. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/HJH.0b013e32830c4368</u>

Galeazzi, G. M., Ferrari, S., Mackinnon, A., & Rigatelli, M. (2004). Interrater reliability, prevalence, and relation to ICD-10 diagnoses of the Diagnostic Criteria for Psychosomatic Research in consultation-liaison psychiatry patients. *Psychosomatics*, 45(5), 386–393. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.psy.45.5.386

Gangwisch, J. E., Heymsfield, S. B., Boden-Albala, B., Buijs, R. M., Kreier, F., Pickering, T. G., Rundle, A. G., Zammit, G. K., & Malaspina, D. (2006). Short sleep duration as a risk factor for of the National Health hypertension: Analyses first and Nutrition Examination 833-839. Survey. Hypertension (Dallas, Tex.: 1979), 47(5), https://doi.org/10.1161/01.HYP.0000217362.34748.e0

Garrison, R. J., Kannel, W. B., Stokes, J., 3rd, & Castelli, W. P. (1987). Incidence and precursors of hypertension in young adults: The Framingham Offspring Study. *Preventive Medicine*, 16(2), 235–251. https://doi.org/10.1016/0091-7435(87)90087-9

Gay, H. C., Rao, S. G., Vaccarino, V., & Ali, M. K. (2016). Effects of different dietary interventions on blood pressure: Systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. *Hypertension* (*Dallas, Tex.: 1979*), 67(4), 733–739. https://doi.org/10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.115.06853

Giannuzzi, P., Temporelli, P. L., Maggioni, A. P., Ceci, V., Chieffo, C., Gattone, M., Griffo, R., Marchioli, R., Schweiger, C., Tavazzi, L., Urbinati, S., Valagussa, F., & Vanuzzo, D. (2005). GlObal Secondary Prevention strategiEs to Limit event recurrence after myocardial infarction: The GOSPEL study. A trial from the Italian Cardiac Rehabilitation Network: Rationale and design. *European Journal of Cardiovascular Prevention & Rehabilitation*, 12(6), 555–561. https://doi.org/10.1097/01.hjr.0000186623.60486.26

Giannuzzi, P., Temporelli, P. L., Marchioli, R., Maggioni, A. P., Balestroni, G., Ceci, V., Chieffo, C., Gattone, M., Griffo, R., Schweiger, C., Tavazzi, L., Urbinati, S., Valagussa, F., Vanuzzo, D., Girardini, D., Francesconi, G., Vona, M., Santoni, R., Sarno, C., ... Garbin, R. (2008). Global secondary prevention strategies to limit event recurrence after myocardial infarction: Results of the GOSPEL study, a multicenter, randomized controlled trial from the Italian Cardiac Rehabilitation Network. *Archives of Internal Medicine*, 168(20), 2194–2204. https://doi.org/10.1001/archinte.168.20.2194

Gillespie, S. L., Anderson, C. M., Zhao, S., Tan, Y., Kline, D., Brock, G., Odei, J., O'Brien, E., Sims, M., Lazarus, S. A., Hood, D. B., Williams, K. P., & Joseph, J. J. (2019). Allostatic load in the association of depressive symptoms with incident coronary heart disease: The Jackson Heart Study. *Psychoneuroendocrinology*, 109, 104369. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psyneuen.2019.06.020</u>

Gorman, B. K., & Sivaganesan, A. (2007). The role of social support and integration for understanding socioeconomic disparities in self-rated health and hypertension. *Social Science & Medicine (1982)*, 65(5), 958–975. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2007.04.017</u>

Gostoli, S., Bonomo, M., Roncuzzi, R., Biffi, M., Boriani, G., & Rafanelli, C. (2016). Psychological correlates, allostatic overload and clinical course in patients with implantable cardioverter defibrillator (ICD). *International Journal of Cardiology*, 220, 360–364. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijcard.2016.06.246
Greve, S. V., Blicher, M. K., Sehestedt, T., Gram-Kampmann, E. M., Rasmussen, S., Vishram, J. K., & Olsen, M. H. (2015). Effective risk stratification in patients with moderate cardiovascular risk using albuminuria and atherosclerotic plaques in the carotid arteries. *Journal of Hypertension*, 33, 1563–1570. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/HJH.000000000000584</u>

Greyling, A., Ras, R. T., Zock, P. L., Lorenz, M., Hopman, M. T., Thijssen, D. H., & Draijer, R. (2014). The effect of black tea on blood pressure: A systematic review with meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. *PloS One*, 9(7), e103247. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0103247

Groppelli, A., Giorgi, D. M., Omboni, S., Parati, G., & Mancia, G. (1992). Persistent blood pressure increase induced by heavy smoking. *Journal of Hypertension*, 10(5), 495–499. https://doi.org/10.1097/00004872-199205000-00014

Guidi, J., Fava, G. A., Bech, P., & Paykel, E. (2011). The Clinical Interview for Depression: A comprehensive review of studies and clinimetric properties. *Psychotherapy and Psychosomatics*, 80(1), 10–27. <u>https://doi.org/10.1159/000317532</u>

Guidi, J., Lucente, M., Piolanti, A., Roncuzzi, R., Rafanelli, C., & Sonino, N. (2020). Allostatic overload in patients with essential hypertension. *Psychoneuroendocrinology*, 113, 104545. https://doi-org.ezproxy.unibo.it/10.1016/j.psyneuen.2019.104545

Guidi, J., Lucente, M., Sonino, N., & Fava, G. A. (2021). Allostatic load and its impact on health: A systematic review. *Psychotherapy and Psychosomatics*, 90(1), 11–27. https://doi.org/10.1159/000510696

Guidi, J., Offidani, E., Rafanelli, C., Roncuzzi, R., Sonino, N., & Fava, G. A. (2016). The assessment of allostatic overload in patients with congestive heart failure by clinimetric criteria. *Stress and Health: Journal of The International Society for the Investigation of Stress*, 32(1), 63–69. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/smi.2579</u>

Gupta, A. K., Arshad, S., & Poulter, N. R. (2010). Compliance, safety, and effectiveness of fixeddose combinations of antihypertensive agents: A meta-analysis. *Hypertension (Dallas, Tex.: 1979)*, 55(2), 399–407. <u>https://doi.org/10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.109.139816</u> Gupta, R., Gupta, S., Gupta, V. P., Agrawal, A., Gaur, K., & Deedwania, P. C. (2012). Twentyyear trends in cardiovascular risk factors in India and influence of educational status. *European Journal of Preventive Cardiology*, 19, 1258-1271. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1741826711424567</u>

Guthold, R., Stevens, G. A., Riley, L. M., & Bull, F. C. (2018). Worldwide trends in insufficient physical activity from 2001 to 2016: A pooled analysis of 358 population-based surveys with 1.9 million participants. *Lancet. Global Health*, 6(10), e1077–e1086. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S2214-109X(18)30357-7</u>

Hall, J. E., do Carmo, J. M., da Silva, A. A., Wang, Z., & Hall, M. E. (2015). Obesity-induced hypertension: Interaction of neurohumoral and renal mechanisms. *Circulation Research*, 116(6), 991–1006. <u>https://doi.org/10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.116.305697</u>

Halperin, R. O., Gaziano, J., & Sesso, H. D. (2008). Smoking and the risk of incident hypertension in middle-aged and older men. *American Journal of Hypertension*, 21, 148–152. https://doi.org/10.1038/ajh.2007.36

Hamieh, N., Meneton, P., Zins, M., Goldberg, M., Wiernik, E., Empana, J. P., Limosin, F., Melchior, M., & Lemogne, C. (2020). Hostility, depression and incident cardiac events in the GAZEL cohort. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 266, 381–386. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jad.2020.01.164

Hamilton, M. (1967). Development of a rating scale for primary depressive illness. *British Journal of Social Clinical Psychology*, 6, 278–296. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.2044-8260.1967.tb00530.x</u>

Han, B., Chen, W. Z., Li, Y. C., Chen, J., & Zeng, Z. Q. (2020). Sleep and hypertension. *Sleep & Breathing*, 24(1), 351–356. <u>https://doi-org.ezproxy.unibo.it/10.1007/s11325-019-01907-2</u>

Hansson, L., Hedner, T., Lund-Johansen, P., Kjeldsen, S. E., Lindholm, L. H., Syvertsen, J. O., Lanke, J., de Faire, U., Dahlöf, B., & Karlberg, B. E. (2000). Randomised trial of effects of calcium antagonists compared with diuretics and beta-blockers on cardiovascular morbidity and mortality in hypertension: The Nordic Diltiazem (NORDIL) study. *Lancet (London, England)*, 356(9227), 359–365. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0140-6736(00)02526-5

He, J., & Bazzano, L. A. (2000). Effects of lifestyle modification on treatment and prevention of hypertension. *Current Opinion in Nephrology and Hypertension*, 9(3), 267–271. https://doi.org/10.1097/00041552-200005000-00010

He, F. J., Burnier, M., & Macgregor, G. A. (2011). Nutrition in cardiovascular disease: Salt in hypertension and heart failure. *European Heart Journal*, 32(24), 3073–3080. https://doi.org/10.1093/eurheartj/ehr194

He, F. J., Li, J., & Macgregor, G. A. (2013). Effect of longer-term modest salt reduction on blood pressure. *The Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews*, (4), CD004937. https://doi.org/10.1002/14651858.CD004937.pub2

He, F. J., & MacGregor, G. A. (2011). Salt reduction lowers cardiovascular risk: Meta-analysis of outcome trials. *Lancet (London, England)*, 378(9789), 380–382. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(11)61174-4</u>

He, J., Ogden, L. G., Vupputuri, S., Bazzano, L. A., Loria, C., & Whelton, P. K. (1999). Dietary sodium intake and subsequent risk of cardiovascular disease in overweight adults. *JAMA*, 282(21), 2027–2034. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.282.21.2027

Hildingh, C., & Baigi, A. (2010). The association among hypertension and reduced psychological well-being, anxiety and sleep disturbances: A population study. *Scandinavian Journal of Caring Sciences*, 24(2), 366–371. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1471-6712.2009.00730.x</u>

Holmes, M. V., Dale, C. E., Zuccolo, L., Silverwood, R. J., Guo, Y., Ye, Z., Prieto-Merino, D., Dehghan, A., Trompet, S., Wong, A., Cavadino, A., Drogan, D., Padmanabhan, S., Li, S., Yesupriya, A., Leusink, M., Sundstrom, J., Hubacek, J. A., Pikhart, H., Swerdlow, D. I., ... InterAct Consortium (2014). Association between alcohol and cardiovascular disease: Mendelian randomisation analysis based on individual participant data. *British Medical Journal (Clinical research ed.)*, 349, g4164. <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.g4164</u>

Hong, S. M. (1992). Hong's Psychological Reactance Scale: A further factor analytic validation. *Psychological Reports*, 70(2), 512-514. https://doi.org/10.2466/pr0.1992.70.2.512

Hong, S.M., & Faedda, S. (1996). Refinement of the Hong Psychological Reactance Scale.EducationalandPsychologicalMeasurement,56,173-182.https://doi.org/10.1177/0013164496056001014

Hong, S. M., & Page, S. (1989). A psychological reactance scale: Development, factor structure and reliability. *Psychological Reports*, 64, 1323–1326. https://doi.org/10.2466/pr0.1989.64.3c.1323

Hu, J., Zhang, Y., Xue, Q., Song, Y., Li, F., Lei, R., Wu, J., & Qian, J. (2021). Early mental health and quality of life in discharged patients with COVID-19. *Frontiers in Public Health*, 9, 725505. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fpubh.2021.725505</u>

IBM Corp. Released. (2010). *IBM SPSS Statistics for Windows, Version 19.0*, IBM Corp: Armonk, NY.

Ishikawa, K., Ohta, T., Zhang, J., Hashimoto, S., & Tanaka, H. (1999). Influence of age and gender on exercise training-induced blood pressure reduction in systemic hypertension. *The American Journal of Cardiology*, 84(2), 192–196. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/s0002-9149(99)00233-7</u>

Jackson, C. A., Pathirana, T., & Gardiner, P. A. (2016). Depression, anxiety and risk of hypertension in mid-aged women: A prospective longitudinal study. *Journal of Hypertension*, 34(10), 1959–1966. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/HJH.000000000001030</u>

Jahoda, M. (1958). Current concepts of positive mental health. New York: Basic Books. https://doi.org/10.1037/11258-000

Jamerson, K., Weber, M. A., Bakris, G. L., Dahlöf, B., Pitt, B., Shi, V., Hester, A., Gupte, J., Gatlin, M., Velazquez, E. J., & ACCOMPLISH Trial Investigators (2008). Benazepril plus amlodipine or hydrochlorothiazide for hypertension in high-risk patients. *The New England Journal of Medicine*, 359(23), 2417–2428. <u>https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMoa0806182</u>

Jebb, S. A., Ahern, A. L., Olson, A. D., Aston, L. M., Holzapfel, C., Stoll, J., Amann-Gassner, U., Simpson, A. E., Fuller, N. R., Pearson, S., Lau, N. S., Mander, A. P., Hauner, H., & Caterson, I. D. (2011). Primary care referral to a commercial provider for weight loss treatment versus standard care: A randomised controlled trial. *Lancet* (*London*, *England*), 378(9801), 1485–1492. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(11)61344-5

Jneid, S., Jabbour, H., Hajj, A., Sarkis, A., Licha, H., Hallit, S., & Khabbaz, L. R. (2018). Quality of life and its association with treatment satisfaction, adherence to medication, and trust in physician among patients with hypertension: A cross-sectional designed study. *Journal of Cardiovascular Pharmacology and Therapeutics*, 23(6), 532–542. https://doi.org/10.1177/1074248418784292

Johnson, H. M. (2019). Anxiety and hypertension: Is there a link? A literature review of the comorbidity relationship between anxiety and hypertension. *Current Hypertension Reports*, 21(9), 66. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11906-019-0972-5

Jonas, B. S., & Lando, J. F. (2000). Negative affect as a prospective risk factor for hypertension. *Psychosomatic Medicine*, 62(2), 188–196. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/00006842-</u>200003000-00006

Jonason, P. K. (2007). Further tests of validity for the one-dimensional Hong's psychological reactance scale. *Psychological Reports*, 101(3), 871–874. <u>https://doi.org/10.2466/pr0.101.3.871-874</u>

Jonason, P., & Knowles, H. (2006). A unidimensional measure of Hong's Psychological Reactance Scale. *Psychological Reports*, 98(2), 569–579. <u>https://doi.org/10.2466/pr0.98.2.569-579</u>

Kaufman, J. S., Cooper, R. S., & McGee, D. L. (1997). Socioeconomic status and health in blacks and whites: the problem of residual confounding and the resiliency of race. *Epidemiology*, 8, 621–628.

Kawano, Y., Minami, J., Takishita, S., & Omae, T. (1998). Effects of potassium supplementation on office, home, and 24-h blood pressure in patients with essential hypertension. *American Journal of Hypertension*, 11(10), 1141–1146. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/s0895-7061(98)00037-5</u>

Kearney, P. M., Whelton, M., Reynolds, K., Muntner, P., Whelton, P. K., & He, J. (2005). Global burden of hypertension: Analysis of worldwide data. *Lancet*, 365, 217–223. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(05)17741-1 Kelley, G. A., & Kelley, K. S. (2000). Progressive resistance exercise and resting blood pressure: A meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. *Hypertension*, 35(3), 838–843. <u>https://doi.org/10.1161/01.hyp.35.3.838</u>

Kellner, R. A. (1972). Part 2. Improvement criteria in drug trials with neurotic patients. *Psychological Medicine*, 2(1), 73–80. <u>https://doi.org/10.1017/S0033291700045645</u>

Kellner, R. A. (1987). A symptom questionnaire. Journal of Clinical Psychiatry, 48(7), 268-274.

Khayyat, S. M., Mohamed, M., Khayyat, S., Hyat Alhazmi, R. S., Korani, M. F., Allugmani, E. B., Saleh, S. F., Mansouri, D. A., Lamfon, Q. A., Beshiri, O. M., & Abdul Hadi, M. (2019). Association between medication adherence and quality of life of patients with diabetes and hypertension attending primary care clinics: A cross-sectional survey. *Quality of Life Research*, 28(4), 1053–1061. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11136-018-2060-8</u>

Kjeldsen, S., Feldman, R. D., Lisheng, L., Mourad, J. J., Chiang, C. E., Zhang, W., Wu, Z., Li, W., & Williams, B. (2014). Updated national and international hypertension guidelines: A review of current recommendations. *Drugs*, 74(17), 2033–2051. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s40265-014-0306-5</u>

Klatsky, A. L., Friedman, G. D., Siegelaub, A. B., & Gérard, M. J. (1977). Alcohol consumption and blood pressure. Kaiser-Permanente Multiphasic Health Examination data. *The New England Journal of Medicine*, 296(21), 1194–1200. <u>https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJM197705262962103</u>

Kotseva, K., Wood, D., De Bacquer, D., De Backer, G., Rydén, L., Jennings, C., Gyberg, V., Amouyel, P., Bruthans, J., Castro Conde, A., Cífková, R., Deckers, J. W., De Sutter, J., Dilic, M., Dolzhenko, M., Erglis, A., Fras, Z., Gaita, D., Gotcheva, N., Goudevenos, J., ... EUROASPIRE Investigators (2016). EUROASPIRE IV: A European Society of Cardiology survey on the lifestyle, risk factor and therapeutic management of coronary patients from 24 European countries. *European Journal of Preventive Cardiology*, 23(6), 636–648. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/2047487315569401</u>

Kronish, I. M., Woodward, M., Sergie, Z., Ogedegbe, G., Falzon, L., & Mann, D. M. (2011). Metaanalysis: Impact of drug class on adherence to antihypertensives. *Circulation*, 123(15), 1611–1621. <u>https://doi.org/10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.110.983874</u> Krousel-Wood, M. A., Muntner, P., Islam, T., Morisky, D. E., & Webber, L. S. (2009). Barriers to and determinants of medication adherence in hypertension management: Perspective of the cohort study of medication adherence among older adults. *The Medical Clinics of North America*, 93(3), 753–769. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mcna.2009.02.007</u>

Krousel-Wood, M., Thomas, S., Muntner, P., & Morisky, D. (2004). Medication adherence: A key factor in achieving blood pressure control and good clinical outcomes in hypertensive patients. *Current Opinion in Cardiology*, 19(4), 357–362. https://doi.org/10.1097/01.hco.0000126978.03828.9e

Kubzansky, L. D., Huffman, J. C., Boehm, J. K., Hernandez, R., Kim, E. S., Koga, H. K., Feig, E. H., Lloyd-Jones, D. M., Seligman, M., & Labarthe, D. R. (2018). Positive psychological well-being and cardiovascular disease: JACC Health Promotion Series. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*, 72(12), 1382–1396. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jacc.2018.07.042

Lara-Cabrera, M. L., Mundal, I. P., & De Las Cuevas, C. (2020). Patient-reported well-being: Psychometric properties of the world health organization well-being index in specialised community mental health settings. *Psychiatry Research*, 291, 113268. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psychres.2020.113268</u>

Laukkanen, J. A., Khan, H., Kurl, S., Willeit, P., Karppi, J., Ronkainen, K., & Di Angelantonio, E. Left ventricular mass and the risk of sudden cardiac death: A population-based study. *Journal of American Heart Association*, 3, e001285. <u>https://doi.org/10.1161/JAHA.114.001285</u>

Lawes, C. M., Rodgers, A., Bennett, D. A., Parag, V., Suh, I., Ueshima, H., MacMahon, S., & Asia Pacific Cohort Studies Collaboration. (2003). Blood pressure and cardiovascular disease in the Asia Pacific region. *Journal of Hypertension*, 21, 707–716. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/00004872-200304000-00013</u>

Lee, D., Mendes de Leon, C. F., Jenkins, C. D., Croog, S. H., Levine, S., & Sudilovsky, A. (1992). Relation of hostility to medication adherence, symptom complaints, and blood pressure reduction in a clinical field trial of antihypertensive medication. *Journal of Psychosomatic Research*, 36(2), 181–190. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/0022-3999(92)90027-y</u> Lee, H. Y., Kim, S. Y., Choi, K. J., Yoo, B. S., Cha, D. H., Jung, H. O., Ryu, D. R., Choi, J. H., Lee, K. J., Park, T. H., Oh, J. H., Kim, S. M., Choi, J. Y., Kim, K. H., Shim, J., Kim, W. S., Choi, S. W., Park, D. G., Song, P. S., Hong, T. J., ... Park, S. W. (2017). A randomized, multicenter, double-blind, placebo-controlled study to evaluate the efficacy and the tolerability of a triple combination of amlodipine/losartan/rosuvastatin in patients with comorbid essential hypertension and hyperlipidemia. *Clinical Therapeutics*, 39(12), 2366–2379. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.clinthera.2017.10.013

Lee, W., Hwang, S. H., Choi, H., & Kim, H. (2017). The association between smoking or passive smoking and cardiovascular diseases using a Bayesian hierarchical model: Based on the 2008-2013 Korea Community Health Survey. *Epidemiology and Health*, 39, e2017026. https://doi.org/10.4178/epih.e2017026

Leitzmann, M. F., Park, Y., Blair, A., Ballard-Barbash, R., Mouw, T., Hollenbeck, A. R., & Schatzkin, A. (2007). Physical activity recommendations and decreased risk of mortality. *Archives of Internal Medicine*, 167(22), 2453–2460. <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/archinte.167.22.2453</u>

Lelong, H., Blacher, J., Baudry, J., Adriouch, S., Galan, P., Fezeu, L., Hercberg, S., & Kesse-Guyot, E. (2019). Combination of healthy lifestyle factors on the risk of hypertension in a large cohort of French adults. *Nutrients*, 11(7), 1687. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/nu11071687</u>

Lewington, S., Clarke, R., Qizilbash, N., Peto, R., & Collins, R. (2002). Age-specific relevance of usual blood pressure to vascular mortality: A meta-analysis of individual data for one million adults in 61 prospective studies. *Lancet*, 360, 1903–1913. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/s0140-6736(02)11911-8</u>

Li, C., Sun, D., Liu, J., Li, M., Zhang, B., Liu, Y., Wang, Z., Wen, S., & Zhou, J. (2019). A prediction model of essential hypertension based on genetic and environmental risk factors in Northern Han Chinese. *International Journal of Medical Sciences*, 16(6), 793-799. https://doi.org/10.7150/ijms.33967

Li, G., Zhang, Y., Thabane, L., Mbuagbaw, L., Liu, A., Levine, M. A., & Holbrook, A. (2015). Effect of green tea supplementation on blood pressure among overweight and obese adults: A

systematic review and meta-analysis. *Journal of Hypertension*, 33(2), 243–254. https://doi.org/10.1097/HJH.00000000000426

Li, J., Yu, J., Chen, X., Quan, X., & Zhou, L. (2018). Correlations between health-promoting lifestyle and health-related quality of life among elderly people with hypertension in Hengyang, Hunan, China. *Medicine*, 97(25), e10937. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/MD.000000000010937</u>

Liew, S. J., Lee, J. T., Tan, C. S., Koh, C. H. G., Van Dam, R., & Müller-Riemenschneider, F. (2019). Sociodemographic factors in relation to hypertension prevalence, awareness, treatment and control in a multi-ethnic Asian population: A cross-sectional study. *BMJ Open*, 9(5), e025869. <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2018-025869</u>

Lim, N. K., Lee, J. Y., Lee, J. Y., Park, H. Y., & Cho, M. C. (2015). The role of genetic risk score in predicting the risk of hypertension in the Korean population: Korean Genome and Epidemiology Study. *PLoS One*, 10, e131603. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0131603</u>

Lim, N. K., Son, K. H., Lee, K. S., Park, H. Y., & Cho, M. C. (2013). Predicting the risk of incident hypertension in a Korean middle-aged population: Korean Genome and Epidemiology Study. *Journal of Clinical Hypertension*, 15, 344-349. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/jch.12080</u>

Lim, S. S., Vos, T., Flaxman, A. D., Danaei, G., Shibuya, K., Adair-Rohani, H., Amann, M., Anderson, H. R., Andrews, K. G., Aryee, M., Atkinson, C., Bacchus, L. J., Bahalim, A. N., Balakrishnan, K., Balmes, J., Barker-Collo, S., Baxter, A., Bell, M. L., Blore, J. D., Blyth, F., ... Memish, Z. A. (2012). A comparative risk assessment of burden of disease and injury attributable to 67 risk factors and risk factor clusters in 21 regions, 1990-2010: A systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2010. *Lancet (London, England)*, 380(9859), 2224–2260. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(12)61766-8

Lindert, J., Jakubauskiene, M., & Bilsen, J. (2021). The COVID-19 disaster and mental healthassessing, responding and recovering. *European Journal of Public Health*, 31(Supplement_4), iv31-iv35. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/eurpub/ckab153</u> Lindholt, J. S., & Sogaard, R. (2017). Population screening and intervention for vascular disease in Danish men (VIVA): A randomised controlled trial. *Lancet*, 390, 2256–2265. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(17)32250-X

Lip, G., Coca, A., Kahan, T., Boriani, G., Manolis, A. S., Olsen, M. H., Oto, A., Potpara, T. S., Steffel, J., Marín, F., de Oliveira Figueiredo, M. J., de Simone, G., Tzou, W. S., En Chiang, C., & Williams, B. (2017). Hypertension and cardiac arrhythmias: executive summary of a consensus document from the European Heart Rhythm Association (EHRA) and ESC Council on Hypertension, endorsed by the Heart Rhythm Society (HRS), Asia-Pacific Heart Rhythm Society (APHRS), and Sociedad Latinoamericana de Estimulacion Cardiaca y Electrofisiologia (SOLEACE). *European Heart Journal. Cardiovascular Pharmacotherapy*, 3, 235–250. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/ehjcvp/pvx019</u>

Lithell, H., Hansson, L., Skoog, I., Elmfeldt, D., Hofman, A., Olofsson, B., Trenkwalder, P., Zanchetti, A., & SCOPE Study Group (2003). The Study on Cognition and Prognosis in the Elderly (SCOPE): Principal results of a randomized double-blind intervention trial. *Journal of Hypertension*, 21(5), 875–886. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/00004872-200305000-00011</u>

Liu, M. Y., Li, N., Li, W. A., & Khan, H. (2017). Association between psychosocial stress and hypertension: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Neurological Research*, 39(6), 573–580. https://doi.org/10.1080/01616412.2017.1317904

Liu, L., Zhang, Y., Liu, G., Li, W., Zhang, X., Zanchetti, A., & FEVER Study Group (2005). The Felodipine Event Reduction (FEVER) Study: A randomized long-term placebo-controlled trial in Chinese hypertensive patients. *Journal of Hypertension*, 23(12), 2157–2172. https://doi.org/10.1097/01.hjh.0000194120.42722.ac

Lo, K., Woo, B., Wong, M., & Tam, W. (2018). Subjective sleep quality, blood pressure, and hypertension: A meta-analysis. *Journal of Clinical Hypertension (Greenwich, Conn.)*, 20(3), 592–605. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/jch.13220</u>

Lonn, E. M., Bosch, J., López-Jaramillo, P., Zhu, J., Liu, L., Pais, P., Diaz, R., Xavier, D., Sliwa, K., Dans, A., Avezum, A., Piegas, L. S., Keltai, K., Keltai, M., Chazova, I., Peters, R. J., Held, C., Yusoff, K., Lewis, B. S., Jansky, P., ... HOPE-3 Investigators (2016). Blood-pressure lowering in

intermediate-risk persons without cardiovascular disease. *The New England Journal of Medicine*, 374(21), 2009–2020. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMoa1600175

Loyke, H. F. (2013). Five phases of blood pressure in alcoholics. *Journal of Clinical Hypertension* (*Greenwich, Conn.*), 15(9), 699. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/jch.12143</u>

Lu, X., Huang, J., Wang, L., Chen, S., Yang, X., Li, J., Cao, J., Chen, J., Li, Y., Zhao, L., Li, H., Liu, F., Huang, C., Shen, C., Shen, J., Yu, L., Xu, L., Mu, J., Wu, X., Ji, X., Guo, D., Zhou, Z., Yang, Z., Wang, R., Yang, J., Yan, W., & Gu, D. (2015). Genetic predisposition to higher blood pressure increases risk of incident hypertension and cardiovascular diseases in Chinese. *Hypertension*, 66, 786-792. https://doi.org/10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.115.05961

Lu, X., Juon, H. S., He, X., Dallal, C. M., Wang, M. Q., & Lee, S. (2019). The association between perceived stress and hypertension among Asian Americans: Does social support and social network make a difference?. *Journal of Community Health*, 44(3), 451–462. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10900-018-00612-7</u>

Luft, F. C. (2001). Twins in cardiovascular genetic research. *Hypertension*, 37, 350–356. https://doi.org/10.1161/01.hyp.37.2.350

Lv, J., Ehteshami, P., Sarnak, M. J., Tighiouart, H., Jun, M., Ninomiya, T., Foote, C., Rodgers, A., Zhang, H., Wang, H., Strippoli, G. F., & Perkovic, V. (2013). Effects of intensive blood pressure lowering on the progression of chronic kidney disease: A systematic review and metaanalysis. *CMAJ: Canadian Medical Association Journal*, 185(11), 949–957. https://doi.org/10.1503/cmaj.121468

Maatouk, I., Herzog, W., Böhlen, F., Quinzler, R., Löwe, B., Saum, K. U., Brenner, H., & Wild, B. (2016). Association of hypertension with depression and generalized anxiety symptoms in a large population-based sample of older adults. *Journal of Hypertension*, 34(9), 1711–1720. https://doi.org/10.1097/HJH.00000000000000000

Mahmood, S., Shah, K. U., Khan, T. M., Nawaz, S., Rashid, H., Baqar, S., & Kamran, S. (2019). Non-pharmacological management of hypertension: In the light of current research. *Irish Journal of Medical Science*, 188(2), 437–452. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11845-018-1889-8</u> Mancia, G., De Backer, G., Dominiczak, A., Cifkova, R., Fagard, R., Germano, G., Grassi, G., Heagerty, A. M., Kjeldsen, S. E., Laurent, S., Narkiewicz, K., Ruilope, L., Rynkiewicz, A., Schmieder, R. E., Boudier, H. A., Zanchetti, A., Vahanian, A., Camm, J., De Caterina, R., Dean, V., ... European Society of Cardiology (2007). 2007 Guidelines for the management of arterial hypertension: the task force for the management of arterial hypertension of the European Society of Hypertension (ESH) and of the European Society of Cardiology (ESC). *Journal of Hypertension*, 25(6), 1105–1187. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/HJH.0b013e3281fc975a</u>

Mancia, G., Fagard, R., Narkiewicz, K., Redon, J., Zanchetti, A., Böhm, M., Christiaens, T., Cifkova, R., De Backer, G., Dominiczak, A., Galderisi, M., Grobbee, D. E., Jaarsma, T., Kirchhof, P., Kjeldsen, S. E., Laurent, S., Manolis, A. J., Nilsson, P. M., Ruilope, L. M., Schmieder, R. E., ... Wood, D. A. (2013). 2013 ESH/ESC guidelines for the management of arterial hypertension: the Task Force for the Management of Arterial Hypertension of the European Society of Hypertension (ESH) and of the European Society of Cardiology (ESC). *European Heart Journal*, 34(28), 2159–2219. https://doi.org/10.1093/eurheartj/eht151

Manolis, A., Doumas, M., Poulimenos, L., Kallistratos, M., & Mancia, G. (2013). The unappreciated importance of blood pressure in recent and older atrial fibrillation trials. *Journal of Hypertension*, 31, 2109–2117. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/HJH.0b013e3283638194</u>

Mant, J., & McManus, R.J. (2006). Does it matter whether patients take their antihypertensive medication as prescribed? The complex relationship between adherence and blood pressure control. *Journal of Human Hypertension*, 20,551–3. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.jhh.1002046</u>

Matsuzaki, M., Ogihara, T., Umemoto, S., Rakugi, H., Matsuoka, H., Shimada, K., Abe, K., Suzuki, N., Eto, T., Higaki, J., Ito, S., Kamiya, A., Kikuchi, K., Suzuki, H., Tei, C., Ohashi, Y., Saruta, T., & Combination Therapy of Hypertension to Prevent Cardiovascular Events Trial Group (2011). Prevention of cardiovascular events with calcium channel blocker-based combination therapies in patients with hypertension: A randomized controlled trial. *Journal of Hypertension*, 29(8), 1649–1659. https://doi.org/10.1097/HJH.0b013e328348345d

Mazzaglia, G., Ambrosioni, E., Alacqua, M., Filippi, A., Sessa, E., Immordino, V., Borghi, C., Brignoli, O., Caputi, A. P., Cricelli, C., & Mantovani, L. G. (2009). Adherence to antihypertensive

medications and cardiovascular morbidity among newly diagnosed hypertensive patients. *Circulation*, 120(16), 1598–1605.

https://doi.org/10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.108.830299

McEwen, B. S. (1998b). Protective and damaging effects of stress mediators. *The New England Journal of Medicine*, 338(3), 171–179. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJM199801153380307

McEwen, B. S. (1998a). Stress, adaptation, and disease. Allostasis and allostatic load. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*, 840, 33–44. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1749-6632.1998.tb09546.x</u>

McEwen, B. S. (2007). Physiology and neurobiology of stress and adaptation: Central role of the brain. *Physiological Reviews*, 87(3), 873–904. <u>https://doi.org/10.1152/physrev.00041.2006</u>

McEwen, B. S. (2008). Central effects of stress hormones in health and disease: Understanding the protective and damaging effects of stress and stress mediators. *European Journal of Pharmacology*, 583(2-3), 174–185. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejphar.2007.11.071</u>

McEwen, B. S. (2015). Biomarkers for assessing population and individual health and disease related to stress and adaptation. *Metabolism: Clinical and Experimental*, 64(3 Suppl 1), S2–S10. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.metabol.2014.10.029

McEwen, B. S., & Wingfield, J. C. (2003). The concept of allostasis in biology and biomedicine. *Hormones and Behavior*, 43(1), 2–15. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/s0018-506x(02)00024-7</u>

McKavanagh, P., Lusk, L., Ball, P. A., Verghis, R. M., Agus, A. M., Trinick, T. R., Duly, E., Walls, G. M., Stevenson, M., James, B., Hamilton, A., Harbinson, M. T., & Donnelly, P. M. (2015). A comparison of cardiac computerized tomography and exercise stress electrocardiogram test for the investigation of stable chest pain: The clinical results of the CAPP randomized prospective trial. *European Heart Journal. Cardiovascular Imaging*, 16(4), 441–448. https://doi.org/10.1093/ehjci/jeu284

Mechanic, D. (1995). Sociological dimensions of illness behavior. *Social Science & Medicine* (1982), 41(9), 1207–1216. https://doi.org/10.1016/0277-9536(95)00025-3

Mechanic, D., & Volkart, E. H. (1960). Illness behavior and medical diagnoses. *Journal of Health* and Human Behavior, 1, 86–94.

Mehanna, M., Gong, Y., McDonough, C. W., Beitelshees, A. L., Gums, J. G., Chapman, A. B., Schwartz, G. L., Johnson, J. A., Turner, S. T., & Cooper-DeHoff, R. M. (2017). Blood pressure response to metoprolol and chlorthalidone in European and African Americans with hypertension. *Journal of Clinical Hypertension*, 19(12), 1301–1308. https://doi.org/10.1111/jch.13094

Meng, L., Chen, D., Yang, Y., Zheng, Y., & Hui, R. (2012). Depression increases the risk of hypertension incidence: A meta-analysis of prospective cohort studies. *Journal of Hypertension*, 30(5), 842–851. https://doi.org/10.1097/HJH.0b013e32835080b7

Meng, X. J., Dong, G. H., Wang, D., Liu, M. M., Lin, Q., Tian, S., Xu, L. X., Hou, H., Ren, Y. F., & Lee, Y. L. (2011). Prevalence, awareness, treatment, control, and risk factors associated with hypertension in urban adults from 33 communities of China: The CHPSNE study. *Journal of Hypertension*, 29(7), 1303–1310. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/HJH.0b013e328347f79e</u>

Mente, A., de Koning, L., Shannon, H. S., & Anand, S. S. (2009). A systematic review of the evidence supporting a causal link between dietary factors and coronary heart disease. *Archives of Internal Medicine*, 169(7), 659–669. <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/archinternmed.2009.38</u>

Mente, A., O'Donnell, M., Rangarajan, S., Dagenais, G., Lear, S., McQueen, M., Diaz, R., Avezum, A., Lopez-Jaramillo, P., Lanas, F., Li, W., Lu, Y., Yi, S., Rensheng, L., Iqbal, R., Mony, P., Yusuf, R., Yusoff, K., Szuba, A., Oguz, A., ... PURE, EPIDREAM and ONTARGET/TRANSCEND Investigators (2016). Associations of urinary sodium excretion with cardiovascular events in individuals with and without hypertension: A pooled analysis of data from four studies. *Lancet* (*London, England*), 388(10043), 465–475. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(16)30467-6

Miller, T. Q., Smith, T. W., Turner, C. W., Guijarro, M. L., & Hallet, A. J. (1996). A meta-analytic review of research on hostility and physical health. *Psychological Bulletin*, 119(2), 322–348. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-2909.119.2.322 Mills, K. T., Stefanescu, A., & He, J. (2020). The global epidemiology of hypertension. *Nature Reviews. Nephrology*, 16(4), 223–237. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41581-019-0244-2</u>

Mocayar Marón, F. J., Ferder, L., Saraví, F. D., & Manucha, W. (2019). Hypertension linked to allostatic load: From psychosocial stress to inflammation and mitochondrial dysfunction. *Stress*, 22(2), 169-181. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/10253890.2018.1542683</u>

Modesti, P. A., Reboldi, G., Cappuccio, F. P., Agyemang, C., Remuzzi, G., Rapi, S., Perruolo, E., Parati, G., & ESH Working Group on CV Risk in Low Resource Settings (2016). Panethnic differences in blood pressure in Europe: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *PloS One*, 11(1), e0147601. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0147601</u>

Nakao, M., Yano, E., Nomura, S., & Kuboki, T. (2003). Blood pressure-lowering effects of biofeedback treatment in hypertension: A meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. *Hypertension Research*, 26(1), 37-46. <u>https://doi.org/10.1291/hypres.26.37</u>

NCD Risk Factor Collaboration (NCD-RisC) (2016). Trends in adult body-mass index in 200 countries from 1975 to 2014: A pooled analysis of 1698 population-based measurement studies with 19·2 million participants. *Lancet*, 387(10026), 1377–1396. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(16)30054-X</u>

Ndanuko, R. N., Tapsell, L. C., Charlton, K. E., Neale, E. P., & Batterham, M. J. (2016). Dietary patterns and blood pressure in adults: A systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. *Advances in Nutrition (Bethesda, Md.)*, 7(1), 76–89. https://doi.org/10.3945/an.115.009753

Nelson, K. M., Reiber, G., Kohler, T., & Boyko, E. J. (2007). Peripheral arterial disease in a multiethnic national sample: The role of conventional risk factors and allostatic load. *Ethnicity & Disease*, 17(4), 669–675.

Neter, J. E., Stam, B. E., Kok, F. J., Grobbee, D. E., & Geleijnse, J. M. (2003). Influence of weight reduction on blood pressure: A meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. *Hypertension (Dallas, Tex.: 1979)*, 42(5), 878–884. <u>https://doi.org/10.1161/01.HYP.0000094221.86888.AE</u>

Nguyen, B., Bauman, A., & Ding, D. (2019). Association between lifestyle risk factors and incident hypertension among middle-aged and older Australians. *Preventive Medicine*, 118, 73–80. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ypmed.2018.10.007</u>

Niiranen, T. J., Havulinna, A. S., Langén, V. L., Salomaa, V., & Jula, A. M. (2016). Prediction of blood pressure and blood pressure change with a genetic risk score. *Journal of Clinical Hypertension*, 18(3), 181–186. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/jch.12702</u>

Non, A. L., Gravlee, C. C., & Mulligan, C. J. (2012). Education, genetic ancestry, and blood pressure in African Americans and Whites. *American Journal of Public Health*, 102(8), 1559-1565. <u>https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2011.300448</u>

Nordmann, A. J., Suter-Zimmermann, K., Bucher, H. C., Shai, I., Tuttle, K. R., Estruch, R., & Briel, M. (2011). Meta-analysis comparing Mediterranean to low-fat diets for modification of cardiovascular risk factors. *The American Journal of Medicine*, 124(9), 841–851. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amjmed.2011.04.024

O'Donnell, M., Mente, A., Rangarajan, S., McQueen, M. J., Wang, X., Liu, L., Yan, H., Lee, S. F., Mony, P., Devanath, A., Rosengren, A., Lopez-Jaramillo, P., Diaz, R., Avezum, A., Lanas, F., Yusoff, K., Iqbal, R., Ilow, R., Mohammadifard, N., Gulec, S., ... PURE Investigators (2014). Urinary sodium and potassium excretion, mortality, and cardiovascular events. *The New England Journal of Medicine*, 371(7), 612–623. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMoa1311889

Offidani, E., Rafanelli, C., Gostoli, S., Marchetti, G., & Roncuzzi, R. (2013). Allostatic overload in patients with atrial fibrillation. *International Journal of Cardiology*, 165(2), 375–376. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijcard.2012.08.026

Ogden, L.G., He, J., Lydick, E., & Whelton, P.K. (2000). Long-term absolute benefit of lowering blood pressure in hypertensive patients according to the JNC VI risk stratification. *Hypertension*, 35, 539–543. <u>https://doi.org/10.1161/01.hyp.35.2.539</u>

Ogihara, T., Saruta, T., Rakugi, H., Saito, I., Shimamoto, K., Matsuoka, H., Teramukai, S., Higaki, J., Ito, S., Shimada, K., & COLM Investigators (2015). Combination therapy of hypertension in the elderly: A subgroup analysis of the Combination of OLMesartan and a calcium channel blocker or

diuretic in Japanese elderly hypertensive patients trial. *Hypertension Research*, 38(1), 89–96. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/hr.2014.144</u>

Ojike, N., Sowers, J. R., Seixas, A., Ravenell, J., Rodriguez-Figueroa, G., Awadallah, M., Zizi, F., Jean-Louis, G., Ogedegbe, O., & McFarlane, S. I. (2016). Psychological Distress and Hypertension: Results from the National Health Interview Survey for 2004-2013. *Cardiorenal Medicine*, 6(3), 198–208. https://doi.org/10.1159/000443933

Olde Engberink, R. H., Frenkel, W. J., van den Bogaard, B., Brewster, L. M., Vogt, L., & van den Born, B. J. (2015). Effects of thiazide-type and thiazide-like diuretics on cardiovascular events and mortality: Systematic review and meta-analysis. *Hypertension (Dallas, Tex.: 1979)*, 65(5), 1033–1040. <u>https://doi.org/10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.114.05122</u>

ONTARGET Investigators, Yusuf, S., Teo, K. K., Pogue, J., Dyal, L., Copland, I., Schumacher, H., Dagenais, G., Sleight, P., & Anderson, C. (2008). Telmisartan, ramipril, or both in patients at high risk for vascular events. *The New England Journal of Medicine*, 358(15), 1547–1559. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMoa0801317

Otsuka, T., Kachi, Y., Takada, H., Kato, K., Kodani, E., Ibuki, C., Kusama, Y., & Kawada, T. (2015). Development of a risk prediction model for incident hypertension in a working-age Japanese male population. *Hypertension Research*, 38(6), 419–425. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/hr.2014.159</u>

Palagini, L., Bruno, R. M., Gemignani, A., Baglioni, C., Ghiadoni, L., & Riemann, D. (2013). Sleep loss and hypertension: A systematic review. *Current Pharmaceutical Design*, 19(13), 2409–2419. https://doi.org/10.2174/1381612811319130009

Pan, Y., Cai, W., Cheng, Q., Dong, W., An, T., & Yan, J. (2015). Association between anxiety and hypertension: A systematic review and meta-analysis of epidemiological studies. *Neuropsychiatric Disease and Treatment*, 11, 1121–1130. <u>https://doi.org/10.2147/NDT.S77710</u>

Pantell, M. S., Prather, A. A., Downing, J. M., Gordon, N. P., & Adler, N. E. (2019). Association of social and behavioral risk factors with earlier onset of adult hypertension and diabetes. *JAMA Network Open*, 2(5), e193933. <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2019.3933</u>

Parati, G., Ochoa, J. E., Bilo, G., Agarwal, R., Covic, A., Dekker, F. W., Fliser, D., Heine, G. H., Jager, K. J., Gargani, L., Kanbay, M., Mallamaci, F., Massy, Z., Ortiz, A., Picano, E., Rossignol, P., Sarafidis, P., Sicari, R., Vanholder, R., Wiecek, A., ... European Renal and Cardiovascular Medicine (EURECA-m) working group of the European Renal Association-European Dialysis Transplantation Association (ERA-EDTA) (2016). Hypertension in Chronic Kidney Disease Part 2: Role of ambulatory and home blood pressure monitoring for assessing alterations in blood pressure variability and blood pressure profiles. *Hypertension (Dallas, Tex.: 1979)*, 67(6), 1102–1110. https://doi.org/10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.115.06896

Parati, G., Stergiou, G. S., Asmar, R., Bilo, G., de Leeuw, P., Imai, Y., Kario, K., Lurbe, E., Manolis, A., Mengden, T., O'Brien, E., Ohkubo, T., Padfield, P., Palatini, P., Pickering, T., Redon, J., Revera, M., Ruilope, L. M., Shennan, A., Staessen, J. A., ... ESH Working Group on Blood Pressure Monitoring (2008). European Society of Hypertension guidelines for blood pressure monitoring at home: A summary report of the Second International Consensus Conference on home blood pressure monitoring. *Journal of Hypertension*, 26(8), 1505–1526. https://doi.org/10.1097/HJH.0b013e328308da66

Parikh, N. I., Pencina, M. J., Wang, T. J., Benjamin, E. J., Lanier, K. J., Levy, D., D'Agostino, R.
B., Sr, Kannel, W. B., & Vasan, R. S. (2008). A risk score for predicting near-term incidence of hypertension: The Framingham Heart Study. *Annals of Internal Medicine*, 148(2), 102–110. https://doi.org/10.7326/0003-4819-148-2-200801150-00005

Park, N. H., Song, M. S., Shin, S. Y., Jeong, J. H., & Lee, H. Y. (2018). The effects of medication adherence and health literacy on health-related quality of life in older people with hypertension. *International Journal of Older People Nursing*, 13(3), e12196. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/opn.12196</u>

Park, S. H., & Han, K. S. (2017). Blood pressure response to meditation and yoga: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Journal of Alternative and Complementary Medicine (New York, N.Y.)*, 23(9), 685–695. <u>https://doi-org.ezproxy.unibo.it/10.1089/acm.2016.0234</u>

Parto, P., Lavie, C. J., Swift, D., & Sui, X. (2015). The role of cardiorespiratory fitness on plasma lipid levels. *Expert Review of Cardiovascular Therapy*, 13(11), 1177–1183. https://doi.org/10.1586/14779072.2015.1092384

Patel, A., ADVANCE Collaborative Group, MacMahon, S., Chalmers, J., Neal, B., Woodward, M., Billot, L., Harrap, S., Poulter, N., Marre, M., Cooper, M., Glasziou, P., Grobbee, D. E., Hamet, P., Heller, S., Liu, L. S., Mancia, G., Mogensen, C. E., Pan, C. Y., Rodgers, A., ... Williams, B. (2007). Effects of a fixed combination of perindopril and indapamide on macrovascular and microvascular outcomes in patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus (the ADVANCE trial): A randomised controlled trial. *Lancet (London, England)*, 370(9590), 829–840. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(07)61303-8

Paykel, E. S. (1985). The clinical interview for depression. Development, reliability and validity. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 9(1), 85–96. https://doi.org/10.1016/0165-0327(85)90014-x

Pepine, C. J., Handberg, E. M., Cooper-DeHoff, R. M., Marks, R. G., Kowey, P., Messerli, F. H., Mancia, G., Cangiano, J. L., Garcia-Barreto, D., Keltai, M., Erdine, S., Bristol, H. A., Kolb, H. R., Bakris, G. L., Cohen, J. D., Parmley, W. W., & INVEST Investigators (2003). A calcium antagonist vs a non-calcium antagonist hypertension treatment strategy for patients with coronary artery disease. The International Verapamil-Trandolapril Study (INVEST): A randomized controlled trial. *JAMA*, 290(21), 2805–2816. <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.290.21.2805</u>

Perneger, T. V., Courvoisier, D. S., Hudelson, P. M., & Gayet-Ageron, A. (2015). Sample size for pre-tests of questionnaires. *Quality of Life Research*, 24(1), 147-51. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11136-014-0752-2</u>

Piepoli, M. F., Hoes, A. W., Agewall, S., Albus, C., Brotons, C., Catapano, A. L., Cooney, M. T., Corrà, U., Cosyns, B., Deaton, C., Graham, I., Hall, M. S., Hobbs, F. D., Løchen, M. L., Löllgen, H., Marques-Vidal, P., Perk, J., Prescott, E., Redon, J., ... Zamorano, J. L. (2016). 2016 European Guidelines on cardiovascular disease prevention in clinical practice: The Sixth Joint Task Force of the European Society of Cardiology and Other Societies on Cardiovascular Disease Prevention in Clinical Practice (constituted by representatives of 10 societies and by invited experts): Developed with the special contribution of the European Association for Cardiovascular Prevention & Rehabilitation (EACPR). *European Journal of Preventive Cardiology*, 23(11), NP1–NP96. https://doi.org/10.1177/2047487316653709

Piolanti, A., Offidani, E., Guidi, J., Gostoli, S., Fava, G. A., & Sonino, N. (2016). Use of the Psychosocial Index: A sensitive tool in research and practice. *Psychotherapy and Psychosomatics*, 85(6), 337–345. <u>https://doi.org/10.1159/000447760</u>

Piper, M. A., Evans, C. V., Burda, B. U., Margolis, K. L., O'Connor, E., & Whitlock, E. P. (2015). Diagnostic and predictive accuracy of blood pressure screening methods with consideration of rescreening intervals: A systematic review for the U.S. Preventive Services Task Force. *Annals of Internal Medicine*, 162(3), 192–204. <u>https://doi.org/10.7326/M14-1539</u>

Pontremoli, R., Ravera, M., Bezante, G. P., Viazzi, F., Nicolella, C., Berruti, V., Leoncini, G., Del Sette, M., Brunelli, C., Tomolillo, C., & Deferrari, G. (1999). Left ventricular geometry and function in patients with essential hypertension and microalbuminuria. *Journal of Hypertension*, 17(7), 993–1000. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/00004872-199917070-00016</u>

Porcelli, P., Laera, D., Mastrangelo, D., & Di Masi, A. (2012). Prevalence of allostatic overload syndrome in patients with chronic cardiovascular disease. *Psychotherapy and Psychosomatics*, 81(6), 375–377. <u>https://doi.org/10.1159/000341179</u>

Potter, J. F., & Beevers, D. G. (1984). Pressor effect of alcohol in hypertension. *Lancet (London, England)*, 1(8369), 119–122. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0140-6736(84)90060-6

Primatesta, P., Falaschetti, E., Gupta, S., Marmot, M. G., & Poulter, N. R. (2001). Association between smoking and blood pressure: Evidence from the health survey for England. *Hypertension* (*Dallas, Tex.: 1979*), 37(2), 187–193. <u>https://doi.org/10.1161/01.hyp.37.2.187</u>

Prospective Studies Collaboration, Whitlock, G., Lewington, S., Sherliker, P., Clarke, R., Emberson, J., Halsey, J., Qizilbash, N., Collins, R., & Peto, R. (2009). Body-mass index and cause-specific mortality in 900 000 adults: Collaborative analyses of 57 prospective studies. *Lancet* (*London, England*), 373(9669), 1083–1096. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(09)60318-4</u>

Rapsomaniki, E., Timmis, A., George, J., Pujades-Rodriguez, M., Shah, A. D., Denaxas, S., White, I. R., Caulfield, M. J., Deanfield, J. E., Smeeth, L., Williams, B., Hingorani, A., & Hemingway, H. (2014). Blood pressure and incidence of twelve cardiovascular diseases: Lifetime risks, healthy lifeyears lost, and age-specific associations in 1.25 million people. *Lancet (London, England)*, 383(9932), 1899–1911. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(14)60685-1</u>

Rhee, M. Y., Na, S. H., Kim, Y. K., Lee, M. M., & Kim, H. Y. (2007). Acute effects of cigarette smoking on arterial stiffness and blood pressure in male smokers with hypertension. *American Journal of Hypertension*, 20(6), 637–641. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amjhyper.2006.12.017</u>

Riley, E., Chang, J., Park, C., Kim, S., & Song, I. (2019). Hypertension and Health-Related Quality of Life (HRQoL): Evidence from the US Hispanic population. *Clinical Drug Investigation*, 39(9), 899–908. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s40261-019-00814-4</u>

Roman, M. J., Pickering, T. G., Schwartz, J. E., Pini, R., & Devereux, R. B. (1995). Association of carotid atherosclerosis and left ventricular hypertrophy. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*, 25(1), 83–90. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/0735-1097(94)00316-i</u>

Roest, A. M., Martens, E. J., de Jonge, P., & Denollet, J. (2010). Anxiety and risk of incident coronary heart disease: A meta-analysis. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*, 56(1), 38–46. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jacc.2010.03.034</u>

Rosemberg, M. S., Granner, J., Li, Y., & Seng, J. S. (2020). A scoping review of interventions targeting allostatic load. *Stress*, 23(5), 519–528. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/10253890.2020.1784136</u>

Rossi, A., Dikareva, A., Bacon, S. L., & Daskalopoulou, S. S. (2012). The impact of physical activity on mortality in patients with high blood pressure: A systematic review. *Journal of Hypertension*, 30(7), 1277–1288. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/HJH.0b013e3283544669</u>

Rossignol, P., Massy, Z. A., Azizi, M., Bakris, G., Ritz, E., Covic, A., Goldsmith, D., Heine, G. H., Jager, K. J., Kanbay, M., Mallamaci, F., Ortiz, A., Vanholder, R., Wiecek, A., Zoccali, C., London, G. M., Stengel, B., Fouque, D., ERA-EDTA EURECA-m working group, Red de Investigación Renal (REDINREN) network, ... Cardiovascular and Renal Clinical Trialists (F-CRIN INI-CRCT)

network (2015). The double challenge of resistant hypertension and chronic kidney disease. *Lancet* (London, England), 386(10003), 1588–1598. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(15)00418-3</u>

Roush, G. C., Ernst, M. E., Kostis, J. B., Tandon, S., & Sica, D. A. (2015). Head-to-head comparisons of hydrochlorothiazide with indapamide and chlorthalidone: Antihypertensive and metabolic effects. *Hypertension (Dallas, Tex.: 1979)*, 65(5), 1041–1046. https://doi.org/10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.114.05021

Sabbah, W., Watt, R. G., Sheiham, A., & Tsakos, G. (2008). Effects of allostatic load on the social gradient in ischaemic heart disease and periodontal disease: Evidence from the Third National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey. *Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health*, 62(5), 415–420. https://doi.org/10.1136/jech.2007.064188

Sacks, F. M., Svetkey, L. P., Vollmer, W. M., Appel, L. J., Bray, G. A., Harsha, D., Obarzanek, E., Conlin, P. R., Miller, E. R., 3rd, Simons-Morton, D. G., Karanja, N., Lin, P. H., & DASH-Sodium Collaborative Research Group (2001). Effects on blood pressure of reduced dietary sodium and the Dietary Approaches to Stop Hypertension (DASH) diet. DASH-Sodium Collaborative Research Group. *The New England Journal of Medicine*, 344(1), 3–10. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJM200101043440101

Sacks, F. M., Willett, W. C., Smith, A., Brown, L. E., Rosner, B., & Moore, T. J. (1998). Effect on blood pressure of potassium, calcium, and magnesium in women with low habitual intake. *Hypertension (Dallas, Tex.: 1979)*, 31(1), 131–138. <u>https://doi.org/10.1161/01.hyp.31.1.131</u>

Safar, M. E. (2018). Arterial stiffness as a risk factor for clinical hypertension. *Nature Reviews*. *Cardiology*, 15(2), 97–105. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/nrcardio.2017.155</u>

Saladini, F., Benetti, E., Fania, C., Mos, L., Casiglia, E., & Palatini, P. (2016). Effects of smoking on central blood pressure and pressure amplification in hypertension of the young. *Vascular Medicine (London, England)*, 21(5), 422–428. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1358863X16647509</u>

Samadian, F., Dalili, N., & Jamalian, A. (2016). Lifestyle modifications to prevent and control hypertension. *Iranian Journal of Kidney Diseases*, 10(5), 237–263.

Saneei, P., Salehi-Abargouei, A., Esmaillzadeh, A., & Azadbakht, L. (2014). Influence of Dietary Approaches to Stop Hypertension (DASH) diet on blood pressure: A systematic review and metaanalysis on randomized controlled trials. *Nutrition, Metabolism, and Cardiovascular Diseases*, 24(12), 1253–1261. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.numecd.2014.06.008</u>

Scalco, A. Z., Scalco, M. Z., Azul, J. B., & Lotufo Neto, F. (2005). Hypertension and depression. *Clinics (Sao Paulo, Brazil)*, 60(3), 241–250. <u>https://doi.org/10.1590/s1807-59322005000300010</u>

Schutte, A. E., Ware, L. J., Huisman, H. W., Fourie, C. M., Greeff, M., Khumalo, T., & Wissing, M. P. (2015). Psychological distress and the development of hypertension over 5 years in black South Africans. *Journal of Clinical Hypertension (Greenwich, Conn.)*, 17(2), 126–133. https://doi.org/10.1111/jch.12455

Sekerci, S. S. & Yildirimtürk, Ö. (2020). Assessment of quality of life in patients with pulmonary arterial hypertension using WHOQOL-BREF questionnaire during COVID-19 pandemic. *Anatolian Journal of Cardiology*, 24, 108-109.

Sharman, J. E., La Gerche, A., & Coombes, J. S. (2015). Exercise and cardiovascular risk in patients with hypertension. *American Journal of Hypertension*, 28(2), 147–158. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/ajh/hpu191</u>

Shen, Y., Chang, C., Zhang, J., Jiang, Y., Ni, B., & Wang, Y. (2017). Prevalence and risk factors associated with hypertension and prehypertension in a working population at high altitude in China: A cross-sectional study. *Environmental Health and Preventive Medicine*, 22(1), 19. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12199-017-0634-7

SHEP Cooperative Research Group. (1991). Prevention of stroke by antihypertensive drug treatment in older persons with isolated systolic hypertension. Final results of the Systolic Hypertension in the Elderly Program (SHEP). *JAMA*, 265(24), 3255–3264.

Sheridan Rains, L., Johnson, S., Barnett, P., Steare, T., Needle, J. J., Carr, S., Lever Taylor, B., Bentivegna, F., Edbrooke-Childs, J., Scott, H. R., Rees, J., Shah, P., Lomani, J., Chipp, B., Barber, N., Dedat, Z., Oram, S., Morant, N., Simpson, A., & COVID-19 Mental Health Policy Research

Unit Group (2021). Early impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic on mental health care and on people with mental health conditions: Framework synthesis of international experiences and responses. *Social Psychiatry and Psychiatric Epidemiology*, 56(1), 13–24. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00127-020-01924-7

Shimbo, D. (2016). Dietary and lifestyle factors in hypertension. *Journal of Human Hypertension*, 30(10), 571–572. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/jhh.2016.57</u>

Sidorkiewicz, S., Tran, V. T., Cousyn, C., Perrodeau, E., & Ravaud, P. (2016). Development and validation of an instrument to assess treatment adherence for each individual drug taken by a patient. *BMJ Open*, 6(5), e010510. <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2015-010510</u>

Siegel, M., Luengen, M., & Stock, S. (2013). On age-specific variations in income-related inequalities in diabetes, hypertension and obesity. *International Journal of Public Health*, 58(1), 33–41. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00038-012-0368-7</u>

Siegler, I. C., Peterson, B. L., Barefoot, J. C., & Williams, R. B. (1992). Hostility during late adolescence predicts coronary risk factors at mid-life. *American Journal of Epidemiology*, 136(2), 146–154. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/oxfordjournals.aje.a116481</u>

Siervo, M., Lara, J., Chowdhury, S., Ashor, A., Oggioni, C., & Mathers, J. C. (2015). Effects of the Dietary Approach to Stop Hypertension (DASH) diet on cardiovascular risk factors: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *The British Journal of Nutrition*, 113(1), 1–15. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0007114514003341

Singh, G. M., Danaei, G., Pelizzari, P. M., Lin, J. K., Cowan, M. J., Stevens, G. A., Farzadfar, F., Khang, Y. H., Lu, Y., Riley, L. M., Lim, S. S., & Ezzati, M. (2012). The age associations of blood pressure, cholesterol, and glucose: Analysis of health examination surveys from international populations. *Circulation*, 125(18), 2204–

2211. https://doi.org/10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.111.058834

Snarska, K., Chorąży, M., Szczepański, M., Wojewódzka-Żelezniakowicz, M., & Ładny, J. R. (2020). Quality of life of patients with arterial hypertension. *Medicina (Kaunas, Lithuania)*, 56(9), 459. https://doi.org/10.3390/medicina56090459

Sneed, R. S., & Cohen, S. (2014). Negative social interactions and incident hypertension among older adults. *Health Psychology*, 33(6), 554–565. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/hea0000057</u>

Sofi, F., Abbate, R., Gensini, G. F., & Casini, A. (2010). Accruing evidence on benefits of adherence to the Mediterranean diet on health: An updated systematic review and metaanalysis. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, 92(5), 1189–1196. https://doi.org/10.3945/ajcn.2010.29673

Song, J. J., Ma, Z., Wang, J., Chen, L. X., & Zhong, J. C. (2020). Gender differences in hypertension. *Journal of Cardiovascular Translational Research*, 13(1), 47–54. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12265-019-09888-z

Song, J., Hou, J., Zhao, Q., Liu, X., Guo, Q., Yin, D., Song, Y., Li, X., Wang, S., Wang, X., & Duan, J. (2020). Polymorphism of MTHFR C677T gene and the associations with the severity of essential hypertension in Northern Chinese population. *International Journal of Hypertension*, 1878917. <u>https://doi.org/10.1155/2020/1878917</u>

Soni, R. K., Porter, A. C., Lash, J. P., & Unruh, M. L. (2010). Health-related quality of life in hypertension, chronic kidney disease, and coexistent chronic health conditions. *Advances in Chronic Kidney Disease*, 17(4), e17–e26. <u>https://doi.org/10.1053/j.ackd.2010.04.002</u>

Sonino, N., & Fava, G. A. (1998). A simple instrument for assessing stress in clinical practice. *Postgraduate Medical Journal*, 74(873), 408–410. https://doi.org/10.1136/pgmj.74.873.408

Sparrenberger, F., Cichelero, F. T., Ascoli, A. M., Fonseca, F. P., Weiss, G., Berwanger, O., Fuchs, S. C., Moreira, L. B., & Fuchs, F. D. (2009). Does psychosocial stress cause hypertension? A systematic review of observational studies. *Journal of Human Hypertension*, 23(1), 12–19. https://doi-org.ezproxy.unibo.it/10.1038/jhh.2008.74

Spruill, T. M. (2010). Chronic psychosocial stress and hypertension. *Current Hypertension Reports*, 12(1), 10–16. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11906-009-0084-8</u>

Staessen, J. A., Fagard, R., Thijs, L., Celis, H., Arabidze, G. G., Birkenhäger, W. H., Bulpitt, C. J., de Leeuw, P. W., Dollery, C. T., Fletcher, A. E., Forette, F., Leonetti, G., Nachev, C., O'Brien, E. T., Rosenfeld, J., Rodicio, J. L., Tuomilehto, J., & Zanchetti, A. (1997). Randomised double-blind comparison of placebo and active treatment for older patients with isolated systolic hypertension. The Systolic Hypertension in Europe (Syst-Eur) Trial Investigators. *Lancet (London, England)*, 350(9080), 757–764. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0140-6736(97)05381-6

Stapff, M., & Hilderbrand, S. (2019). First-line treatment of essential hypertension: A real-world analysis across four antihypertensive treatment classes. *Journal of Clinical Hypertension* (*Greenwich, Conn.*), 21(5), 627–634. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/jch.13531</u>

Stead, L. F., Koilpillai, P., Fanshawe, T. R., & Lancaster, T. (2016). Combined pharmacotherapy and behavioural interventions for smoking cessation. *The Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews*, 3, CD008286. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/14651858.CD008286.pub3</u>

Stergiou, G. S., Alpert, B., Mieke, S., Asmar, R., Atkins, N., Eckert, S., Frick, G., Friedman, B., Graßl, T., Ichikawa, T., Ioannidis, J. P., Lacy, P., McManus, R., Murray, A., Myers, M., Palatini, P., Parati, G., Quinn, D., Sarkis, J., Shennan, A., ... O'Brien, E. (2018). A universal standard for the validation of blood pressure measuring devices: Association for the Advancement of Medical Instrumentation/European Society of Hypertension/International Organization for Standardization (AAMI/ESH/ISO) Collaboration Statement. *Journal of Hypertension*, 36(3), 472–478. https://doi.org/10.1097/HJH.00000000001634

Suckling, R. J., He, F. J., Markandu, N. D., & MacGregor, G. A. (2016). Modest salt reduction lowers blood pressure and albumin excretion in impaired glucose tolerance and type 2 diabetes mellitus: A randomized double-blind trial. *Hypertension (Dallas, Tex.: 1979)*, 67(6), 1189–1195. https://doi.org/10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.115.06637

Sundström, J., Arima, H., Jackson, R., Turnbull, F., Rahimi, K., Chalmers, J., Woodward, M., Neal, B., & Blood Pressure Lowering Treatment Trialists' Collaboration (2015). Effects of blood pressure reduction in mild hypertension: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Annals of Internal Medicine*, 162(3), 184–191. <u>https://doi.org/10.7326/M14-0773</u>

Sundström, J., Neovius, M., Tynelius, P., & Rasmussen, F. (2011). Association of blood pressure in late adolescence with subsequent mortality: Cohort study of Swedish male conscripts. *British Medical Journal (Clinical Research ed.)*, 342, d643. <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.d643</u>

Svicher, A., Romanazzo, S., De Cesaris, F., Benemei, S., Geppetti, P., & Cosci, F. (2019). Mental Pain Questionnaire: An item response theory analysis. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 249, 226–233. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jad.2019.02.030</u>

Taherzadeh, Z., Brewster, L. M., van Montfrans, G. A., & VanBavel, E. (2010). Function and structure of resistance vessels in black and white people. *Journal of Clinical Hypertension* (*Greenwich, Conn.*), 12(6), 431–438. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1751-7176.2010.00269.x</u>

Tareque, M. I., Koshio, A., Tiedt, A. D., & Hasegawa, T. (2015). Are the rates of hypertension anddiabetes higher in people from lower socioeconomic status in Bangladesh? Results from anationallyrepresentativesurvey. *PloSOne*, 10(5),https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0127954

Taylor, R. S., Ashton, K. E., Moxham, T., Hooper, L., & Ebrahim, S. (2011). Reduced dietary salt for the prevention of cardiovascular disease: A meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials (Cochrane review). *American Journal of Hypertension*, 24(8), 843–853. https://doi.org/10.1038/ajh.2011.115

Thomopoulos, C., Parati, G., & Zanchetti, A. (2014). Effects of blood pressure lowering on outcome incidence in hypertension. 1. Overview, meta-analyses, and meta-regression analyses of randomized trials. *Journal of Hypertension*, 32(12), 2285–2295. https://doi.org/10.1097/HJH.00000000000378

Thomopoulos, C., Parati, G., & Zanchetti, A. (2015b). Effects of blood pressure lowering on outcome incidence in hypertension: 4. Effects of various classes of antihypertensive drugs--overview and meta-analyses. *Journal of Hypertension*, 33(2), 195–211. https://doi.org/10.1097/HJH.00000000000447

Thomopoulos, C., Parati, G., & Zanchetti, A. (2015a). Effects of blood pressure-lowering on outcome incidence in hypertension: 5. Head-to-head comparisons of various classes of

antihypertensive drugs - overview and meta-analyses. *Journal of Hypertension*, 33(7), 1321–1341. https://doi.org/10.1097/HJH.00000000000614

Thomopoulos, C., Parati, G., & Zanchetti, A. (2016). Effects of blood-pressure-lowering treatment in hypertension: 9. Discontinuations for adverse events attributed to different classes of antihypertensive drugs: meta-analyses of randomized trials. *Journal of Hypertension*, 34(10), 1921–1932. https://doi.org/10.1097/HJH.00000000001052

Thomopoulos, C., Parati, G., & Zanchetti, A. (2017). Effects of blood-pressure-lowering treatment on outcome incidence. 12. Effects in individuals with high-normal and normal blood pressure: Overview and meta-analyses of randomized trials. *Journal of Hypertension*, 35(11), 2150–2160. https://doi.org/10.1097/HJH.00000000001547

Tiffe, T., Wagner, M., Rücker, V., Morbach, C., Gelbrich, G., Störk, S., & Heuschmann, P. U. (2017). Control of cardiovascular risk factors and its determinants in the general population-findings from the STAAB cohort study. *BMC Cardiovascular Disorders*, 17(1), 276. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12872-017-0708-x

Tirapani, L., & Fernandes, N. (2019). A narrative review of the impacts of income, education, and ethnicity on arterial hypertension, diabetes mellitus, and chronic kidney disease in the world. *Saudi Journal of Kidney Diseases and Transplantation*, 30(5), 1084–1096. <u>https://doi.org/10.4103/1319-2442.270264</u>

Tocci, G., Rosei, E. A., Ambrosioni, E., Borghi, C., Ferri, C., Ferrucci, A., Mancia, G., Morganti, A., Pontremoli, R., Trimarco, B., Zanchetti, A., & Volpe, M. (2012). Blood pressure control in Italy: Analysis of clinical data from 2005-2011 surveys on hypertension. *Journal of Hypertension*, 30(6), 1065–1074. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/HJH.0b013e3283535993</u>

Topp, C. W., Østergaard, S. D., Søndergaard, S., & Bech, P. (2015). The WHO-5 Well-Being Index: A systematic review of the literature. *Psychotherapy and Psychosomatics*, 84(3), 167–176. <u>https://doi.org/10.1159/000376585</u> Trudel, X., Brisson, C., Gilbert-Ouimet, M., Vézina, M., Talbot, D., & Milot, A. (2020). Long working hours and the prevalence of masked and sustained hypertension. *Hypertension (Dallas, Tex.: 1979)*, 75(2), 532–538. <u>https://doi.org/10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.119.12926</u>

Trudel-Fitzgerald, C., Boehm, J. K., Kivimaki, M., & Kubzansky, L. D. (2014). Taking the tension out of hypertension: A prospective study of psychological well-being and hypertension. *Journal of Hypertension*, 32(6), 1222–1228. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/HJH.00000000000175</u>

Tsai, W. C., Wu, H. Y., Peng, Y. S., Yang, J. Y., Chen, H. Y., Chiu, Y. L., Hsu, S. P., Ko, M. J., Pai, M. F., Tu, Y. K., Hung, K. Y., & Chien, K. L. (2017). Association of intensive blood pressure control and kidney disease progression in nondiabetic patients with Chronic Kidney Disease: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *JAMA Internal Medicine*, 177(6), 792–799. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamainternmed.2017.0197

Tyagi, A., & Cohen, M. (2014). Yoga and hypertension: A systematic review. *Alternative Therapies in Health and Medicine*, 20(2), 32–59.

Virdis, A., Giannarelli, C., Neves, M. F., Taddei, S., & Ghiadoni, L. (2010). Cigarette smoking andhypertension. CurrentPharmaceuticalDesign, 16(23),2518–2525.https://doi.org/10.2174/138161210792062920

Vishram, J. K., Borglykke, A., Andreasen, A. H., Jeppesen, J., Ibsen, H., Jørgensen, T., Broda, G., Palmieri, L., Giampaoli, S., Donfrancesco, C., Kee, F., Mancia, G., Cesana, G., Kuulasmaa, K., Sans, S., Olsen, M. H., & MORGAM Project (2012). Impact of age on the importance of systolic and diastolic blood pressures for stroke risk: The MOnica, Risk, Genetics, Archiving, and Monograph (MORGAM) Project. *Hypertension (Dallas, Tex.: 1979)*, 60(5), 1117–1123. https://doi.org/10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.112.201400

Volpe, M., Christian Rump, L., Ammentorp, B., & Laeis, P. (2012). Efficacy and safety of triple antihypertensive therapy with the olmesartan/amlodipine/hydrochlorothiazide combination. *Clinical Drug Investigation*, 32(10), 649–664. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/BF03261919</u>

Wald, D. S., Law, M., Morris, J. K., Bestwick, J. P., & Wald, N. J. (2009). Combination therapy versus monotherapy in reducing blood pressure: Meta-analysis on 11,000 participants from 42

trials. *The American Journal of Medicine*, 122(3), 290–300. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amjmed.2008.09.038

Wang, Z., Chen, Z., Zhang, L., Wang, X., Hao, G., Zhang, Z., Shao, L., Tian, Y., Dong, Y., Zheng, C., Wang, J., Zhu, M., Weintraub, W. S., Gao, R., & China Hypertension Survey Investigators (2018). Status of hypertension in China: Results from the China Hypertension Survey, 2012-2015. *Circulation*, 137(22), 2344–2356. https://doi.org/10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.117.032380

Wang, J. G., Staessen, J. A., Gong, L., & Liu, L. (2000). Chinese trial on isolated systolic hypertension in the elderly. Systolic Hypertension in China (Syst-China) Collaborative Group. *Archives of Internal Medicine*, 160(2), 211–220. <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/archinte.160.2.211</u>

Ward, A. M., Takahashi, O., Stevens, R., & Heneghan, C. (2012). Home measurement of blood pressure and cardiovascular disease: Systematic review and meta-analysis of prospective studies. *Journal of Hypertension*, 30(3), 449–456. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/HJH.0b013e32834e4aed</u>

Warren, H. R., Evangelou, E., Cabrera, C. P., Gao, H., Ren, M., Mifsud, B., Ntalla, I., Surendran, P., Liu, C., Cook, J. P., Kraja, A. T., Drenos, F., Loh, M., Verweij, N., Marten, J., Karaman, I., Lepe, M. P., O'Reilly, P. F., Knight, J., Snieder, H., ... UK Biobank CardioMetabolic Consortium BP working group (2017). Genome-wide association analysis identifies novel blood pressure loci and offers biological insights into cardiovascular risk. *Nature Genetics*, 49(3), 403–415. https://doi.org/10.1038/ng.3768

Weir, M. R., Hsueh, W. A., Nesbitt, S. D., Littlejohn, T. J., 3rd, Graff, A., Shojaee, A., Waverczak, W. F., Qian, C., Jones, C. J., & Neutel, J. M. (2011). A titrate-to-goal study of switching patients uncontrolled on antihypertensive monotherapy to fixed-dose combinations of amlodipine and olmesartan medoxomil ± hydrochlorothiazide. *Journal of Clinical Hypertension (Greenwich, Conn.)*, 13(6), 404–412. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1751-7176.2011.00437.x

Welsh, J., Korda, R. J., Joshy, G., & Banks, E. (2019). Primary absolute cardiovascular disease risk and prevention in relation to psychological distress in the Australian population: A nationally representative cross-sectional study. *Frontiers in Public Health*, 7, 126. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpubh.2019.00126 Whelton, P. K., Appel, L. J., Espeland, M. A., Applegate, W. B., Ettinger, W. H., Jr, Kostis, J. B., Kumanyika, S., Lacy, C. R., Johnson, K. C., Folmar, S., & Cutler, J. A. (1998). Sodium reduction and weight loss in the treatment of hypertension in older persons: A randomized controlled trial of nonpharmacologic interventions in the elderly (TONE). TONE Collaborative Research Group. *JAMA*, 279(11), 839–846. <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.279.11.839</u>

Whelton, P. K., He, J., Cutler, J. A., Brancati, F. L., Appel, L. J., Follmann, D., & Klag, M. J. (1997). Effects of oral potassium on blood pressure. Meta-analysis of randomized controlled clinical trials. *JAMA*, 277(20), 1624–1632. <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.1997.03540440058033</u>

Whelton, P. K., Einhorn, P. T., Muntner, P., Appel, L. J., Cushman, W. C., Diez Roux, A. V., Ferdinand, K. C., Rahman, M., Taylor, H. A., Ard, J., Arnett, D. K., Carter, B. L., Davis, B. R., Freedman, B. I., Cooper, L. A., Cooper, R., Desvigne-Nickens, P., Gavini, N., Go, A. S., Hyman, D. J., ... National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute Working Group on Research Needs to Improve Hypertension Treatment and Control in African Americans (2016). Research needs to improve hypertension treatment and control in African Americans. *Hypertension (Dallas, Tex.: 1979)*, 68(5), 1066–1072. https://doi.org/10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.116.07905

Whelton, S. P., Chin, A., Xin, X., & He, J. (2002). Effect of aerobic exercise on blood pressure: A meta-analysis of randomized, controlled trials. *Annals of Internal Medicine*, 136(7), 493–503. https://doi.org/10.7326/0003-4819-136-7-200204020-00006

Williams, B. (2011). High blood pressure in young people and premature death. *British Medical Journal (Clinical Research ed.)*, 342, d1104. <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.d1104</u>

Williams, B., Lindholm, L. H., & Sever, P. (2008). Systolic pressure is all that matters. *Lancet* (*London, England*), 371(9631), 2219–2221. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(08)60804-1</u>

Williams, B., MacDonald, T. M., Morant, S., Webb, D. J., Sever, P., McInnes, G., Ford, I., Cruickshank, J. K., Caulfield, M. J., Salsbury, J., Mackenzie, I., Padmanabhan, S., Brown, M. J., & British Hypertension Society's PATHWAY Studies Group (2015). Spironolactone versus placebo, bisoprolol, and doxazosin to determine the optimal treatment for drug-resistant hypertension (PATHWAY-2): A randomised, double-blind, crossover trial. *Lancet (London, England)*, 386(10008), 2059–2068. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(15)00257-3</u>

Williams, B., Mancia, G., Spiering, W., Rosei, E.A., Azizi, M., Burnier, M., Clement, D.L., Coca, A., de Simone, G., Dominiczak, A., Kahan, T., Mahfoud, F., Redon, J., Ruilope, L., Zanchetti, A., Kerins, M., Kjeldsen, S.E., Kreutz, R., Laurent, S., Lip, G.Y.H., McManus, R., Narkiewicz, K., Ruschitzka, F., Schmieder, R.E., Shlyakhto, E., Tsioufis, C., Aboyans, V., & Desormais, I., (2018).
2018 ESC/ESH Guidelines for the management of arterial hypertension. The Task Force for the management of arterial hypertension of the European Society of Cardiology and the European Society of Hypertension. *Journal of Hypertension*, 36, 1953-2041. https://doi.org/10.1097/HJH.000000000001940

Winnicki, M., Somers, V. K., Dorigatti, F., Longo, D., Santonastaso, M., Mos, L., Mattarei, M., Pessina, A. C., Palatini, P., & HARVEST Study Group (2006). Lifestyle, family history and progression of hypertension. *Journal of Hypertension*, 24(8), 1479–1487. https://doi.org/10.1097/01.hjh.0000239281.27938.d4

World Health Organization. (2003). Adherence to long-term therapies: evidence for action. WHOReport.Geneva,Switzerland.http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/42682/9241545992.pdf?sequence=1

World Health Organization. (2021, July 18) *Hypertension*. 2021. <u>https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/hypertension</u>.

Wu, E. L., Chien, I. C., & Lin, C. H. (2014). Increased risk of hypertension in patients with anxiety disorders: A population-based study. *Journal of Psychosomatic Research*, 77(6), 522–527. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpsychores.2014.10.006

Yan, L. L., Liu, K., Matthews, K. A., Daviglus, M. L., Ferguson, T. F., & Kiefe, C. I. (2003).
Psychosocial factors and risk of hypertension: The Coronary Artery Risk Development in Young
Adults (CARDIA) study. *JAMA*, 290(16), 2138–2148. <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.290.16.2138</u>

Yarlioglues, M., Kaya, M. G., Ardic, I., Calapkorur, B., Dogdu, O., Akpek, M., Ozdogru, M., Kalay, N., Dogan, A., Ozdogru, I., & Oguzhan, A. (2010). Acute effects of passive smoking on blood pressure and heart rate in healthy females. *Blood Pressure Monitoring*, 15(5), 251–256. https://doi.org/10.1097/MBP.0b013e32833e439f Ye, R., Liu, K., Zhang, Z., Gong, S., & Chen, X. (2018). Health-related quality of life of hypertension in China: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Journal of Cardiovascular Medicine* (*Hagerstown*, *Md.*), 19(8), 430–438. <u>https://doi.org/10.2459/JCM.00000000000678</u>

Yokoyama, Y., Nishimura, K., Barnard, N. D., Takegami, M., Watanabe, M., Sekikawa, A., Okamura, T., & Miyamoto, Y. (2014). Vegetarian diets and blood pressure: A meta-analysis. *JAMA Internal Medicine*, 174(4), 577–587. <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/jamainternmed.2013.14547</u>

You, Y., Teng, W., Wang, J., Ma, G., Ma, A., Wang, J., & Liu, P. (2018). Hypertension and physical activity in middle-aged and older adults in China. *Scientific Reports*, 8(1), 16098. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-018-34617-y

Yusuf, S., Hawken, S., Ounpuu, S., Dans, T., Avezum, A., Lanas, F., McQueen, M., Budaj, A., Pais, P., Varigos, J., Lisheng, L., & INTERHEART Study Investigators (2004). Effect of potentially modifiable risk factors associated with myocardial infarction in 52 countries (the INTERHEART study): Case-control study. *Lancet (London, England)*, 364(9438), 937–952. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(04)17018-9

Xin, X., He, J., Frontini, M. G., Ogden, L. G., Motsamai, O. I., & Whelton, P. K. (2001). Effects of alcohol reduction on blood pressure: A meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. *Hypertension* (*Dallas, Tex.: 1979*), 38(5), 1112–1117. <u>https://doi.org/10.1161/hy1101.093424</u>

Zanchetti, A., Hennig, M., Baurecht, H., Tang, R., Cuspidi, C., Carugo, S., & Mancia, G. (2007). Prevalence and incidence of the metabolic syndrome in the European Lacidipine Study on Atherosclerosis (ELSA) and its relation with carotid intima-media thickness. *Journal of Hypertension*, 25(12), 2463–2470. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/HJH.0b013e3282f063d5</u>

Zanchetti, A., & Mancia, G. (1997). Strategies for antihypertensive treatment decisions: How to assess benefits?. *Journal of Hypertension*, 15(3), 215–216.

Zhang, Y., & Moran, A. E. (2017). Trends in the prevalence, awareness, treatment and control of hypertension among adults in the United States 1999-2014. *Hypertension*, 70(4), 736–742. https://doi.org/10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.117.09801